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HEALTH CARE COVERAGE FOR THE
UNINSURED

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 10, 1994

U.S. Senate,
Committee on Finance,

Washington, DC.

The hearing was convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:04 a.m., in

Room SD-215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Daniel Patrick

Moynihan (chairman of the committee) presiding.
Also present: Senators Baucus, Riegle, Rockefeller, Daschle,

Breaux, Dole, Roth, and Grassley.
[The press release announcing the hearing follows:]

[Press Release No. H-7, February 4, 1994]

Finance Committee Hearing on Health Coverage for the Uninsured

Washington, DC—Senator Daniel Patrick Moynihan (D-NY), Chairman of the

Senate Committee on Finance, announced today that the Committee will continue

its examination of health care issues with a hearing on health care coverage for un-

insured Americans.
The hearing will begin at 10:00 a.m. on Thursday, February 10, 1994 in room SD-

215 of the Dirksen Senate Office Building.
"It is estimated that 17 percent of Americans lack health insurance," Senator

Moynihan said in announcing the hearing. "This is a failure of our insurance sys-

tem. We will examine the characteristics of the uninsured, the reasons they lack in-

surance, and hear views on how to remedy this problem."

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL PATRICK MOYNIHAN,
A U.S. SENATOR FROM NEW YORK, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE
ON FINANCE
The Chairman. May I say to our witnesses and guests that we

normally do not begin until we have someone from both sides of the

aisle. We are doing a vast emergency legislation for the California

earthquakes and things like that, so it will be just a moment.
[Pause.]
Good morning. A very special honor to our witnesses, the distin-

guished Republican Leader has made the necessary bipartisan mo-
ment here.

This morning we are going to hear from expert witnesses on the

subject of the uninsured, which is surely the concern that animates
most of us in this field. As Mrs. Clinton said in Philadelphia just
a few days ago, we are confusing the fact that we have the finest

physicians and hospitals in the world with the fact that we have
the stupidest financing system for health care in the world.

Stupid or not it certainly misses a fair number of people
—some

38 million persons at any given time appear to be without health

(l)



insurance. This is not a fixed group. It may roll over. I believe all

in all most recently we have had in 1992 about 51 million persons
who were not insured. That is necessarily a concern to all of us.

It is a concern to the Republican leader, Senator Dole. I might
ask you if you would like to make a statement now, sir.

Senator DOLE. No, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
The Chairman. Dr. Jensen, Senator Riegle is going to introduce

you any moment now. But in the meantime we will just go right
ahead with your testimony.

I want to thank Ms. Lyons who will be first in our schedule for

changing her arrangements to be here. You flew down from New
York overnight, I believe.

Ms. LYONS. From Connecticut on the train.

The Chairman. Nobody flew. Well, Barbara Lyons is the Associ-
ate Director of the Kaiser Commission on the Future of Medicaid.
And Gail Jensen, Dr. Jensen, who is an Associate Professor at the
Institute of Gerontology and Department of Economics at Wayne
State University in Detroit.
Senator Daschle, good morning. Would you like to make an open-

ing statement?
Senator DASCHLE. Good morning, sir. No, I have no opening

statement. Thank you.
The Chairman. I think we have all made that judgment. We

would like to hear from you. First, Ms. Lyons.

STATEMENT OF BARBARA LYONS, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR, KAI-
SER COMMISSION ON THE FUTURE OF MEDICAID, WASHING-
TON, DC
Ms. Lyons. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of this Com-

mittee, for this opportunity to testify on the uninsured and their
health care needs. I am Barbara Lyons, associate director of the
Kaiser Commission on the Future of Medicaid and staff to the
Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation.
As Chairman Moynihan said, due to unfortunate circumstances

Diane Rowland is unable to be here. So I am delivering her state-
ment.

I am pleased to be here to share the results of our analysis on
the uninsured in America prepared for the Foundation's health re-
form project. This analysis is part of a national education campaign
that the Foundation has co-sponsored with the League of Women
Voters Education Fund to provide the American public with facts
on who is uninsured and the impact of lack of insurance.

My testimony today provides an overview of the size and charac-
teristics of the uninsured population and the implications of lack
of insurance for access to care and health status.

Lack of health insurance is a problem for millions of Americans
and the number of uninsured is growing each year. In 1992, 37 mil-
lion Americans were uninsured, representing 17 percent of the

nonelderly population. Almost all Americans without insurance are
under age 65 because the Medicare program provides health insur-
ance to virtually all elderly people.
The 37 million statistic provides a snapshot of the number of un-

insured people on any given day. It does not, however, capture the



changes in insurance status that occur over time, as some people

gain or lose coverage for part of the year.
If we look over the course of an entire year, over 50 million peo-

ple, one in five Americans, are uninsured for some period of time.

Of these, 22 percent are without insurance for relatively short peri-

ods of less than 4 months. Most, however, experience longer periods
of lack of insurance. Over one-third, 18 million people, are without
health insurance for a year or longer.
Lack of insurance affects people of all ages, income and social

classes. But the profile of the uninsured is one predominantly of

working Americans and their families. More than 8 in 10 unin-

sured Americans are workers or dependents of workers. Over half

of the uninsured are full-time, full-year workers or their families.

Another third come from families of a part-time or part-year work-
er. Only 16 percent of the uninsured are in families without any
attachment to the work force.

The fact that 84 percent of the uninsured come from working
families is a product of how health insurance is provided in the
work place. Individuals who work for smaller firms are less likely
to be covered through their employers.
Because most uninsured Americans are in families with workers,

most are not poor. Seven in 10 uninsured are from families with
incomes above the Federal poverty level. Most uninsured Ameri-
cans are, in fact, middle class working families.

Although there are multiple reasons why people are without
health insurance, the two major reasons relate to employment and
affordability of insurance. Most Americans receive their health in-

surance through an employer, but not all employers offer insur-

ance.

Therefore, where people work is related to whether or not they
will have coverage. Employees of unionized and manufacturing
firms are most likely to be covered, while temporary and part-time
workers are most often not covered.

Small firms are less likely to offer coverage to their employees
than larger firms. Although individuals can also purchase private
insurance on their own, the cost of these policies is more expensive
then employer-sponsored group coverage and is not affordable to

many low to moderate income families.

When uninsured individuals are asked why they do not have in-

surance the majority report that they cannot afford the coverage or
that they cannot obtain it through the work place. For most unin-
sured Americans lack of insurance is an economic rather than a

personal choice.

Not having insurance has implications on how people use health
services and ultimately on their health. When people do not have
insurance, they have more difficulty accessing the health care sys-
tem and as a result use less care. They are less likely to visit doc-

tors, especially for primary and preventive care. The uninsured are
much more likely than those with private insurance to report that

they had postponed seeking care or went without needed care be-
cause of financial reasons.
One of the most serious consequences of lack of insurance is that

uninsured individuals often seek care later at a more advanced



stage of disease and have higher mortality rates than the privately
insured population.
To conclude, health insurance coverage affects individuals, their

families, and society as a whole. It affects job decisions and finan-
cial security, access to care and people's health. I hope that this

profile of the uninsured will help inform your debate on how to pro-
vide and pay for health insurance for the 37 million uninsured
Americans and the millions more who are at risk of losing cov-

erage.
Thank you.
The Chairman. We thank you, Ms. Lyons. That was clarifying

and succinct, not qualities we always come upon in this field.

[The prepared statement of Diane Rowland appears in the ap-
pendix.]
The Chairman. I note your comment that 3 percent of the unin-

sured, which would be approximately a million persons, would it

not, report they cannot obtain insurance because of ill health or

prior illness. Did I get that right, about a million?
Ms. Lyons. About a million people, right.
The Chairman. That is a good number.
Ms. Lyons. Report that that is the primary reason that they can-

not get insurance. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Senator Rockefeller, good morning. Would

you want to make an opening statement?
Senator Rockefeller. No, only to wish you the top of the morn-

ing, sir.

The Chairman. Good morning.
Well, Dr. Jensen, gerontology is a subject I find more interesting

as time advances and I look forward to your comments on the char-
acteristics of the uninsured and the market for health insurance.

STATEMENT OF GAIL A. JENSEN, PH.D., ASSOCIATE PROFES-
SOR, INSTITUTE OF GERONTOLOGY AND DEPARTMENT OF
ECONOMICS, WAYNE STATE UNTVERSITY, DETROIT, MI

Dr. Jensen. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Committee mem-
bers. My name is Gail Jensen. I am an Associate Professor of Eco-
nomics and Gerontology at Wayne State University in Detroit.

Much of my research over the last several years has focused on
the uninsured and employer sponsored health insurance. That is

why I was asked to testify here today.
My written testimony deals with the characteristics of the unin-

sured in America.
The Chairman. We will place that in the record. You go ahead

just as you please.
Dr. Jensen. All right.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Jensen appears in the appendix.]
Dr. Jensen. This morning what I would like to do is summarize

a few key points about the uninsured using these charts to my left.

The number and percent of Americans without health insurance
has been increasing. Between 1989 and 1992 the number of unin-
sured under age 65 increased by 4.1 million.

This increase in the uninsured is a consequence of broader

changes in the demographics of Americans, changes in the labor



force which have occurred between 1989 and 1992. In the box I

have described a few of the factors contributing to the uninsured.

The percentage of all Americans living in a family headed by a

nonworker increased over this period, from 10 percent to 12 per-
cent. This has resulted in 1 million more people being uninsured
and being in this category.
The Chairman. That is the phenomenon we see in the growth of

welfare roles, is it not?
Dr. Jensen. Yes, it is. It is directly related to that.

In addition, more individuals live in a family headed by someone
who is unemployed for part of the year. The percentage of Ameri-
cans in such families increased from 7 to 9 percent of the popu-
lation. This, too, has resulted in many more people being unin-
sured.
But in addition to these demographic changes
The Chairman. We have gone into a recession here, of course,

have we not?
Dr. Jensen. We have gone into a recession and what we have

seen is that the United States has suffered a net loss of full-time

jobs. The number of full-time jobs has gone down by over 600,000.
But at the same time we have seen an increase, a net increase, of

about 1 million part-time jobs.
Since part-time jobs are typically jobs without coverage, this sub-

stitution of part-time for full-time labor has resulted in more Amer-
icans lacking health insurance.
The next chart, please. Although the uninsured are quite hetero-

geneous, they disproportionately have weaker ties to the labor mar-
ket. This chart divides the uninsured into three groups on the basis
of the work status of the bread winner in the family.
We see that half of all uninsured persons live in a family where

the bread winner works full-time, full-year. Another third live in

a family where the family head is a part-time or part-year worker
and the rest live in nonworker families.

The next chart, please. The uninsured can be found working in
firms of all sizes. What this chart does is it divides the uninsured
workers according to the size of the firm they work in. What it

shows quite clearly is that the uninsured—it is not just an issue
of very small firms that do not offer health insurance. They are
found in firms of all sizes.

What this chart does not show is the distribution of the full-time
versus part-time by size of firm. But the three slices that are

pulled away, those are the segment of firms where full-time, full-

year workers work. Those workers are either owners of small sole

proprietorships or they are employed full-time by small firms that
do not offer health insurance.
The part-time and part-year uninsured are distributed in every

slice of the pie and they make up most of the people in the slices

corresponding to larger firms. I think this is an important point.
The Chairman. If I can just—not to interrupt you, but to say, the

number of uninsured in firms of more than 1,000 is almost exactly
that of firms of 1 to 10.

Dr. Jensen. That is right. And those workers in the large firms
are the part-time and part-year workers. They are ineligible for



health insurance. Virtually all are working in firms that offer cov-

erage to the full-time workers but not the part-timers.
The Chairman. A good point.
Dr. Jensen. The next chart, please. The lack of health insurance

benefits among some firms is a very small firm issue. This chart
looks at firms with 1 to 49 employees and it shows the proportion
of firms that offer health insurance. These are firms that are offer-

ing the coverage to full-time workers. And about a quarter in each

group are offering it to part-timers as well.

But what we see is that the likelihood of offering coverage does
increase sharply with the size of the firm, and that the lack of cov-

erage at all is really a phenomenon in the smallest of firms.

It is also the case that the percentage of small firms offering
health insurance has not declined over the last few years. Small
firms today are as likely to offer health insurance as they were in

1989. And, in fact, the percentage offering coverage has actually in-

creased a little.

But what we have seen in the last 2 years is that small busi-

nesses have created more jobs than have large businesses. So when
we look at the uninsured on a population basis, because half of

these jobs that have been created in small firms are jobs that do
not carry benefits, we see proportionately more workers who lack

health insurance. But it is not because small firms are not offering

coverage. They are as likely as they were a few years ago.
The next chart, please. Proposals to expand health insurance

need to consider how well they cover persons who are medically
considered to be high risk. They will otherwise prove to be ineffec-

tive and not extend coverage to those who have the greatest need
for reform.
A very large group of the medically high risk population are per-

sons who are ages 55 to 64. And the uninsured in this age range,
there is about 13 percent in this age range who are uninsured.

They are at particular risk of incurring catastrophic health care ex-

penses.
But covering this group, this high-risk group, of uninsured per-

sons will be particularly challenging for policymakers for two rea-

sons. First, as this chart shows, the uninsured, ages 55 to 64, have

very weak ties to labor markets. Only 35 percent work full-time

jobs. The rest are either retired, part-time or they are out of the

labor force entirely.
The Chairman. What is the difference between retired or out of

the labor force? Retired has an income, is that what you
Dr. Jensen. Pardon?
The Chairman. What is the difference between being retired and

not in the labor force?

Dr. Jensen. Well, not in the labor force, those would be full-time

homemakers and people who simply have not worked in many,
many years.
The Chairman. All right.
Dr. Jensen. But retired people are people who report, they are

self-reported, they report themselves as retired.

The Chairman. Got you.



Dr. Jensen. But for this reason, because of these very weak ties

to the labor market, most of these high-risk uninsureds would fall

outside the scope of an employer mandate.
The next chart, please. It is also the case

The Chairman. I am sorry to interrupt, Dr. Jensen. But as I said

earlier, Senator Riegle had hoped to introduce you. Now I under-

stand you, Chairman Riegle, have to be at another committee.

Would you like to just say a word before you have to leave?

Senator RlEGLE. Mr. Chairman, thank you for your courtesy. I

apologize. I am between three committees today. We had an Indian
tribe in Michigan that we are trying to get certification for over in

the Indian Affairs Committee and we are about to do a mark-up
on fair trade and financial services in the Banking Committee,
where I serve as Chair, as you know.

I just want to say to Dr. Jensen how much I appreciate the excel-

lent professional scholarly work that you have done and are doing
and that you are presenting here this morning. I think this Foun-
dation and the Chairman's interest in understanding what the
facts are, in other words sort of penetrating this and trying to un-

derstand what the real dynamics of this health care issue look like,

is important. The only way we are going to get it right is if we un-
derstand the problem.
He is leading that search for us and your work today that you

are presenting is of extraordinary value. I am particularly struck,
and I will yield at this point, by what you have just said about this

group from 55 to 64, the so-called early retiree group or those that

have never worked.

They have this higher profile of health needs before they reach
Medicare age. What happens to them? That is a very important
sort of part of this problem in human terms and dollar terms and
we have to make sure that the answer is tailored to meet that

group among others.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Jensen?
Dr. Jensen. Thank you for your kind words.
It is also the case, now unlike younger persons who lose health

insurance, younger persons tend to lose employer sponsored cov-

erage and most of their insurance problems revolve around em-
ployer sponsored health insurance.
But among the near elderly, most of the insurance problems,

most spells without coverage, have to do with individually pur-
chased health insurance and the problems of noncoverage are not

problems that are triggered by changes in employment like the

problems of younger age groups.
In fact, among this near elderly population only one in four spells

without health insurance is triggered by a change in employment
within the household, either retirement, loss of job, et cetera.

Among the near elderly it appears that most problems have to

do with individually purchased health insurance. Now this chart,
which shows two pie charts, looks at the type of coverage that the
near elderly tend to lose and the type of coverage that they regain.
The largest share of the pie in each of these pies is individually

purchased health insurance.
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The Chairman. Non-group, private.
Dr. Jensen. This is non-group, private. It is coverage they buy

on their own. What it shows
The Chairman. To lose this it could be voluntarily?
Dr. Jensen. Yes.
The Chairman. But it also could be, say, they drop you?
Dr. Jensen. It could be that they dropped their policy. It could

be that the insurer refused to renew the policy. It could be that

they could not afford it anymore for some reason, that there was
a change in household income unrelated to employment.
But what I think it points out is that for a very high risk group

of the uninsured population the problems here have nothing to do
with employment and they are not going to be solved by an em-
ployer mandate. We need to find out why these people are losing
individual coverage and correct deficiencies that are apparently
present in the market for individually purchased health insurance.
That should be a key ingredient of health care reform.
Thank you very much for the opportunity to speak today.
The Chairman. Thank you, Dr. Jensen. I just note your last

point. Would you just expand it a bit? You say an employer man-
date would not address the problems you locate in this group called

the near elderly. That is because that is not why they lose coverage
and that is not how they regain it.

Dr. Jensen. Well, that is one reason and the other reason is that
most of them are outside the labor market—they have no tie to an
employer. Most of them are not working full-time jobs or part-time
jobs.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Senator Dole?
Senator Dole. I just want to follow-up on that. If I am correct

here, when you use this world health coverage, I mean, does that
include any specific plan or how do you determine who has health

coverage and how much and whether they have enough? Is that in

your statistics too?
Dr. Jensen. Well, my statistics are reporting if someone has in-

surance and they indicate what type they have. Then I have cat-

egorized people according to the type of insurance they have. But
it is health insurance and it is self-reported health insurance.

Senator Dole. I think it is right, 84 percent who have insurance
live in families headed by someone in the work force, at least 16

percent or about 6 million uninsured live in families where no one
is employed. Is that accurate?

Dr. Jensen. That is correct.

Senator Dole. The point I make, even if we enacted employer
mandates, how do you achieve universality? Hawaii has had em-
ployer mandates for some time and according to Census figures

they are still only 94 percent covered.
Dr. Jensen. I do not see how an employer mandate is going to

get you universal coverage. You are going to by-pass most of the

high-risk uninsured who are near elderly. There would need to be
some type of a fall-back government plan for these people. But
then, of course, that creates incentives for some employers to

change their work force in ways that allow certain people to go into

the fall-back plan.



The Chairman. You mean to layoff the near elderly?
Dr. Jensen. Yes.
The Chairman. All right.
Senator Dole. I have so many figures here. But it is 52 percent

of the uninsured or 20 million persons who live in families headed
a full-time worker lack insurance because a worker's employer does
not provide health benefits. If those insurance costs were fully de-

ductible, it might make a different to the employee.
Dr. Jensen. Yes, it would.
Senator Dole. Now, is there a difference between chronically un-

insured and this little snapshot that you say that gives us 37 or

38 million? That is the number most often used because it makes
it sound maybe more difficult than it is.

But 38 million and the 16 million chronically uninsured both
come from the same source, the U.S. Census Bureau; is that cor-

rect?

Dr. Jensen. Yes.
Senator Dole. And some of these chronically uninsured, well, I

guess they do go without insurance for the full year—16 million.

Dr. Jensen. Yes, that is true.

The Chairman. Ms. Lyons, if you have a different view you will

not hesitate to join in.

Dr. Jensen. The short-term uninsured, these are people who
have a spell without coverage lasting for less than 4 months, most
of them are employer or they are between jobs. Whereas, the chron-

ically uninsured, those who are uninsured for a year or more, tend
to be persons who have weaker ties to the labor market. Many of
them are not in the labor force.

This is particularly true among the near elderly, the people,
among the near elderly

—I looked at a window 28 months in length
and 21 percent of the near elderly had some time without health
insurance during that period.
One in four who experienced problems were uninsured for the

entire 28 months and the rest were uninsured for only part of the
time, typically under 4 months. But the ones who were insured for
all 28 months had very weak ties to the labor market.

Senator Dole. In a recent, Harris Survey done in 1993, 2,000
Americans were questioned. They indicate about a million Ameri-
cans cannot obtain health insurance because of poor health, illness
or age.

Only 7 percent of the currently uninsured told the Harris inter-
viewers they lacked insurance by choice; 59 percent said policies
were too costly; 14 percent became uninsured through job loss; and
8 percent said their job provided no insurance.

I think some of the things that are common in all these plans,
would address some of those questions.
The Chairman. Yes. Thank you.
Senator Dole. Thank you very much.
The Chairman. Senator Rockefeller wanted to say something.
Senator Rockefeller. No, just an intervention, because I was

confused by Dr. Jensen who made, and then, Mr. Chairman, you
immediately cleared it up, but it is a classic example of what can
happen when you make a statement that is not complete.
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You said more or less these words. "A mandate, an employer
mandate, will not cover everybody, will not solve the uninsured

problem." And then you stopped. Then the Chairman came in and,

you know, more or less made the point that obviously the employer
mandate is not going to solve uninsured problems for people who
are not attached to the work force. I mean, you know, that is about
the most obvious thing you can say. That is why you do have a

public plan for those who are not connected to the workforce.

Then you indicate that businesses would have an incentive to fire

people. Did you say that?

Dr. Jensen. I think that

The Chairman. I suggested it in response to something you did

say.
Dr. Jensen. Well, I think that there would be. If there was cov-

erage available to people, and particularly the near elderly, I think

we would see earlier retirement among some people because cur-

rently workers are less likely to retire if they do not have insurance

and retirement.
Senator ROCKEFELLER. One, we are seeing that today already. I

mean, businesses have been doing that, encouraging earlier retire-

ments. You said either one chooses to retire or one is pushed to re-

tire. But the point is, if there is a back-up Federal program there

is going to be insurance for that person, no matter what, under the

Clinton plan.
Dr. Jensen. That is right.
Senator Rockefeller. Right?
Dr. Jensen. That is right. But I think the point I am trying to

make is that such a plan would spur some people to retire earlier

than they otherwise would.
Senator Rockefeller. And if that is the case, if they make the

decision to retire earlier than they otherwise would, then that

would be their decision.

Dr. Jensen. That is right.
Senator Rockefeller. And they would be making that decision

based upon the fact that they would also have insurance, non-Med-

icare, pre-Medicare insurance. All employers would have a man-
date and therefore they would all be under the same competitive

positions, which presumably would open up a job for a younger
worker to move into.

Dr. Jensen. Yes. But it could also be the case that the size of

the whole work force is going to go down.
Senator Dole. Retire at 40.

The Chairman. That sounds like your Army period is coming
back.

Senator Daschle is next, but I wanted to make a point here,

which has never occurred to me. I think it is worth noting, just to

keep our proportions here. A large number of employers—this is

Dr. Jensen's testimony—have a 3-month probationary period for

new employees.
How does that work? So you are uninsured, even though you are

employed and are going to be insured.

Dr. Jensen. Yes. Many of the part-time uninsured who have

these short spells without coverage are full-time workers who are

in a probationary period before becoming eligible. They are new
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hires. Firms overwhelmingly have a 3-month waiting period. This

is true even among the smallest of firms that offer health insur-

ance. It is a standard. It is also true among self-insured firms.

The Chairman. Could you give us a proportion involved here? Of
our 38 million, how many are on probation?

Dr. Jensen. How many are on probation? All right, we have-
well, a third of all uninsured are in a family where a worker is

part-year or part-time and about no more than half—it is more like

a third of those—so about one-sixth of all persons are in a family
where there is no coverage because the person is a part-year work-

er.

I would think that many of them are probationary. So I would

say an upper bound is a sixth of the uninsured. No more.

The Chairman. Thank you very much.
Senator Daschle?
Senator Daschle. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to thank both of our witnesses for describing the problem

and providing such good data. I think we have a pretty good under-

standing of the scope and complexity of the problem.
The question is, how do we address it. Employer mandate is one

approach. Senator Dole rightfully points out that Hawaii has an

employer mandate system that only covers 94 percent of its popu-
lation.

But why would we exempt a good number of people in the enact-

ing legislation that required the employer mandate only to achieve

a smaller participation than what we might otherwise have.

Dr. Jensen, you indicated 84 percent of the people who are unin-

sured are employed. Is that what you said?

Dr. JENSEN. Yes, that is right, they are employed.
Senator Daschle. Eighty-four percent are employed.
Dr. Jensen. They are employed for at least part of the year or

part of the time.

Senator DASCHLE. If you have 84 percent that already have a re-

lationship with an employer, and only 16 percent that do not, to

build a system around 84 percent of the population would be a

pretty efficient way upon which to begin the construction of univer-

sal coverage.
As Senator Rockefeller pointed out, finding a way then to insure

the remaining 16 percent would be more appropriate than throwing
out that 84 percent to then start from scratch to design a system
that reaches 100 percent of the population without the employer
base.

What is the most efficient system, based upon your experience,
of reaching 100 percent universal coverage if it is not an employer
based system? What would you do?

Dr. Jensen. Well, my preferred approach would be a mandate on

individuals, a mandate that individuals secure health insurance

coverage. I would couple that with a tax subsidy based on risk sta-

tus and income so that we help out people who are going to find

insurance unaffordable.
I believe that under this type of system most employers would

continue to offer health benefits because it is a part of the Amer-
ican work place and that is how many workers like it. But I see
an individual mandate as avoiding the burden on small business
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and I am very concerned that an employer mandate is going to

slow down job creation in this country.
Senator DASCHLE. Why would you be more concerned about the

burden on small business than you are about the burden on the in-

dividual?
Dr. Jensen. Because I think the burden on the individual we can

correct through the Tax Code.
Senator Daschle. You cannot do that with small business?
Dr. JENSEN. I am not convinced that you can do it as well.

Senator Daschle. But we do that every day, do we not, with all

the different tax credits?

Dr. JENSEN. Well, first of all, the start-up costs for a new busi-

ness are going to be much larger. Small businesses, just as a fact,

are very volatile. Half of all small businesses fail. And small firms,
if you ask small

Senator Daschle. If you think about it, half the families fail, too,
do they not?

Dr. Jensen. Well, if you ask small firms today why they do not
offer health insurance, more than half will tell you that they do not
want to commit to the benefit because their profits are too variable.

Senator Daschle. I have here one of your figures. Three-fourths
of the population who do not have insurance today do not have it

for economic reasons.
About a third of business do not offer insurance. I assume they

do not offer it for economic reasons. You can make a case on either

side, business or individual mandate. It seems to me the argu-
ments on the individual side are far less compelling than those on
the business side.

If you talk about the degree of universal coverage acquired
through a business or an individual mandate, you find that with
auto insurance, an individual mandate, you have about a 22 per-
cent non-participation rate across the country today. So an individ-

ual mandate does not give you the kind of universal coverage you
can achieve through a business mandate. Just compare auto insur-
ance with health insurance now provided in Hawaii, where we
have a 94 percent participation rate.

I appreciate your participation this morning.
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Daschle.
If Senator Breaux could withhold just a moment, Senator Rocke-

feller had another one of those urgent questions.
Senator ROCKEFELLER. It has grown fuzzy in the last 4 minutes.
The Chairman. All right. We will give you a few minutes to clar-

ify. [Laughter.]
Senator Breaux?
Senator Breaux. I have a better solution. Let us not mandate it

for anybody. Let us fix it first. I want to ask you that question be-

cause the Breaux-Durenberger approach really is to provide the in-

surance reforms to make sure that no one can be denied insurance
because of a pre-existing condition or no one would lose it because

they changed jobs. And also, no one can lose it because of a cata-

strophic illness. It could not be cancelled.

In addition to that approach we would take care of people who
are poor, who cannot afford coverage by a subsidy program, much
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like the President's program, that subsidizes poor people, up to 200

percent of the poverty line.

If you do those things—take care of poor people who cannot af-

ford it; take care of people who are medically uninsurable right
now—what are the characteristics of who is not covered at that

point in your best guesstimate, I guess?
Our plan is trying to make it attractive so that people want to

buy it, and affordable so that they can afford to buy it, rather than

demanding something that they may not want. What are your
thoughts about what happens when you do those type of things?
The Chairman. Ms. Lyons?
Senator Breaux. Anyone. I am sorry.
Dr. Jensen. Well, as Ms. Lyons pointed out, it is rare that some-

one is denied health insurance because of their health conditions.

The Chairman. We have there are 3 percent of those who do not.

Dr. Jensen. That is right. It is also unusual for firms, even very
small firms, to exclude workers from a group plan based on their
health conditions.

Senator Breaux. So if you take care of that small number, even
though it is a small number, and you take care of those who cannot
afford it by subsidizing the premiums so that they can afford it,

then what happens? What is left out there?
Dr. Jensen. Subsidizing the premium and leaving the choice of

whether to offer coverage voluntary is still going to result in firms

declining to offer health insurance.
One thing that is always
Senator Breaux. Why would they still refuse to offer it?

Dr. Jensen. Well, there have been a number of studies that have
looked at whether more small firms would offer health insurance
if we offered them a subsidy and how big of subsidy would it take.
And all studies show that even with a 50 percent subsidy, 25 per-
cent of firms that do not offer coverage would still decline to offer
it.

Senator Breaux. And on the other hand you are also suggesting
that mandating it may not be a good idea either.

Dr. Jensen. I am suggesting that mandating it is going to place
a huge cost on a segment of the economy that may not be able to
bear that cost very well.

Senator Breaux. I am looking at your Chart Number 11 which
shows the reasons why people do not have insurance.
Oh, your chart, I am sorry because I came in late. I apologize,

Ms. Lyons.
Your chart that shows that almost 60 percent, 59 percent, of the

people who do not have insurance basically do not have it because
they cannot afford it. So both the administration's plan and also
the Breaux-Durenberger plan all addresses that issue, because we
say all right we are going to help you pay for it.

Do you have any thoughts about that? Do we take care of the
bulk of the people in your opinion if we have some type of a pro-
gram that does that?
Ms. Lyons. Certainly we think that the majority of the unin-

sured need assistance in obtaining insurance financially. That is

regardless of what approach is taken. That really needs to be there
or people will not be able to obtain it.
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Senator Breaux. So there is an agreement on that part, I think,
of the plans that have some type of a subsidy assistance financially
to people so they can afford insurance.
Ms. Lyons. Well, we are in the process right now of looking at

what the level of the subsidy is and whether it really is adequate
to help people who are low to moderate income really obtain insur-

ance. Because I think there are still a lot of unanswered questions
out there about what level the subsidy needs to be and what that

really translates to people in terms of their income that they have
left over.

If people still wind up spending more than 10 percent of their in-

come for their health insurance premiums, even though they are

getting a subsidy, that does not necessarily help them to get insur-

ance. So we think the level of the subsidies is real important.
Senator Breaux. Do you agree that they should pay something

if they can afford to?

Ms. Lyons. If they can afford to, I think people can contribute.

Senator Breaux. There is a reason for that. I mean, not just to

get the money, but also to connect with them the cost of health

care and to make sure they treat their own selves better so that

they can afford their health care. It is a reason for the contribution

to connect with them the fact that it is not free.

Ms. LYONS. Yes. Except lower income people have to make a lot

of hard choices about what they spend their money on. I think we
have to be really careful not to over burden those individuals.

Senator Breaux. Let me ask one final question and neither one
of you may be able to address it because this might not be your
area. But if you take care of poor people who do not have insur-

ance, and you take care of people who do not have it because of

medical reasons, and then you stop and pause at that point and see

if the reforms that we are talking about are starting to work, and
do an assessment after those reforms are in place as to who is not

yet in the system, do you do violence to the people by pausing be-

fore you mandate it?

If you cannot answer because it is not your area, just go ahead
and say so. I am not trying to push you into an answer, unless it

is the right answer. [Laughter.]
Senator Breaux. I just tossed it out. If you have a comment, fine.

Dr. Jensen. I do not think your approach is going to reach many
of the uninsured.
Senator Breaux. Why not? The chart says 60 percent do not

have it because they cannot afford it. If you take care of that.

Dr. Jensen. Well, it all depends on what criteria you use for not

being able to afford it. If you say you are going to—even if you pro-
vided fully paid coverage for persons in poverty

Senator BREAUX. Which we do.

Dr. Jensen. Then you are not going to cover many of the unin-

sured, because not that many—you know, many are just above pov-

erty.
Senator Breaux. Well, both plans are up to 200 percent of the

poverty line. I do not want to belabor that point.
Thank you.
The Chairman. On the equal time principle, Senator Dole.

Senator Dole. We rotate after each Democrat. [Laughter.]
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I have all the proxies over here. [Laughter.]
Senator Dole. I wanted to indicate, I do not think we subsidize

automobile insurance. So that is probably why there is 22 percent
uncovered. All of these plans talk about subsidizing the low income

through vouchers or tax credits.

I think it is much easier to target subsidies to individuals than

companies. It is to me much easier. Plus, the President highlighted
in his speech, which I thought was a very good speech, about a

year ago, the value of individual responsibility.
I think that is a key factor, too, when you get into health cov-

erage and how it is going to be utilized and whether it is going to

be overutilized.

But I want to give you a real example. We have Pizza Hut

headquartered in Wichita, KS. They have approximately 140,000

part-time employees nationwide. They surveyed 18,000 of these em-

ployees—75 percent had coverage. The sources of coverage are 39

percent from their parents; 35 percent from spouses; 27 percent
from other sources.

During the survey the 10 percent of the others signed up and 17

percent chose not to get the coverage. If we go to this mandate, de-

pending on the size of the benefit package it is going to cost Pizza

Hut between $90-200 million annually which means, even as large
as that company is, there will probably be fewer part-time employ-
ees. Young people who ought to be working will not have jobs and

opportunities. They will be back on the streets and we are trying
to get them off the streets.

So I think we do have—this is not the hearing day for employer
mandates, but I think it has been raised. I think it has to be ad-

dressed. I think all of us have been looking for some way to cover

people. Maybe individual mandates will not get everybody either.

But this is a real problem for one of the largest companies in our
small State.

Senator Daschle. Could I ask a question though? If it would cost

Pizza Hut $92-200 million—I think that was the figure you used,
Senator
Senator Dole. Depending on the benefit package.
Senator Daschle.—would it not then cost Pizza Hut employees

$92-200 million?

Senator Dole. You mean if they had to pay for it?

Senator DASCHLE. Right.
Senator Dole. Probably. But there would be subsidies, too, in

some cases. So it would not cost employees that much. I think
Pizza Hut is too large for subsidies. They would be outside the

plan.
Senator Daschle. But you still have tax subsidies.

Senator DOLE. I think we will have that debate later on. But we
cannot compare automobile insurance to individual mandates be-

cause we do not have subsidies. I assume if we subsidize car insur-

ance we probably would get a better percentage. I am not suggest-
ing we do that.

But the point is, I think the testimony has been very helpful and
I appreciate it very much.
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Dole.
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Senator Rockefeller is next. But could I just ask, how many per-
sons are represented as small, sole proprietorship? Ms. Lyons, you
mentioned that category, by which we think of the "mom and pop"
store, of which there are a lot.

Ms. Lyons. I cannot tell you that right now.
The Chairman. Someone is trying to help you there.

Ms. Lyons. You want businesses, very small businesses, self-em-

ployed people?
The Chairman. Your phrase was small, sole proprietorships.

Well, if you do not have it, perhaps you will get it for us.

Ms. Lyons. We show 14 percent of the uninsured as self-em-

ployed and that was, I think, what I said.

The Chairman. Fourteen percent.
Ms. Lyons. Of the uninsured, yes.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Senator Rockefeller?
Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will try to

be brief.

The comparison with auto insurance is specious in one respect
but it is sort of philosophical in another. The States say you have
to have auto insurance. And some people do not get it and they get
caught, whatever. There is a reason for that.

In other words, if I do not have it and I run into you in a car
I cannot reimburse you. That is not fair to you.
Now, do you consider health insurance to be less important to an

individual than auto insurance or do you consider auto insurance
to be more important to an individual than health insurance?

Dr. Jensen. I see the issue you are getting at. Certainly health
insurance is far more important than auto insurance. But

Senator Dole. If you do not drive, particularly.
Dr. Jensen [continuing]. If you have a mandate on individuals

there is a way to make sure that everyone gets health insurance.
That is to have a government-sponsored or State-sponsored fall-

back plan, health insurance plan, for people who fail to get around
to finding a policy.
Then you collect the cost of having that policy in that plan

through the Tax Code. When they file that tax return, they are
have to show evidence of insurance coverage; and if they do not,
then they are assessed the cost of having been in that fallback

plan. That is how you reach universal coverage with an individual
mandate.
Senator ROCKEFELLER. You are talking about reaching universal

coverage through an individual mandate. And what you said ear-

lier, I think maybe one of us said it, that, of course, you have to

reform the insurance industry so as to make insurance affordable.
Now let) us suppose you do some of these reforms. The Clinton

plan suggests pure community rating. The Cooper plan, Senator
Breaux's plan, suggest age adjusted community rating, which is

discriminatory towards older people. But let us suppose you do
that. Now insurance companies are insurance companies. Right?
You can say yes to that safely.
And if you adjust them but they still have to make a profit, they

are likely to increase their premiums, are they not, each year? You
have noticed they do that kind of thing?
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Dr. Jensen. Yes, they do.

Senator Rockefeller. Would it not be useful then if you are

really certain that you wanted to get, using an individual mandate,
if you wanted to get universal coverage would you not have to sort

of almost by definition do what the President does, and that is put
a premium cap on what insurance companies could raise their pre-
miums each year by, so as to make sure that those people that you
say you want to get covered through individual mandates can, in

fact, buy and afford, and then afford to keep the health insurance?
Dr. JENSEN. No, I do not think you need premium caps.
Senator Rockefeller. So you just trust insurance companies?
Dr. Jensen. No. What you do, what I would do, you allow insur-

ers to use certain criteria for assessing the premium of the policy.
You can imagine various characteristics. Everyone in the popu-
lation is going to be classified according to their risk characteris-
tics. And let us say you order those risk characteristics in premium
assessed from lowest to highest and assign them groups—A, B, C,
D, E, F, G.
You then allow a tax subsidy based on the risk group whether

they are an A, a B, or a C and their income. So you have a tax

subsidy that helps out persons who are both low income and who
are going to be paying higher insurance premiums.
But you also under an individual mandate, you have something

that you do not have
Senator Rockefeller. Can I interrupt just there? You said sub-

sidize premiums and that would encourage people to buy insur-
ance. But that is not what happens in small business. In fact, in
small business—well, it will help some.
But we had a fellow named David Helms here several days ago

from the Alpha Center.
The Chairman. Yes.
Senator Rockefeller. That group had spent 5 years working in

11 States to do just what the Cooper, what the Breaux plan says
they want to try. The results were a huge failure. They found that
most small employers are not interested in making health insur-
ance available to their workers, even if premiums were 25 percent
below the prevailing market rate.

And some of the other studies show that if you subsidize, for a
very small business, you subsidize insurance premiums up to 50
percent, that as few as 4 percent of them will go ahead and buy
the insurance.

Now, you know, individual behavior, small business behavior, I

am not sure how much difference there is. So you are putting a lot

of store in saying we can subsidize insurance premiums; and you
are also putting a lot of faith in insurance companies that they are
not going to raise their premiums.

Dr. Jensen. Well, I think one key advantage of an individual
mandate over employer sponsored coverage is that I think it would
give people much greater incentive to make cost conscious choices
in their choice of insurance, which they do not have right now.
Most people have no idea what health insurance costs and they
simply assume—in fact, they tend to pay very small amounts to-
wards their premium as well.
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But I think we would see the emergence of more cost effective

health insurance plans, and more people enrolling and making cost

conscious choices than we do today.
Senator Rockefeller. I give up, Mr. Chairman. [Laughter.]
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Rockefeller.

Senator Dole. Quit while you are behind. [Laughter.]
The Chairman. I think Dr. Jensen testified that the Alpha expe-

rience is the same effect. Did you not?
Dr. Jensen. Well, I should point out that the studies that the

Robert Wood Johnson Foundation has conducted did have some
real problems with them because those demonstration plans were
not well marketed. Most businesses had no idea that they could get
lower cost coverage by enrolling in the RWJ plans.

And, in fact, if you look at all studies that have looked at firm

purchasing decisions, their estimates are among the lowest. Studies
that look at actual choices to offer in real markets find that small
firms are a lot more price sensitive than those studies would sug-
gest.

Senator Rockefeller. Mr. Chairman, could I just make an anec-
dotal addition?
The Chairman. Sure.
Senator ROCKEFELLER. I had, along with Senator Dole, a very,

very large national restaurant group walk into my office yesterday.
They started out, they said about the same thing, this is going to

cost us X millions of dollars.

Then I started going through the subsidy program to them. And,
you know, they did not know about that. They did not know about
that. This goes along with my theory that CEO's generally do not
know much about health care for their own companies. They leave

that up to somebody else.

He did not know about that subsidy, so that the amount of

money they thought they were going to be charged turns out to be
a very small portion of that. And as a result of that, they were will-

ing to take an entire new look at the President's plan because of

the subsidy.
I find a lot of them really do not understand the President's plan,

the Dole-Chafee plan, the Cooper plan, Breaux plan, whatever.

They do not understand the plans.
The Chairman. Unlike the rest of us.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Sorry?
The Chairman. Unlike the rest of us.

Senator Rockefeller. Mr. Chairman, you understand all things
that are important in this world.
The Chairman. I do understand that those people from Pizza

Hut left Senator Dole's office and then went down to see you. That

probably would be right. [Laughter.]
Senator Dole. Could I just add though to what Senator Rocke-

feller said? I think even a lot of people understand—I have a lot

more faith in business people than he has apparently—but they do
understand it.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. The CEO's, just CEO's I am talking
about.
Senator Dole. Well, we have little CEO's in our State. They are

regular sized but they have a small number of employees.
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You know, it is bad policy, I can show you a lot of farmers in our

State who have gone broke with subsidies, and there are some up
in South Dakota, too, because they can be terminated, they can be

lowered, they can do anything to subsidies. They can be withheld.

And it is bad policy to start down that road. We already have a

record in agriculture of 50 years that we ought to look at before

we start subsidizing business. I think even though this CEO is

probably and exception—where is he from?
Senator Rockefeller. The southern part of the country—Ten-

nessee.

Senator Dole. Well, in any event I think we need to look at this

further.

The Chairman. We will look at this further.

Senator Baucus is next.

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As I understand it both of you testified that most of the unin-

sured, that is the larger part of the uninsured, say they do not

have insurance because their employer does not offer it and/or be-

cause they cannot afford it on their own. Is that essentially correct?

Ms. Lyons. The most frequently reported reason is that they can-

not afford it.

Senator Baucus. Second, what does that say about using insur-

ance reform solely or primarily as the answer to the health care

problems in this country? That is, if we have insurance reform,

open enrollment, community rating, et cetera, does this mean that

those efforts alone would not significantly decrease the number of

uninsured? That is the reasons you gave, because they cannot af-

ford it.

Ms. Lyons. Yes.
Senator Baucus. Now if that is the case, then I take it you are

both saying that there must be some other mechanisms to deal

with the uninsured in addition to insurance reform. And I take you
both to say that some kind of mandate is, therefore necessary.
Ms. Lyons. Yes.
Senator Baucus. Dr. Jensen, I hear you say that perhaps an in-

dividual mandate is a little more appropriate than the employer
mandate. You talk about individuals therefore having more choice
and more cost conscious, to make the right decisions, because they
are participating more in the system. You said something along
those lines.

My reaction though is, at least a question in my mind is, will

that work because for so many people it just, as you said earlier,

they do not buy insurance because it is unaffordable. That is, they
do not even reach the threshold of this versus that policy as it is

just too expensive.
Dr. Jensen. Well, that is why you have to help out people for

whom it really is unaffordable.
Senator Baucus. How do you do that?
Dr. Jensen. You use the Tax Code. You provide an income-based

tax credit or a tax credit based on income and risk, risk category
of the individual. I believe that you could design a system where
you allowed insurers to use certain rating criteria, have them com-

munity rate within those risk criteria.
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Then you have people report their risk type on their 1040 so that
their subsidy for health insurance is based on both their risk type
and their income.
Senator BAUCUS. Before we get to the mechanics, I guess a pri-

mary question is at what threshold level, what percent of poverty
would you recommend? Because credits for people at 200 percent
of poverty, leaves about 15 million Americans or 40 percent of the
uninsured would still be uninsured.

Subsidies at 200 percent of the poverty level, will still leave a

large number of people uninsured, assuming they all take advan-

tage of the credit. As Senator Rockefeller has pointed out, a lot of

people just would not know about it.

Dr. Jensen. Well, I have not done this analysis. But I would
think that if you took the revenue loss that the Federal Govern-
ment now sees due to the exemption of employer premiums from
worker's taxable income that that would be a sizable amount that

you could reroute into a tax credit.

I believe that there are some economists who have been working
on this very issue.

Senator Baucus. So would you raise the level, 200 percent level,
to a higher level to get virtually everybody? Because at 200 per-
cent, again, there is 40 percent still uninsured.

Dr. Jensen. Well, I think what you would do with an individual
mandate approach is have a graduated tax subsidy, so that you are

subsidizing both the lower income and the higher risk persons.
So I would not simply use, you know, a discrete cutoff, but rather

have a subsidy that
Senator Baucus. But I take it, to cover everybody, would you

raise it 300 percent, 400 percent? Phase it up to that level for ev-

erybody, 100 percent, I mean 1,000, you know, an infinite percent
or not.

Dr. Jensen. No. I do not understand your comment.
Senator BAUCUS. Well, essentially what I am driving at, or at-

tempting to drive at, is that insurance reform is insufficient and we
need a mandate. I am trying to pursue the advisability of an indi-

vidual mandate that you recommend and I am trying to point out
that even with an individual mandate, and even with a subsidized
individual mandate at 200 percent of poverty, there is still 40 per-
cent uninsured that will not be covered.

Dr. Jensen. Well, if you have a government fallback plan so that

everyone who does not secure coverage on their own automatically
goes into either a State sponsored plan or a federally sponsored
plan, then that would get you to universal coverage and you could
avoid incentives for people to not buy on their own and go into that

plan by assessing people the cost of being in that plan when they
file their tax return.
So everyone has to end up paying. Everyone ends up paying for

health insurance. The other advantage of this approach is that I

think it would encourage a lot more retiree health insurance

among employers because it would—workers would have a greater
desire for that coverage. I think we might see an emergence of
more of it.

Senator Baucus. Well, that sounds pretty complicated to me, but
I hear you. Thank you very much.
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The Chairman. Thank you.
Ms. LYONS. Can I just add one comment to that?

The Chairman. Please, Ms. Lyons.
Ms. Lyons. The way that you structure the subsidy is very im-

portant, particularly for the low-income population because you
want to be very careful that as they increase their income that that
income is then not taken away and diverted straight into health in-

surance premiums so that they are really not doing any better for

themselves.
The Chairman. Right. So that any marginal increase all dis-

appears.
Senator Baucus. That is a further complication, too.

The Chairman. Well, why do I not make the suggestion to you
as we have done to a number of our witnesses? Why do not you
both write up for us your idea of what you would like to see. Will

you do that? Sure you will. [Laughter.]
Yes. Thank you.
Ms. Lyons. Thank you.
Dr. Jensen. Thank you.
The Chairman. The other thing is, somebody is going to have to

decide at what point do you have universal coverage. You do not

get 100 percent of anything. Is 95 percent what we are talking
about, something like that? I am not making any suggestions.

Senator Roth?
Senator Roth. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. You are very generous.
Senator Grassley?
Senator Grassley. Well, I have a question, but I bet it has al-

ready been asked. I was at the Budget Committee with the Chair-
man of the Council of Economic Advisors discussing health insur-
ance as well.

Dr. Jensen, it was in your statement where you said only 21 per-
cent of those eligible for COBRA continuation health benefits take

advantage of it. I guess I am surprised. To me that is a relatively
low figure. Can you tell us why so few take advantage of that op-
portunity? Because were led to believe, you know, in 1986 I believe
it was when we passed that, that that would solve a lot of problems
for people that are unemployed, moving jobs, et cetera.

Dr. Jensen. Well, I think there are three reasons why people do
not take advantage of COBRA. One is that for many people who
are uninsured, their spell without coverage is short. They may be
in a probationary period as a new hire and so they are going to
chance it because they know that coverage will be there in just an-
other month or so.

Second, COBRA coverage is expensive. People who become unem-
ployed typically see their earnings fall. So they simply do not want
to spend the money because they do not have enough.
And third, the way COBRA is set up, it is actually set up so that

an individual, anyone who loses group coverage, can go uninsured
for 3 months but still get COBRA coverage if they happen to get
sick—they have 3 months to sign up for COBRA and they can sign
up retroactively.
So that if they happen to lose their coverage in month one and

then in month three they have a heart attack, they then sign up
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for COBRA because then they need the insurance to cover the cost.

So they sign up and pay retroactively for 3 months. So those
three
The Chairman. And that is possible under the law.
Dr. Jensen. Yes, it is possible under the current law.
Senator Grassley. And then a comment, but partly a question

as well. As you were answering Senator Baucus's question about
individual mandates, I thought that it was just a commonly held
belief here that if you have an individual mandate in any of these

comprehensive plans as opposed to an employer mandate, that low-
income people would have to have a refundable tax credit that
would be a voucher for the purchase of that basic plan.

Dr. Jensen. Yes.
Senator Grassley. Do you not see that as responding to

Dr. Jensen. Obviously an individual mandate approach requires
a tax credit to help out people for whom insurance is unaffordable
and for your very low income that could simply be a voucher with
which to purchase health insurance.
Senator GRASSLEY. But under that plan then everybody can be

in a comprehensive plan and have that basic plan if they do not
have the resources or given the resources to get it?

Dr. Jensen. Yes.
Senator Grassley. Then you have everybody covered.
Dr. Jensen. Well, you also need a fallback plan to insure people

who
Senator Grassley. For somebody that is going to fall through the

cracks I suppose.
Dr. Jensen. Well, people who do not get around to finding a pol-

icy. There may be some uninsureds who if they do not have to, if

no one is saying they—if there is no penalty for not getting insur-

ance, then they will chance it. So you would need a fallback plan
and a way of assessing those people, the cost of having themselves
in that plan.
Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Grassley.
Senator Daschle. Mr. Chairman, could I just make one com-

ment?
The Chairman. Of course, Senator Daschle.
Senator Daschle. Senator Grassley raised a very interesting

question and I think Senator Baucus was making a very important
point. There is going to be a subsidy required. And I think his

question was, that subsidy now has been proposed in some plans
to reach 200 percent of poverty beyond which it terminates. And
if that is the termination point, 40 percent of those who are above
that level still would not have insurance if the subsidy was a factor
in their participation. So we have to find ways of addressing some-
thing that goes even beyond 200 percent of poverty.
The Chairman made a point about defining what universal cov-

erage is. That is a very important question for this Committee.
Further, the question remains, upon whose shoulders should re-

sponsibility for that coverage fall?

While I disagree vehemently with Dr. Jensen's recommendation,
she has done the Committee a service by focusing the debate on
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whether it ought to be completely the responsibility of the family,
which is what she indicates, or whether that responsibility ought
to be shared between the family and the employer.
The record may not be clear on this point. The record should

show that the Clinton bill would require a mandate of individuals

and of employers. It would be a shared responsibility. I think that

is a very important distinction.

Thank you.
Senator Grassley. Thank you. I would accept the admonition of

the Senator from South Dakota if he would agree that at some

point, if it is over 200 percent, at some point above 200 percent
there has to be a policy that at some point you do not help and that

there is some other factor, exercise in the policy power of the State

that has people to have insurance. And at some point you have to

have the capability of purchasing that basic plan with all or part
of your own resources.

The other thing would be the point that whether it is individual

mandate or employer mandate, all of the benefits that go into a

package for a worker, whether some of it is insurance or some of

it is actual take-home pay, is still a cost of labor. That belongs to

the employee, not to the employer.
So eventually with a wage package the employee pays all in the

final analysis anyway.
The Chairman. I think that is something economists would agree

on. Well, we have heard some very interesting exchange, I think,

among ourselves and we are very much in the debt of Ms. Lyons
and Dr. Jensen and we are looking forward to your detailed propos-
als.

You do not have to worry. Next week we are in recess. So you
do not have to think about it. You have all of 7 days.
And now we have another panel. Thank you very much again.
Dr. Jensen. Thank you for the opportunity to speak.
The Chairman. It was our pleasure.
We have a panel which I am sure has been listening and will be

thinking about the very same subjects. We will take Dr. Jensen's
charts down. We have a panel of persons expert and involved in
this subject.

Dr. Anne Marie O'Keefe, who is also an attorney, is the Director
of Public Health Policy for the Washington Business Group on
Health. Dr. Raymond Scalettar. Do I have that right, Doctor?

Dr. Scalettar. Scalettar.
The Chairman. Scalettar, I am sorry. He is a member of the

Board of Trustees of the American Medical Association. Gerry
Shea, who is director of the Employee Benefits Department of the
AFL-CIO. And finally, Phyllis Torda, who is director of Health and
Social Policy, Families USA. Good morning to you all.

Dr. O'Keefe, why do we not get started with you.
Dr. O'Keefe. Thank you very much.
The Chairman. I think in the interest of time, we are going to

ask each of you to keep your testimony to 5 minutes so the ques-
tioning can follow.

Dr. O'Keefe. Thank you.
The Chairman. Your statements will be placed in the record.
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STATEMENT OF ANNE MARIE O'KEEFE, PH.D., J.D., DIRECTOR
OF PUBLIC POLICY, WASHINGTON BUSINESS GROUP ON
HEALTH, WASHINGTON, DC
Dr. O'Keefe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Washington Business Group on Health is the nation's only

organization representing large employers solely on issues related

to health care. It was created 20 years ago when the member com-

panies began to realize that they were paying more and more for

health benefits but were not really sure what they were getting for

their money.
Today, WBGH's 200 member companies, mostly Fortune 500's,

really are the most knowledgeable and progressive and successful

managers of the health benefits that they administer for their more
than 30 million employees.
They represent health reform. This happened because they were

spending their money and had their worker's productivity at stake.

They worked hard. They developed evaluation measures. The nego-
tiated hard and they used their market clout to buy good products.
We are delighted with the opportunity today to share what they

have learned. It comes down to organized systems of care. Our
member companies discovered that they could not solve the dis-

creet problems in health care—the high costs, the uneven access,
the uneven or even unknowable quality

—until they fixed the way
that services are delivered.

That is why our signature button reads, "It is the delivery sys-

tem, stupid." OSC's as we call them coordinate and manage care
for optimal outcome. They provide comprehensive, cradle-to-grave
services relying on integrated medical records, decisions based on

good and comprehensive information, constant evaluation, and con-

tinuous quality improvement.
And very importantly, OSC's integrate financial risk with respon-

sibility for outcomes. This, by the way, was what we thought the
White House meant with their original use of the term "account-
able health plans." Although unfortunately, the word accountable
seems to have disappeared.
Now to meet the demands of these caring, knowledgeable, in-

formed and invested purchasers, the provider market has orga-
nized into systems that sell a quality product. That is really the big
news. And also why we at WBGH say that health reform did not

begin with this administration. It began and it is ongoing in the
business community.
This is also why we ask that the important function that these

large purchasers fill be preserved in whatever reform bill you pass.
WBGH, like everybody else, wants universal coverage. It is right
from a social policy point of view and an economic policy point of

view. But there are different ways to achieve it.

What we propose is to build on the best of what we have. The
Clinton proposal in its current form would disconnect our large em-

ployers from their role as progressive purchasers and remit them
instead to the role of passive payers. This was essentially the con-
clusion of the Congressional Budget Office as well.

With a threshold of 5,000 or even the opportunity to opt out of

the regional alliances and with such expensive and onerous re-
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quirements to set up a separate corporate alliance, we have found

very few companies that would do so.

The Chairman. Could I ask, of your companies, how many are

over 5,000?
Dr. O'Keefe. Almost all of them.
The Chairman. Almost all, all right.
Dr. O'Keefe. And they all, by definition, provide excellent bene-

fits to their workers. I mean, that is why they belong to WBGH.
The way the President proposes to do it would create wrenching

change in the health care marketplace. Lewis-VHI estimated that
53 percent of employers would end up paying at least $1,000, more
or less, per employee under the Clinton plan.
This is why WBGH respectfully requests that we preserve the

role of employers as purchasers. We advocate small market reforms
and individual subsidies to provide real universal access. What we
have now is not real universal access, not when you cannot afford

it, not when you cannot get coverage for everybody in the small

group, not when you are paying so much more for administration,
not when you cannot get pre-existing conditions covered.
Like the Jackson-Hole group, WBGH recommends a threshold of

100—100 employees for inclusion in regional alliances. This num-
ber which is sufficient to spread the risk and beyond which you are
not really achieving many more economies of scale.

The members of these pools must have access to good organized
systems of care—comprehensive coverage, that is managed and co-

ordinated based on optimal outcome. To make health care afford-

able, we support subsidies for individuals up to 200 percent of pov-
erty.
The Chairman. Up to 200 percent.
Dr. O'Keefe. We recommend that health coverage be decoupled

from welfare so that you can work and get health coverage as well.

And we advocate insurance reforms, prohibiting insurers from de-

nying or prohibitively pricing for selected individuals or specific
conditions. They must report and make available the full range of
information that patients need to be wise consumers.

Included in my statement are several other specific recommenda-
tions based on what we have learned.
The Chairman. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Dr. O'Keefe appears in the appendix.]
The Chairman. That was very crisp. No wonder you all have

5,000 employees or more.

Doctor, on behalf of the—you are speaking, sir, for the American
Medical Association?

Dr. Scalettar. That is correct.

The Chairman. We welcome you.

STATEMENT OF RAYMOND SCALETTAR, M.D., MEMBER, BOARD
OF TRUSTEES, AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION, WASH-
INGTON, DC
Dr. Scalettar. Thank you, Senator. As you have heard, thank

you for inviting me. I am Ray Scalettar. I am past-Chairman of the
Board of the AMA. I am a member of the Board of Trustees. I am
a clinical professor of medicine at George Washington here in town
and I practice medicine here in Washington. So I know full well the
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problems of the uninsured in this area where we have something
like 25 percent uninsured.

I also know full well as a practicing physician the problems of

portability, lack of portability, and job lock and what it means to

have delay in diagnosis. These are some of the concerns, and major
concerns, of the American Medical Association.

We know that when care is not provided that there is earlier

death and disability, there is increase in child mortality, and there
is a reliance on emergency rooms. For example, in Hawaii we know
where there is an employer mandate less usage of emergency
rooms are used and, therefore, there is a decrease in health care

costs.

The figures that were given earlier as far as the numbers of the
uninsured we certainly agree with. It is a serious problem. And
physicians have traditionally had responsibility for their indigent
patients. But private philanthropies by physicians cannot deal with
these social responsibilities and societal problems that we are all

confronted with.
In 1990 contemporaneously with the Pepper and Rockefeller

Commission Report, the American Medical Association put forth its

ideas on Health Access America which provided a framework of our

viewpoints. We have modulated this and refined this; and the cur-

rent version of this providing health care in America is appended
to our written statement.
The Chairman. Oh, good. It will be placed in the record.

Dr. Scalettar. Right.
[The report appears in the appendix.]
Dr. Scalettar. Basically, we want universal coverage. We think

there are many mechanisms and ways to achieve this through an

employer mandate such as in Hawaii. We recently modulated our

position so that we think an individual mandate can be utilized as

well, and suspect that there will ultimately be some type of blend-

ing of these two approaches.
We have not backed off from our ideas on employer mandate,

however. We also believe that there ought to be medical savings ac-

counts and we think that State risk pools and vouchers may be

necessary in any transitional phase.
Physicians must have autonomy to treat patients. They must be

the fiduciary of their patients and not a corporate bottom line

which we are seeing more and more. The American Medical Asso-
ciation supports and must see to it that there should be quality as-

surance. We are doing all we can as far as standard setting and
we will continue to do so.

Our standard benefit package is also appended and you can see
what that includes. We think that this is something that will facili-

tate portability as one goes from job to job in the future.

We are pleased that the administration's plan does have point of

service options so that one can opt out of a specific plan and go to

let us say a fee-for-service plan. We think that that is rather im-

portant. We concur with tax deductibility of 125 to 133 percent of

the gross aggregate premium. We think that small businesses
should be subsidized when necessary.
We believe in cost sharing. We think that in order to have pru-

dent purchasing there should be deductibles and co-payments. We
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note that health care costs seem to be modulating somewhat in this

past year with less increase as compared to previous years. We are

very pleased with this.

We think it is very important that we have professional liability

reform similar to the California version of the MICRA laws. I think

as a practicing physician I cannot tell you how serious this is and
how this contributes to the increasing health care cost crisis, if I

may.
The Chairman. Doctor, I did not hear. The California

Dr. Scalettar. MICRA, M-I-C-R-A. That is the acronym.
The Chairman. It is an acronym.
Dr. Scalettar. It is an acronym for the law that went into effect

in 1974.
Senator Rockefeller. By which they limit pain and suffering to

$250,000.
Dr. Scalettar. Yes.
Senator Rockefeller. It is probably the most restrictive in the

nation.

Dr. Scalettar. Yes. I am glad Senator Rockefeller mentioned
that because I think that that is the key facet where we think is

so important. This has held down premiums in California because
there is this $250,000 cap on pain and suffering or non-economic

damages. Because when you go to a jury this is how the awards
are meated out and not so much on economic losses, but specifically
on the emotional aspects of "pain and suffering."
So we think that this is so important for us to really address this

issue. And similarly, the entire concept is so much a part of the

practice of medicine whereby more is done because of the fear of

liability suits.

I see the light is on. I will just briefly
The Chairman. Please, finish your statement.
Dr. Scalettar. All right. Thank you, sir.

Anti-trust reform is so important. We must be in a position
where we can negotiate. We do not have this ability now. We are
concerned with the possibility where we will be accused of anti-

competitive behavior. We must have the ability to self-regulate and
we are fearful of being sued when we try to do this. We think this
is very important.
We must have the ability to negotiate on behalf of quality care

for our patients. I must underline this. When physicians are deal-

ing with plans, they may not see eye-to-eye with what we believe
is important for patients to have as quality mechanisms. I am not

talking about reimbursement, although that certainly is something
that we feel we should have a need to be able to negotiate for. But
it is extraordinarily important that we can negotiate for quality as-

surance.
We do not believe that there ought to be global budgets because

we think this is going to be a form of rationing. And we think that

premium caps is a global budget in sheep's clothing. And we think
that health needs, whether they are hurricanes or earthquakes or
new tests down the line or tests for colon cancer, we have to have
the flexibility to provide these tests to the population.
Again, insurance reform is a must. We must have community

rating. I have seen too many of my patients who have been denied
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coverage because of pre-existing conditions and therefore are locked
into their jobs.
We believe in ERISA reform similar to the type that exists in

Hawaii so that there can be a level playing field, so that benefit

packages can be equivalent. We do not have this in most of the
States at the present time.

Finally, physicians, the American Medical Association, must
have the opportunity to be the patients' advocate and not the fidu-

ciary of the corporate bottom line.

Thank you very much.
The Chairman. Well said, sir.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Scalettar appears in the appen-
dix.]

The Chairman. I wonder if you have had a chance to read Jo-

seph Califano's article in The Post this morning on the Op/Ed page.
It says many things you would not agree with and probably all of
us would have some differences.

But there is a sentence here which is very important. He says,
"At its core health care is a ministry, not an industry." I think that
is something to be kept in mind.

Dr. Scalettar. Very good. Thank you.
The Chairman. And Gerry Shea, good morning, sir.

STATEMENT OF GERRY SHEA, DIRECTOR, EMPLOYEE
BENEFITS DEPARTMENT, AFL-CIO, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Shea. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and thank you. I appre-
ciate the invitation to appear before you today and share some
from the labor perspective on this question of the uninsured and
how we got to where we are.

I have enjoyed listening to the first panel and the interchange
between the Committee members and the panelists. Although I

must say I did not realize when I signed up for this duty that at
the end there might be a homework assignment as the last panel
got. [Laughter.]

I guess that all goes with the territory.
But I in a more serious vein want to congratulate you, Mr.

Chairman, and all of the members of this Committee for your com-
mitment and leadership on reform. In this topsy-turvy phase of the
health policy discussion that seems to have come with the January
ice storms, it is heartening to see and to hear your commitment
and your leadership. I mean that both for the Committee and the
individual members of it.

You have heard in earlier testimony how the problem of the un-
insured is largely is largely a problem of working people. I have in-

cluded in my written testimony some brief retelling of the history
of union involvement in negotiating private health benefits. That
is, having failed to win the consensus we sought shortly after

World War II behind President Truman's proposal. We then en-
tered more and more into what became a bigger and bigger enter-

prise for us of negotiating private health benefits.

The Chairman. Yes.
Mr. Shea. I have it there and I will touch on that today. To un-

derscore the main point that I want to make today, which is that
the unions of the AFL-CIO support so strongly the initiatives of
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this distinguished body and that the administration has put for-

ward so specifically in the Health Security Act because we believe

that we are no longer able to do the job we have traditionally done
of negotiating more and more health coverage for more and more
workers.
And that in a sense, or in a short statement of the case, we be-

lieve that national health reform is essential to preserve what we
have been able to accomplish along with our employer counterparts
over the past year which is of credit I think to all of those that

were involved.

We have seen that the gradual but steady expansion of private
health coverage slowed dramatically in the late 1970's and finally

stopped in the 1980's, and then at the end of the 1980's we came
to the point where less people were being covered who were in the

working population.
I make that point first to say that our first traditional role has

been to bring more and more workers in, groups of workers, and
then perhaps new industries into coverage. And more and more
unions in the 1980's all came to a defensive position, not unions

only but unions and employers. That is, trying to figure out or pre-
serve and protect benefits that had long been established.
We went through all the cost containment mechanisms and the

experiments and so forth. And, frankly, Mr. Chairman, we are not

winning that war. That is why we are so strong in terms of our

support today.
I put a few statistics in the written document that come from my

own home union, the Service Employees Union, that I would like

to share with you this morning. The Service Employees has done
a sample of a good portion of its membership in terms of health

coverage since 1987.
The last time this was done, the last time in 1993, it is a sample

of some 400,000 workers, all different kinds of employment—pub-
lic, private—but they tend to be lower or middle wage workers. I

think the average wage in this study was about $29,000.
It showed that the benefits, the premium costs for the family

plans had doubled in the period 1987 to 1993 at about $5,500. But
what was most upsetting to us was, when we looked at where the
distribution of the costs had been and where employer costs in that

period had risen 93 percent, I believe, employee contributions had
risen over 250 percent.
Now the employer was paying much more in dollar amounts cer-

tainly. But the shift was quite dramatic in terms of the increasing
burden that was going on the individual. Where the average person
in our sample in 1987 was paying maybe 10 percent of the family
premium, these are all union negotiated plans, so it would tend to
be a little bit higher than the national average, by 1993 the aver-

age person was paying 18 percent.
And if you continued that trend, just projected out to the year

2000 without any worsening of the situation, the average member
in that 400,000 person sample would be paying 37 percent of the

family premium.
If you look at that in terms of after-tax income, that would

equate to in the estimate done for the study over 30 percent of the
after-tax income of that individual in the year 2000. Of course, this

82-566 - 94 - 2
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is thinking in the year 2000 that the family premium would be in

the $10,000 to $15,000 range as is commonly predicted.
But my point, whether you would agree with the specific num-

bers, is we are looking at something that seriously threatens the
income levels of workers and these are unionized facilities. These
are not low-wage unrepresented workers. That is the evidence I

give to you of my point that we are simply not able to do the job
that we have traditionally done.
Then I would just add to that one other fact to consider and I

will finish on this point, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Please.

Mr. Shea. There is not a local union leader in the country who
would not say to you that some point in the recent past they had

explicitly traded off wages, that is shaved some amount off this

year's age increase, in order to try to protect the health benefits

that had already been established. And that was to pay the em-

ployer's share.
That was in addition to employees picking up an additional piece

of the cost, and it is a serious factor, we believe, in terms of the

stagnant wages of middle class working Americans.
So I come to you this morning hoping that our experience can be

of some benefit to your deliberations here and with the conviction
that we need expeditious action in a comprehensive package of re-

forms to approach this problem.
Thank you.
The Chairman. Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Shea appears in the appendix.]
The Chairman. I know that for my part, let this bear witness,

I spent the 1980's being befuddled by the fact that clearly produc-
tivity was going up and doing well enough, but wages were stag-
nant. What was going on here? It is not until you begin to see the
role that you described in giving up wage increases just to main-
tain employer benefits and that this has been very much a part of
this stagnation, as I think Dr. O'Keefe would probably agree.
We will finally hear from Phyllis Torda, who is director of Health

and Social Policy for Families USA.

STATEMENT OF PHYLLIS TORDA, DIRECTOR OF HEALTH AND
SOCIAL POLICY, FAMILIES USA, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. Torda. Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
Families USA is a national, nonprofit organization that rep-

resents consumers on health and long-term care issues. We strong-
ly support the President's goal and his specific proposal to achieve
universal and comprehensive coverage for all Americans.
We believe that American families are looking to health reform

to provide them with the security of knowing that they will have

comprehensive health benefits that they will never lose.

We have heard a lot of statistics this morning. But one that we
think best captures the insecurity that American families feel over
this issue is that over 2.25 million people lose their health insur-

ance each month in this country.
There are three possible ways of guaranteeing Americans that

they will never lose their coverage—through a single-payer system,
through an individual mandate, or through an employer mandate.
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Families USA has concluded that an approach that includes an

employer mandate offers the fairest and most practical way of

achieving universal coverage. Let me briefly explain why.
One way in theory to reach the goal of universal coverage is an

individual mandate. But in order to make coverage affordable for

individuals, significant subsidies would have to accompany such a

mandate. Most businesses that do not provide coverage are small

businesses, many with low-wage workers.

These are the individuals that can least afford to pay the entire

premium for coverage. Without an employer contribution, tax-

payers will have to foot the entire cost of adequate subsidies.

Additionally, employers that now provide financial help for cov-

erage may decide to drop their contribution if Federal subsidies are

available for individuals. This would in turn increase the total Fed-

eral funds needed to make the individual mandate affordable.

An employer mandate is a fair and practical way of reaching the

goal of universal coverage. This is the alternative that is least dis-

ruptive to the current system. It would not unravel a system that

does work for many Americans.
This approach levels the playing field. Most employees are con-

tributing toward their employees' coverage now. Additionally, many
employers are paying for the coverage of working spouses whose

employers do not want to pay their fair share. Employers who pay
for coverage also foot the bill for uncompensated care of those peo-

ple who are uninsured and who have jobs that do not provide cov-

erage.
I might add here that when Senator Dole raised the issue of the

$93 million that it would cost Pizza Hut, that $93 million would
be saved by other employers—some of that money would be saved

by employers that are currently providing coverage through the

spouses of the Pizza Hut employees and by employers who are pay-

ing for health care for the uninsured through uncompensated care.

The Chairman. And that is the cost shift phenomenon.
Ms. Torda. Right. Exactly.
The Chairman. So in the end all health care is paid for as Dr.

Scalettar would agree.
Ms. Torda. Exactly.
The employer mandate requires a smaller tax burden than either

an individual mandate or the single payer model.
And finally, recent polling indicates that Americans are com-

fortable with building on the current employer based system with
an employer mandate.
A frequently heard criticism of the employer mandate is that jobs

will lost if this system is imposed. Yet under the President's bill

significant subsidies are given to small businesses and individuals

that will need financial assistance to meet their obligations.
For the worker that makes $12,000 a year, for example, the em-

ployer contribution equals a 20 cent an hour increase. Increases in

the minimum wage at even higher levels have never produced the

doom and gloom scenarios of job loss that were predicted.
The goal of comprehensive coverage for all Americans is within

our reach. Requiring employees and employers to contribute to cov-

erage can get us to that goal. We look forward to working with you
to complete this task.
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Thank you.
The Chairman. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Torda appears in the appendix.]
The Chairman. You do not mind my saying that the case about

the minimum wage is not yet really resolved because we stopped

raising it about 20 years ago, which is another matter.

Senator Daschle?
Senator Daschle. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Senator Rockefeller, you heard some encouraging

testimony there.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Just a question for Dr. Scalettar. There

was a long period of time when the American Medical Associa-

tion—I think it started with their health access plan. I can remem-
ber that goes back to the 1980's, the late 1980's when you came up
here, and your representatives fighting for an employer mandate.

You said as you said this morning that universal coverage is an es-

sential element of health care reform and the employer mandate is

the best way for America to achieve that coverage.
The employer mandate, in fact, was the cornerstone of your pro-

gram, as indeed it is in the Clinton plan. You either do it or you
do not. You came up here and your people testified on that and tes-

tified on that. It was a decision that was made completely volun-

tarily, obviously by you all. I think this was your testimony this

morning.
"We support a variety of approaches to achieve this goal

—an em-

ployer mandate, an individual mandate, health, IRA's. As the Con-

gressional debate unfolds, flexibility will be needed in determining
the relative responsibilities of individuals, employers and govern-
ment to ensure universal coverage with a standard set" et cetera,

et cetera, et cetera.

It is really quite a remarkable change. I think that you would

agree with me, if you and I were talking in private, that health

IRA's are a joke. That was kind of like the Bush deal. You could

give health IRA's, people can have it and take out a little money
stored away. But the problem, as you perfectly well know, is that

they do not spend it on health care. They spend it on something
else—because they do not have much money. So health insurance

purchase goes by the way.
But you specifically endorse health IRA's as an alternative. Now

this sort of sudden flexibility of the American Medical Association,

when you come up here and you are asking for better malpractice

reform, and in the world of give and take if you want that you
surely have to give something back. And what you have given back

is a very moving, substantial walk away from the cornerstone of

your beliefs.

You said, whatever ball game is going on in town, we want to

be a part. We want to be at the table. So in a sense you have
walked away from the principle that you held for years. And as

doctors you know better than anybody the only way you do not

have uncompensated care is if you get paid for the services that

you give.
This is what the American Medical Association has stood for

until suddenly the heat got hot and we got close to the precipice,
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and we are close to doing something. I really would like to have
an explanation of that.

Dr. Scalettar. Yes.

Senator ROCKEFELLER. Number one. And number two, why
would the Congress—the Senate, which has 66 lawyers, not all of

whom are enthused about the idea of malpractice reform or product

liability reform or anything else—why is it that they would sort of

bend a sympathetic ear to you as you say we want to have our pa-
tients back.

Well, I want you to have your patients back, too. But I want
them to be insured when they come to see you. And the way to do

that, as Gerry Shea knows, and as Ms. Torda knows, is through an

employer mandate. And you know that. And you testified in favor

of an employer mandate for years. What happened?
Dr. Scalettar. Thank you, Senator. In the first place, you are

quite correct. The American Medical Association has been in the
forefront for health reform since the mid-1980's. As you may re-

member we initially had the health policy agenda for the American
people and then contemporaneously with your report in February/
March of 1990 we came out with Health Access America.
Senator Rockefeller. And we both celebrated the mandate to-

gether.
Dr. Scalettar. Yes, that is correct. But I think, just as I have

heard, the diversity of opinions and ideas in this room and what
I hear from Congressmen, you have to realize that our American
Medical Association's policies are driven by our House of Delegates,
our 435 Delegates throughout the country.
And as they have now begun to hear different ideas and diver-

gent opinions, that there are other ways of achieving this, they,
therefore, passed in New Orleans a resolution that stated that we
will also support the concept of individual mandates.
We did not sack or back off from employer mandates. We now

have an additional one that we can use. Because I suspect ulti-

mately we may have some type of blending. Medical savings ac-
counts in Health Access America was always there.
So I do not think it is fair to characterize it as that we waffled

or backed off. We responded to the wishes of the physicians of the
United States via the American Medical Association who voted in
New Orleans for an additional concept and that is what we have
done.
Now with regard to liability reform, I think that when you say

that, well, why should we give you this if you are not going to be

giving us that, I am distressed to hear to think that this is a quid
pro quo.

I think if we are concerned about health care costs, I think we
ought to recognize how the system is being driven by professional
liability. We pay $9-10 billion in premiums and that is not over the
total health care budget, that is over what physicians have to pay
from their incomes of $160 billion in gross. So the percentage is

considerably higher than that which you will hear from the Asso-
ciation of Trial Lawyers of America.

Similarly, it does not even include what the hospitals have to

pay. It does not even address the so-called defensive medicine
which Lewin-ICF said in 1991 was approximately $25 billion. This
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is what we are confronted with, for example, in any large city, as

I practice medicine I have to make judgments, but I cannot make
a judgment in an examining room without knowing that there is

a trial lawyer in there with me who is going to second guess any-

thing that I do.

So it is not a quid pro quo, sir. It is a necessity to see to it that

we can finally be the patients' advocate and have some autonomy
in the practice of medicine.

Senator Rockefeller. So that in a sense you are saying that be-

cause your Delegates started hearing things—435, that is kind of

like Congress, is it not?
Dr. SCALETTAR. Yes, that is exactly right, sir.

Senator Rockefeller. There are about 435 of us and 435 of you.
Dr. Scalettar. Yes, 435 Delegates.
Senator ROCKEFELLER. You have, what, about 290,000 members?
Dr. Scalettar. Yes.

Senator Rockefeller. And the College of Physicians and the Pe-

diatricians and the American Academy of Physicians have about

300,000 members?
Dr. Scalettar. In aggregate I think it is something like that.

Senator Rockefeller. So you represent less than half the doc-

tors in America?
Dr. Scalettar. That is correct. However, with a caveat. I think

that you should
Senator Rockefeller. You have some cross membership.
Dr. Scalettar. Well, beyond that. We represent 95 percent of

the physicians in the country through our House of Delegates be-

cause the Academy of Family Physicians, the American College of

Physicians and all these other groups are part of our House of Del-

egates.
Senator ROCKEFELLER. Then explain to me then—I mean, it was

very swift the way you kind of pushed it off on the House of Dele-

gates and, therefore, you are kind of helpless you have to represent
them. What do you think happened to them?

I mean, if they had been really fighting for this idea, I mean, if

you have universal coverage you get paid. Well, the only way you
get paid is if you have mandated insurance through the employers
in my judgment and the judgment of everybody else, really, all the

experts that have testified, not necessarily all the groups that have

testified, but the experts in front of the Alliance for Health Reform,

they all said the same thing.
What happened to them? I mean, did they just sort of get nerv-

ous?
Dr. Scalettar. Oh, I think what happened, and I think it is fair

to say, Senator, that the debate has really proceeded very

expedentially in the last year or two and that there are many more
ideas that are percolating that did not in 1990.

I think the concepts of individual mandates have come to the

forefront. I think that many physicians, and particularly many of

the Delegates, have been lobbied by small businesses in their com-
munities who want them to recognize that they have a problem.

I think it is just fair for you to recognize again that we are a

Congress. That it is not just some guys and gals in Chicago who
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make policy. That the policy that comes down is from the House
of Delegates. It is not me. It is not Lonnie. It is not Jim Todd.
Senator Rockefeller. Well, then let me ask you this. Do you

think that the leadership of the American Medical Association—
yourself, Jim Todd, others—it has always been my impression that

they have favored the employer mandate and they continue to

favor the employer mandate. That is my impression, as I know
those individuals very intimately as you very well know.
Do you think they just could not win the day, so to speak, with

the House of Delegates?
Dr. Scalettar. I think it is just as Congress. When there is a

freight train coming, we know that it is coming. And we know that

there is a democratic process that we have to let play out.

Senator Rockefeller. Which is the freight train?

Dr. Scalettar. The freight train is our House of Delegates and

they have ideas and their voting was for an individual mandate. I

certainly support the democratic process of our Congress, the
House of Delegates.
Senator ROCKEFELLER. That is a very fair, safe answer.
The Chairman. Well, what I want to know is, how do you think

you can govern yourselves properly when you have a 435 member
House of Delegates, but you have no Senate to give the wiser judg-
ment. [Laughter.]
So you do not rush the lady you just described. I could hear

Madison say about that House of Delegates, they hear something
on the street corner and the next thing you know they are standing
up in the House of Delegates and saying, I just heard something
from a guy I met and he must be right.
But over in the Senate the tea is poured into the saucer and

cools.

[Laugher.]
Dr. Scalettar. Senator Moynihan, some have described our

Board of Trustees as our Senate. [Laughter.]
We meet practically monthly and certainly implement
The Chairman. And you calm those other people.
Dr. Scalettar. We attempt to do that, but we have to implement

the policies of the House of Delegates.
The Chairman. You are evolving as an organization. [Laughter.]
I would like to ask Dr. O'Keefe and Mr. Shea a question. This

is a friendly question, although a difficult one. We have to ask it.

One of the principal things that economists will agree on, or I be-
lieve economists agree on, is that our present tax laws, by allowing
employers to deduct as an expense all health care costs and not

having employees recognize them in any way in income, provide
the wrong signals in the system that it does not cost you. It does
not make for the level of cost consciousness that we all find our-
selves having to deal with and that you are giving up wages.
Mr. Shea, you and Dr. O'Keefe are all worried about where these

costs are going. Senator Chafee and Senator Breaux both suggest
that the income tax laws should be changed in this regard. How
vehemently are you opposed to that?

Dr. O'Keefe. That is an issue with which we have grappled and
we do want more cost consciousness introduced to the system. Be-
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cause on a cost plus, unmanaged, uncoordinated basis fee-for-serv-

ice, run-a-muck, no management, no oversight, no access to

The Chairman. Wow, that is wild. Is that the world out there?

Dr. O'Keefe. We are pretty strong on that. This system has, in-

deed, gotten out of hand. But we know that you can provide better

care in better managed plans. And our member companies discov-

ered that when you chase quality and use the evaluation measures

that you need to measure quality, you bring costs down.

So we do believe in capping the deductibility, not at its present

level, which would just build in all the inefficiencies of the current

system, but at some level which would drive it toward tighter,

more efficient, more cost effective plans.
Our member companies
The Chairman. Do you want to give us a number? You do not

have to do it this instant.

Dr. O'Keefe. They have not taken an official position, but they
would like to see it pegged at the bottom third of available plans.

The Chairman. Would you give us a number over the next week
of what that would be? You know, what the bottom figure is.

Dr. O'Keefe. I would be delighted.
The corollary to that which we also think is important is capping

the excludability on the consumer side. That is, there is a philo-

sophical and a fairness and a cost consciousness argument to

match employer deductibility with excludability from income.

The Chairman. All right. Mr. Shea?
Mr. Shea. Mr. Chairman, if the question is how vehemently, if

there were a sword here I would be, I think, required to fall on it.

I want to answer in two veins.

One is a general economic observation. That is, while we would
not have suggested this approach back when this began in World
War II with the wage price controls, as I understand the history,
we were advocating a different approach at that time—that is, ex-

plicitly tax-based financing, a social insurance approach.
The Chairman. Murray Wagner Dingell.
Mr. Shea. Precisely. But this practice grew up and as this enor-

mous growth in private insurance coverage took place, which I dare

say probably would have astounded the people who were beginning
that process back then, and this became such a big tax issue—
today as I understand it, bigger than the home mortgage deduction

in terms of loss of revenue to the Internal Revenue Service—this

is a very significant
The Chairman. Dr. Podoff agrees. I had no idea.

Mr. Shea.—amount of money. It is, therefore, deeply ingrained
in the way calculations are made about how Americans are paid.
It certainly is a very big factor in terms of the collective bargaining

process.
We would be extremely concerned and would argue vehemently

against changing this as part of the health reform process because
of the potential enormous impact it would have on wage standards

and the whole economic condition of Americans.

Having said that, we have accepted with some reservations, but

we have accepted the amount of taxation that is included in the

Health Security Act. It is after all the Canadian pattern. Since we
are great Canadian champions in terms of health design and our
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members in Canada are extremely proud and give glowing reports
at all of our meetings about how good the Canadian system is and
how proud they are of it and how well it works, since they also tax

supplemental benefits we find that even though we are included to

say no taxation ever, never we have, in fact, accepted that as part
of the President's plan.
The Chairman. The 20 percent?
Mr. Shea. The 20 percent.
I want to move on to the point about the health care affect

though of this, because I think that is perhaps even more central

to the debate. One of the reasons that we opposed the approach
that a number of other proposals have taken, including Senator
Chafee's and Senator Breaux's and Congressman Cooper's is that
we believe you could, if you create a very strong economic incentive

as some of these plans would do, for going to the lowest cost plan,

you will in effect take what has been in a very radical restructur-

ing of Americans actual use of health services. That is their day-
to-day accessibility and what they use, a phenomenon that every-
one here is familiar with.

I believe or we believe that you will accelerate that enormously
and that you run the risk of having, just pushing people into the
most restrictive sort of managed care situations.

This idea of tying this to the lowest cost plan in the area we
think is extremely dangerous social engineering. It seems like a

good design perhaps in a theoretical way and may policy people
would advance this, but we think you are really trying with fire.

Certainly the experience of our members is that the amount of

change in terms of their actual access to health care over the past
few years has been frighteningly large. People are very disturbed
about the restriction of choice.

We have so many people who would tell you, not only did it hap-
pen to them once or twice, but three or four times, that they had
to switch their physician or they had to go to a whole new health

plan because their employer got a better offer this year, for very
understandable reasons.
And unions have been part of some of this process, because, well,

would you take this or would you like to be on strike over this
issue. Sometimes we have taken that. We are going to switch from
the universal care arrangement to the Blue Cross arrangement be-
cause they offered us a better deal this year.
And yet it means that members wind up wholesale changes un-

less they are going to take the money out of their pocket and pay
for this health care on their own.
That has built a reservoir of concern and fear. That is part of

what is being reflected today in what I believe is a general wari-
ness among the population about what is change going to mean for
us.

We are doing it. We have finished—today in Seattle we are doing
a big education program with local union leadership. Fifty-nine of
these programs since Christmas. Training programs the AFI^CIO
has done all around the country, anywhere from 50 to 250 local
union leaders come in, spend 3V2 hours talking about the Health
Security Act and all the proposals.
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Mostly it is to try to give people some basis for their political

judgments about health reform. But what we find is that people
are deeply, deeply concerned on a personal basis about what is this

going to mean to me and my family.
And that underlying concern, I think, begins with your experi-

ence over the last few years in terms of how they feel like they
have been pushed around in the health system.
The Chairman. Well, you made the point that the most common

issue on which the Service Employees have gone on strike has been
health care benefits.

Mr. Shea. And other unions as well.

The Chairman. Dr. O'Keefe, do you want to comment?
Dr. O'Keefe. Well, I could not agree more. It is probably the

most important personal issue in all of our lives, which is what
makes this so unique. I mean, it is the biggest economy in the

country and it is also the most important personal issue.

But I have to point out that more expensive care does not equate
to better care. We know that the most efficient systems that are

the best organized and use the best information and make the

wisest decisions based on outcomes are frequently the most inex-

pensive care; and Mayo Clinic is a perfect example of that.

If your choice is to ask to move from your local hospital across

the street that does two coronary by-passes a year to a system on
the order of Mayo Clinic, which is extremely experienced and cost

effective, then that is a pretty good choice.

The Chairman. I have an uninformed view, but even so, when
you have an era of discovery such as we are going through in medi-

cine, you will have a continued advent of something new which will

be hugely expensive and then will gradually be regularized.
All over this country we have empty hospital beds because medi-

cine has gotten better. You probably agree with that, do you not?
Dr. Scalettar. I agree with that and I think that is why it is

so important to recognize that new technology is coming. I alluded
to the colon cancer test which is suggested that it will cost some-

thing like $500 to $1,000 when this is available, which will deter-

mine your DNA structure, whether you are susceptible to it, and
therefore you may wish to have a colonoscopy more often. This is

very important.
But I did want to make just two points. One is with regard to

what Mr. Shea stated about the employees being moved around
from plant to plant. This is a stark reality and this is happening
every day.
The human dimensions of this are unbelievably bad, because we

are seeing patients who are losing their physicians. They are being
buffeted around like ping pong balls from doctor to doctor because
their plans change and they no longer have the doctor-patient rela-

tionship. The physicians have to get their records, have to analyze
it. It is a costly process that is occurring.
And finally, with regard to reimbursement, I think that some al-

lusion was made to perhaps there may be some extravagance in

some of the charges. But I think a new approach which we are cer-

tainly trying to get across is utilizing the concept of the resource-

based relative value system in the private sector, which is cur-

rently being utilized for governmental programs such as Medicare.
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We think that when we have adequate input into the mechanism
that this would be a way to see to it that there is fair reimburse-

ment and there is not anything that would be overcharging of any
patients. And it is an appropriate mechanism.
The Chairman. Ms. Torda, just a last question. Do you at Fami-

lies USA find that this issue of being moved from plan to plan, has

come up on your screen?
Ms. Torda. Oh, absolutely. I was just thinking that when some

members of the Senate have suggested that there might not be a

crisis, I do not know how you measure it. I do not know any objec-
tive way to measure what Dr. Scalettar just described. But clearly
that is very disruptive to individuals in the health care they get
and causes extreme dissatisfaction with our current system and

something that people want fixed.

The Chairman. Mr. Shea?
Mr. Shea. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I just wanted to add, I do not want to be have found later to have

averted this down a different path than the Chairman intended to

go with your question. That is why I will say the following, which
is that my point is not that the kind of change that we have had
in the last few years is unacceptable.
We are, indeed, trying to deal with an enormously complex sys-

tem. And we have the scientific evidence, I think, as Dr. O'Keefe
would say, that we clearly know more expensive is not better and
that the kind of choice that people get, that is open up the Yellow

Pages or ask your coworker or ask another member is not a very
informed choice in terms of how to select, how to answer often very
scary questions about ourselves.

I want to make the point that we have to be careful that this

process does not get out of hand. One of our concerns about the tax

cap question is that if you use that heavy a club in terms of this

process, you are likely to accelerate this in a way where the choices
will not be all Mayo Clinic I or Mayo Clinic II.

But Lord knows, and more like the kind of choices we have seen
in California between Group A that got bought by Group B, but
then went out of business because their financing was not so good.
And so somebody else now has to come in and take over the whole

thing.
It is an acceleration of this process that I think we have to fear

and we have to manage the change in the delivery system oper-
ation, taking into account both the need to make enormous change
and downsize the system, and also people's sensitivities and just
their human experience.

It is the combination of that trend and the idea of a major tax-

ation piece, not supplemental but something that would really start

to get into the basic package or it would really be a basis of choice
between Plan A and Plan B that we think could set off a very det-

rimental trend and not incidentally stir up a kind of opposition at

the grassroots to this kind of a change.
The Chairman. To this kind of change? But in the budget esti-

mate for 1995, for tax expenditures which we began working in

about 1960—the exclusion of employer contributions at $56 billion

is number one. I thought about third. Sorry, I did not know this.

The deductibility of mortgage interest is a mere $54 billion.
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I would like to let Senator Rockefeller have the last word. But
before I close off, I just want to say to you all, thank you, of course,
and that whatever we do we have to keep in mind the dynamism
of medical science today.

Doctor, you mentioned a colon cancer test which would involve

a judgment about DNA. Well, I think it was this last Monday, or

was it Monday a week ago, that in the large Rockefeller rooms of

Rockefeller University, that David Rockefeller was present for a lit-

tle champagne reception for Dr. McCarty, the surviving member of

three persons who 50 years ago last week published in a journal
I never heard of the chemical composition of DNA.
When that happened, the culture changed. I mean, we were on

our way to where we are at this moment. That is the hugely excit-

ing thing that is going on. That is why we want to make sure it

continues to go on. Although how you guarantee things like that,
I do not know, either culture brings them or it does not.

Senator Rockefeller, do you not want to say something nice about
the Rockefeller University? [Laughter.]
The Chairman. You never took the course, did you?
Senator ROCKEFELLER. I did not. Although I will have to say, Mr.

Chairman, I am very proud of the role that my family has taken
over the last number of generations, not just what used to be the
Rockefeller Institute, now the Rockefeller University, but the ratifi-

cation of hookworm, of schistomiasis in southern parts of our hemi-

sphere, and also introduction for the first time of western medicine
into China.
So I am pleased that you mentioned that and it brings some nice

thoughts to mind.
The Chairman. With that pleasant thought, indeed, we want to

thank you very much for coming. You have been very helpful to us.

Dr. O'Keefe, you owe us a little information on what the lower
third would be. We will check it with Mr. Shea and if you both

agree then we know we have learned something.
Dr. Scalettar. Thank you, sir.

The Chairman. Doctor, thank you, sir.

Ms. Torda, thank you.
[Whereupon, at 12:27 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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Prepared Statement of Gail A. Jensen

This statement briefly discusses: (1) who is without health insurance in the Unit-

ed States, (2) how long people are without it, (3) the nature of noncoverage among
the near elderly—a medically "high risk" subpopulation, (4) employer-sponsored re-

tiree health benefits among persons ages 55 to 64, and (5) the lack of job-based in-

surance among small firms, where many of the uninsured work.

CHARACTERISTICS OF THE UNINSURED

The number of Americans without health insurance is increasing. Estimates from
the Current Population Survey (CPS) indicate that 17.4 percent of the nonelderly
population, or 38.5 million people, were without either private or public health in-

surance in 1992. This compares with 16.6 percent (36.3 million) in 1991, 16.5 per-
cent (35.7 million) in 1990, and 16.1 percent (34.4 million) in 1989 [Employee Bene-
fit Research Institute (EBRD 1994]. These statistics are intended to include only in-

dividuals without coverage for the entire 12 months in each year. Many researchers,
however, believe that most respondents actually answer the CPS health insurance

questions with reference to a particular point in time or some period less than the
full year, in which case these statistics more accurately reflect noncoverage at a

point in time. Nonetheless, many persons experiencing short periods without health
insurance are not counted in the numbers.
Although the uninsured are quite heterogeneous, they disproportionately have

weaker ties to the labor market than insured persons. Just over half of the

nonelderly uninsured are working adults (57 percent), roughly one sixth (18 percent)
are nonworking adults, and one-quarter (25 percent) are children. However, many
of these nonworking adults and children are part of families headed by a worker.
In all, about half (52 percent) of the uninsured live in families headed by a full-

time full-year worker (i.e., a person who works 35 weeks or more during the year
and works 35 hours or more in a typical week). Another third of the uninsured (32
percent) are in families headed by someone who works either part-time or for only
part of the year, and the rest (16 percent) are in families headed by a nonworker.
In contrast, the large majority of insured persons (74 percent) belong to families
headed by a full-time full-year worker, and fewer are in families where the head
works less than full-time (15 percent) or not at all (11 percent).
Among the uninsured who do work, employment is nearly always such that the

worker lacks access to employer-sponsored coverage, either because he or she is in-

eligible to participate in the employer's plan or because no plan is offered. Very
rarely do workers turn down an offer of employer health insurance benefits and re-

main uninsured. (Only 2 percent do so [Long and Marquis 1992].) As noted, many
of the working uninsured work less than full-year full-time. Specifically, 13 percent
work part-time throughout the year, 13 percent work for only part of the year, and
a quarter (26 percent) are unemployed for some period. We know that part-time em-
ployees are routinely excluded from participating in employers' group health insur-
ance plans, and that workers who are just beginning a job usually face a waiting
period before becoming eligible to join a company plan [Bureau of Labor Statistics

(BLS) 1992; Gabel et al. 1994]. Thus, these two reasons may account for a substan-
tial amount of noncoverage among uninsured workers.
The uninsured are also concentrated in sectors of the economy where employer-

sponsored insurance is less common. Small businesses, which are much less likely
to provide workers job-based health insurance, employ many of them: More than a
third of uninsured workers (35 percent) are employed by a firm with fewer than 25

(41)
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employees, and another 16 percent are employed by a firm with 25-99 employees.
In addition, 13 percent are self-employed, typically owners of small sole proprietor-

ships. The high cost of individual health coverage faced by many sell-employed per-

sons, and the less favorable tax treatment of their insurance premiums (relative to

incorporated firms) make it difficult for the self-employed to purchase coverage for

themselves and their families.

Uninsured workers are also characterized by relatively low earnings. A full half

(50 percent) earned under $10,000 annually in 1992, and another third (32 percent)
made more than that but less than $20,000. By comparison, only 23 percent of in-

sured workers made less than $10,000 and the same number (23 percent) made
$10,000 to $19,000.
The demographics of the uninsured differ in important respects from the popu-

lation as a whole. Whereas less than a third of the total population (31 percent) live

in single-adult or single-parent households, these two categories describe nearly half

of the uninsured (45 percent). While 46 percent of the total population live in two-

parent households with children, only 35 percent of the uninsured fit this descrip-
tion. The remaining 20 percent of the uninsured live in married households without

children, which contrasts with 23 percent among the broader population.
Two-fifths (41 percent) of the uninsured are minorities (either Black, Hispanic, or

another nonwhite racial group), compared to only a quarter (26 percent) within the

broader population. The uninsured are also less educated. Nearly three-quarters (69

percent) are in households where the family head has no education beyond high
school—a much higher rate than in the broader population (51 percent). By age and

sex, uninsured nonelderly adults tend to be young and more often male. A quarter
(25 percent) are 18 to 24 years old, and 56 percent are male, which compares with
16 and 49 percent, respectively, among all Americans ages 18 to 64.

LENGTH OF TIME WITHOUT HEALTH INSURANCE

The number of persons who were uninsured in each year, reported above, are

underestimates of the number of Americans who actually experienced some time
without coverage in those years. Many individuals experience spells without health

insurance that last only a few months and such persons are overlooked in the num-
bers. The Survey of Income and Program Participation (SIPP), which gathers data
on the changing circumstances of persons over time, shows that during a 28 month
period in 1985 to 1987, 63.4 million persons (or 28 percent of the U.S. population)
lacked health insurance for at least one month. This was approximately twice the
number of persons who lacked health insurance at a point in time in 1986 (specifi-

cally, the fourth quarter) when 33.5 million persons (or 14 percent of the population)
reported no coverage. Half of all uninsured spells (50 percent) end within 4 months,
and another 17 percent end within 5 to 8 months. Considering all uninsured spells,
30 percent last more than a year, and 15 percent last more than two years [Nelson
and Short 1990; Swartz and McBride 1990].

People who are employed when an uninsured spell begins are very likely to have
a short spell. For more than half (54 percent) the spell ends in less than five

months. People who lose employer coverage but who are still working have a 3 in

5 chance of regaining insurance within 4 months. This observation is consistent

with data on the probationary period for coverage often set by employers. Most set

a three month wait before allowing full-time workers to join the company plan. Per-

sons who are unemployed when their spell begins are also likely to have a short

spell but more have spells lasting between 5 and 8 months. People who are out of

the labor force are most likely to have an uninsured spells lasting more than 2

years—one in five will experience a spell lasting this long.

Although most uninsured spells involve a loss of employer coverage, few persons
take advantage of COBRA, the 1985 federal law that allows employees and their

dependents separated from an employer plan to continue group coverage for 18 or

36 months (depending on their circumstances), provided they pay the group pre-
mium themselves. Only one in five persons (21 percent) who are eligible for COBRA
elect such coverage [Flynn 1992].

INSURING THE NEAR ELDERLY: A MEDICALLY HIGH-RISK POPULATION

Persons especially vulnerable to incurring very high health care expenses are the

uninsured who are medically considered to be "high-risk." Proposals to expand
health insurance need to take into consideration how well they cover high-risk indi-

viduals. They may otherwise prove to be ineffective and not extend protection to

those individuals who stand to benefit most from reform. One large and easily iden-

tifiable segment of the nonaged medically high-risk population are the near elderly

(persons 55 to 64 years of age). By almost any measure persons in this age range
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face a much higher risk of illness. This fact is most obviously reflected in data on

health insurance claims by age group, but is apparent from other statistics, as well.

Persons 55 to 64 years of age, for example, account for two thirds of all deaths

among adults under age 65, and more than one-third of all surgeries and hospital

days within the same population [National Center for Health Statistics 1988].

Insuring the near elderly under health care reform may pose special problems for

policy makers for three reasons. First, persons in this age range maintain only weak
links with the labor market, particularly the uninsured in this cohort, making it

likely that most would fall outside the scope of an employer mandate to provide cov-

erage. Second, many of the near elderly now receive retiree health insurance from

a former employer, yet employers' incentives to provide such coverage for future re-

tirees could be greatly diminished under some reform proposals. Third, many of the

insurance problems of the near elderly appear to arise in the market for individual

coverage, unlike the problems of younger persons, which are more often associated

with employment and job changes. The market for individual health insurance has

not been studied to determine whether the functioning of this market is deficient

in ways which can be corrected under health care reform.

CPS data show that in 1992, 13 percent of the near elderly (or 2.7 million per-

sons) lacked health insurance [EBRI 1994]. While slightly lower than the percent
uninsured in younger age groups, this rate is disturbing given that persons in this

age range are especially vulnerable to catastrophic health expenses. Just under half

(46 percent) of the near elderly have employer coverage as active workers or as de-

pendents of workers, 18 percent have group coverage through a former employer,
13 percent have individually purchased insurance, and 17 percent have either Medi-
care or Medicaid. One reason often suggested for being uninsured is that the person
sees no need for insurance. This should not be the case for this age group;

noncoverage is not likely to be a voluntary choice made by the individual.

The 13 percent of the near elderly who are uninsured, based on the CPS, does

not reflect the many persons in this age range who have brief spells of noncoverage.
More than any other age group, the near elderly tend to experience short periods
without health insurance, typically 4 months or less. Over a two and a half year
period that spanned 1983 to 1986, a full 21 percent of the near elderly (4.5 million

persons) spent some time without health insurance. About one-fifth, (4 percent of

the near elderly) were continuously uninsured during the period while the rest

spent only part of the time without coverage [Jensen 1992].
The insurance problems of the near elderly differ in some fundamental ways from

those of younger persons. My research has found that older women are particularly
vulnerable to periods without health insurance, and within this age range account
for twice as many spells of noncoverage as do men (women account for 59 percent
of spells). Unlike younger cohorts, when near elderly persons lose health insurance,
the coverage they lose tends to be employer coverage. Instead, most uninsured spells
are ones in which individual health insurance is lost. The majority (71 percent) of

spell beginnings among the near elderly are unrelated to changes in either the indi-

vidual's employment or their spouse's employment (e.g., beginning retirement, re-

ducing the hours one works, or becoming unemployed). Yet, most (54 percent) unin-
sured spells end when employment within the household increases. Most of the jobs

acquired when employment increased, however, are not jobs that carried health in-

surance fringe benefits. The extra income from the employment is nonetheless often

used to purchase private nongroup coverage. Among the near elderly, few spells
without health insurance (only 5 percent) end by "aging into" Medicare [Jensen
1992].
Some proposed reforms to expand health insurance, such as an all-employer man-

date, a "pay-or-play" employer mandate, and extending Medicaid to persons in pov-

erty, are less effective in reaching this medically high-risk population than in reach-

ing younger persons who are uninsured. An employer mandate, whether to provide
coverage directly or to pay-or-play, would bypass most of the uninsured 55 to 64

years of age for a simple reason. Only one-third of those experiencing periods with-

out health insurance in this age rage work full-time jobs for any part of the year.
The rest are either retired, are outside the labor market altogether, or they work
part-time. Since 56 percent of the uninsured in this age range are married, an ex-

tremely optimistic upper bound is that 51 percent of the near elderly uninsured

might be newly covered under an all-employer mandate [Custer and Jensen 1990].
Most likely, however, fewer would be covered, because the spouses of many workers
are employed themselves, and this would lower the extent of new coverage that

would result. About two-thirds (61 percent) of those left uninsured by an all-em-

ployer mandate would be women.
An expansion of Medicaid to all persons at or below the federal poverty level

would likely reach only one-quarter of the uninsured ages 55 to 64, because most
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uninsured in this age range have a household income above this level. If Medicaid
were expanded to persons within 200 percent of the poverty level, then 63 percent
of the uninsured near elderly would newly gain coverage. However, this type of ex-

tension would create strong incentives among the near elderly who now purchase
individual health insurance to substitute "free" Medicaid coverage for costly private

coverage. Approximately one-quarter (27 percent) of the near elderly with family in-

comes less than 200 percent of poverty now purchase private health insurance not

sponsored by an employer. If all these individuals switched to the public program
it would add another 1.5 million to the older adult Medicaid rolls, representing a
massive cost transfer to public programs.

EMPLOYER-SPONSORED RETIREE HEALTH INSURANCE

One out of four near elderly persons (5.5 million persons) are retired, and most
of these people (3.8 million) receive retiree health insurance from a former em-

ployer. Among retirees ages 55 to 59, 71 percent have employer-sponsored post-re-
tirement coverage and among retirees ages 60 to 64, 67 percent have such insur-

ance. Five percent of this retiree health insurance is COBRA coverage, which is lim-

ited to 18 months beyond the date the individual retired; the rest is coverage that

continues until the retiree becomes eligible for Medicare or it is coverage that con-

tinues indefinitely [Monheit and Schur 1989; Zedlewski 1993]. Post-retirement
health insurance benefits are generous, with provisions roughly similar to active

worker benefits. We know this because 94 percent of retirees who receive this bene-
fit are retired from a large firm (with 1,000 or more workers), and large firms typi-

cally (79 percent of the time) offer retiree benefits which are the same as those pro-
vided to active workers [Morrisey et al. 1990].
The prevalence of retiree health insurance has grown over the last decade, and

a high percentage of current workers of all ages now expect to receive retiree health
insurance because their employers have promised them that benefit. Two-thirds (67

percent) of all workers in medium and large private firms and 77 percent of non-
federal government employees work for employers that now provide this benefit to

retirees [Jensen and Morrisey 1992].
To maintain and further stimulate the growth of employer-paid post-retirement

health insurance, one policy option worth serious consideration is a tax subsidy to

either employers (or employees) to provide post-retirement health benefits. One
mechanism to do this would be to treat prefunded reserves for health insurance pre-
miums in a fashion analogous to that of pension plans. Although creating such a
tax subsidy would entail a revenue loss to the government, it would likely encourage
more firms to provide retiree coverage, and give firms which currently promise these
benefits stronger incentives to adequately prefund them.
Under some health care reform proposals the current incentives for employers to

provide retiree health coverage would likely be maintained, while under others the
incentives could be significantly dampened As I understand it, the President's re-

form package calls for sharing the burden of insurance for retirees between the gov-
ernment, which would pay 80 percent of the average cost of HIPC coverage, and the
retirees themselves, who would pay the incremental cost of joining the plan of their
choice. Employers who now provide retiree coverage would be required to pay the
individual's share toward coverage. This plan will almost certainly cause most em-
ployers to end their provision of retiree benefits because workers will no longer have
a strong need for employer-sponsored coverage. Eventually the government will

incur the full cost of providing insurance for this population. Also, research on indi-

viduals' decisions to retire suggests that many persons will retire sooner if given ac-

cess to health insurance between the time they stop working and Medicare. This
would have major implications for government tax revenue. Including retirees in the
HIPCs will also raise the average cost of HIPC coverage for all payers, and result

in many employers paying more towards workers' coverage than they currently pay.
For small firms this may be particularly burdensome.
Other proposals, such as an employer mandate to provide direct coverage, or a

mandate placed on individuals, e.g. that they secure health coverage for themselves
until becoming eligible for Medicare, would appear to retain employers' present in-

terest in sponsoring retiree health plans. A mandate on individuals might actually

encourage more firms to provide retiree coverage by stimulating workers' desires for

it. An individual mandate would likely not reduce current retiree coverage because,
as noted above, nearly all of it (94 percent) is supplied by firms with 1,000 or more
workers, which would surely continue to sponsor health benefits.
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LACK OF HEALTH INSURANCE AMONG FIRMS

Full-year full-time workers who are uninsured lack coverage because their em-

ployers do not sponsor group insurance plans, and these workers choose not to buy
insurance on their own. We know this because full-time employees overwhelmingly
(99 percent) are eligible to participate in a health insurance plan if their employer
offers one (even within very small businesses), and because workers rarely ever turn

down group coverage to remain uninsured—only 2 percent do so [Morrisey et al.

1993; Long and Marquis 1992]. Thus, the nature of insurance offerings among em-

ployers and the reasons why some firms decide not provide health benefits are

central to understanding of the problem of the uninsured.

Employer provision of health benefits is strongly related to the size of the firm.

In 1993, 44 percent of firms with fewer than 10 employees sponsored a health insur-

ance plan, among firms with 10 to 24 employees 70 percent sponsored coverage, and

among firms with 25 to 49 employees 85 percent maintained a plan [Jensen et al.

1993]. The prevalence rate for this last group approaches that of medium and large
size employers. For example, among firms with 100 to 999 employees, 95 percent

sponsored health insurance and among those with 1,000 or employees, 98 percent
did so [Sullivan et al. 1992]. Thus, lack of coverage is predominantly a very small

firm issue.

The provision of insurance by small firms has changed over time, and the trend

in the prevalence of benefits to some extent reflects changes which have occurred

in the overall U.S. economy. Among all firms with 1 to 49 employees, the provision
of health benefits declined between 1989 and 1991—from 41 to 34 percent of small

businesses, but has increased markedly since then—50 percent sponsored a health

plan in 1992, and 51 percent did so in 1993 [Morrisey et al. 1993]. On one hand,
this may seem inconsistent with the trend in size of the uninsured population over
this period. As noted earlier, CPS data show that the number and percent of per-
sons uninsured inched upward every year between 1989 and 1992. However, the

economy changed in ways over this period that can help explain the two trends.

First, in Fall 1990 the economy slipped into recession, and unemployment in-

creased. Much of the increase in unemployment resulted from firms downsizing, and
many firms have been slow to rebuild their workforces. Firms that reduced their

employees would show up as smaller sized firms in 1992 and 1993. If they pre-

viously offered health insurance and continued to do so after downsizing, then we
should expect the percentage of small firms offering coverage to be higher in 1992
and 1993, as it is.

Second, it is important to understand the factors which underlie the trend in the
CPS numbers, which are not ones that suggest that fewer small firms are now offer-

ing health insurance. Since 1989, spells of unemployment and total withdrawals
from the labor force have become more commonplace. Between 1989 and 1992 the

percentage of individuals living in households headed by someone unemployed for

part of the year increased from 7 to 9 percent, and the percentage in households
headed a nonworker the entire year increased from 10 to 12 percent [EBRI 1990,
1994]. Since an unemployment spell usually triggers a spell without health insur-

ance, and since families without a working head have limited access to insurance,
these changes in the labor force have contributed to the increase in the uninsured

population. They are not factors, however, that would lead to fewer firms to offer

coverage.
Third, since 1989 the labor force has shifted away from full-time workers, and

moved more toward part-time workers who are typically ineligible for employer cov-

erage. Between 1989 and 1992, the economy incurred a net loss of 639,000 full-lime

jobs, while at the same time, it saw a net increase of 894,000 part-time jobs [BLS
1993]. This trend alone—the substitution of part-time for full-time labor in the
U.S.—can account for an increase of approximately 1.5 million in the number of
workers without health insurance between 1989 and 1992, and correspondingly, a
substantial part of the increase in the size of the uninsured population. Yet clearly,
such a substitution need not lead to firms dropping their health insurance plans for

full-time workers.

Among small firms that offer coverage, the benefits provided are about as broad
as large firm benefits, but they are not as deep. That is, the plans tend to cover
the same categories of care as large-firm plans, but they are less generous in the
amount of medical expenses they cover. Average deductibles under major medical,
for example, are about 50 percent higher in small firms ($311 per individual in 1993

compared with $222 in firms with 1,000 or more workers). Lifetime maximum bene-
fits also tend to be somewhat lower in small firms. The benefits offered by small
firms have improved since 1989, and as a result, there are now fewer differences

between small and large firms. In 1993, the average monthly cost of conventional
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health insurance in small firms was $185 for single coverage and $428 for family

coverage. For comparison, in firms with 1,000 or more employees conventional plan
premiums for single and family coverage were $172 and $446, respectively.

[Morrisey et al. 1993; Gabel et al. 1994].

Recently, some observers have expressed a concern that many small firms may,
in fact, be unable to offer health insurance because coverage is inaccessible to them.
Insurers have been accused of "red-lining" entire segments of the small group mar-
ket and of cream-skimining groups they do sell to. The evidence for such practices,

however, is scant. It is true that many small businesses that do not offer health in-

surance fear that they would have difficulty qualifying for group coverage: about
half (54 percent) say that this is one of the reasons why they do not offer a plan
[Morrisey et al. 1993]. Yet, when asked if this is because "one or more employees
cannot qualify for insurance because of health conditions" more than three-quarters
(77 percent) say no, and only 18 percent say that it is the reason. Very few small
firms that do not offer health insurance believe that the type of business or industry

they are in makes them ineligible for a policy (only 8 percent believe this).

The actual extent of denials of insurance coverage based on the health conditions

of workers or their dependents is also modest in the small group market [Morrisey
et al. 1993]. Among small firms currently offering insurance, the large majority (88

percent) indicate that all workers and their dependents are included in the plan,

regardless of health conditions. Only one in ten exclude a worker or a dependent
of a worker because of poor health. In addition, among firms that do not offer cov-

erage but which previously provided it, almost none (3 percent) indicate that they
stopped offering coverage because an employee or their dependent was unable to

qualify, and very few (9 percent) say that their insurer refused to renew the policy.
It is also true that small firms are inundated with solicitations to purchase cov-

erage: over three-quarters indicate that they get one or more solicitations in a six

month period, often more than 5 inquiries. Thus, while there are concerns about ac-

cess to insurance, the reality is that most small businesses can get coverage if they
want it

Small firms that choose not to provide health insurance do so for a multitude of

reasons. When asked directly why they do not offer coverage, the most common an-
swer is that premiums are too high (90 percent of businesses with 1—49 employees
gave this explanation for not offering health benefits in 1993 [Morrisey et al. 1993]).
It is other reasons given in tandem with this one, however, that provide insight as
to why half of all small firms find it not worthwhile to sponsor a group plan.
There are three basic reasons why small firms choose to not offer health insur-

ance. First, they fear they might have to take away coverage in the future were they
to begin offering it. While many firms (56 percent) give this explanation directly,
others suggested it indirectly. For example, more than three-quarters express con-

cerns that the firm's profits are too variable, or that insurance premium increases
are too uncertain to commit to the benefit.

Second, health insurance benefits are not a high priority among the firm's work-
ers. Over half of small businesses (53 percent) note that their workers already have
coverage through a spouse or parent, and the same percentage indicate that their
workers prefer higher wages. Many also say that insurance is not needed to attract
workers.

Third, the administrative burden and the ability to qualify for group rates are the

prime concerns. For firms with 1 to 9 employees, this reason is common.
Research shows mixed findings on the issue of whether more small firms would

sponsor health benefits if the price of group coverage was lower. On one hand, stud-
ies of the actual purchasing decisions of small firms made in real markets suggest
that the price of a plan does play a significant role: a five percent decrease in pre-
mium would likely increase the proportion of small firms sponsoring a plan by 13
to 15 percent [Jensen and Gabel 1992; Leibowitz and Chernew 1992]. In today's
market, this would translate into an increase of 7 percentage points in the percent-
age of small firms that voluntarily sponsor coverage, i.e., from 51 percent currently
to 58 percent.

In addition, when asked directly about what price discounts would lead them to

offer insurance, many small firms that currently do not offer coverage say they
would offer it if only premiums were lower. A survey by the National Federation
of Independent Businesses, for example, found that 42 percent of non-offerors indi-

cated they would sponsor a plan if premiums were 20 percent lower, and 52 percent
indicated they would if premiums were 50 percent lower [Hall and Kuder 1990].
More recent surveys by Louis Harris Associates, Harvard University, and myself
find similar indications of strong price responsiveness among small firms [Edwards
et al. 1992; Morrisey et al. 1993].
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On the other hand, some studies suggest that small businesses are not very price

responsive. In several insurance market demonstration projects sponsored by the

Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the state of New York, for example, research-

ers found that few small firms responded to incentives which reduced a firm's cost

of offering a plan. Even when offered a very large premium discount (e.g., on the

order of 50 percent), most still declined purchase Thorpe &t al. 1992; Helms et al.

1992]. The researchers acknowledge, however, that the marketing of these dem-

onstration projects, 'and restrictions on who was eligible to participate in some of

the programs may have dampened their potential effects.

On balance, it is unclear whether subsidizing the price of insurance for small

businesses would significantly encourage more firms to voluntarily sponsor cov-

erage. A very large subsidy (e.g., on the order of 50 percent) would certainly be

needed to induce most small firms to voluntarily offer insurance, but even under

this scenario, all studies to date suggest that at least 25 percent of firms which do

not now offer insurance would prefer to still decline coverage.
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Prepared Statement of Anne Marie O'Keefe

Good morning. It is a great honor to speak to you today. The health system reform

you are contemplating in this series of hearings could be the greatest accomplish-
ment of this Congress.

I would like to begin by introducing the Washington Business Group on Health

to you and explaining why we have existed over the last 20 years. I would like to

then offer you the wisdom of what we have learned during those same two decades.

Let me say first that WBGH, like all of you, strongly endorses the goal of univer-

sal health care coverage. Universal coverage is right from a philosophical and an

economic point of view. This is why no one is against it. But we do have honest

differences on how to achieve it.

With all good intentions, the Clinton Administration has proposed to achieve uni-

versal coverage by eliminating employers as aggressive purchasers of care, and re-

placing them with huge public alliances. Under this scheme, employers would con-

tinue to pay the bill for health care coverage, but they would have no control over

the quality or cost of care. Rather, employees in the regional alliance would be pur-

chasing coverage as individuals. This design would remove the positive forces of

competitive purchasing from the health care marketplace, and wipe out many of the

important advances that employers have achieved. The Congressional Budget Office

reached essentially the same conclusion in their analysis of the Clinton plan.

We respectfully suggest that to succeed in providing high quality, affordable care

to all, reform should preserve and build on what is good about our health care sys-

tem.

THE WASHINGTON BUSINESS GROUP ON HEALTH

The Washington Business Group on Health (WBGH) is the nation's only organiza-
tion representing large employers solely on issues related to health care. It was cre-

ated 20 years ago to address the growing imbalance between the rising prices that

employers were paying for health care, and their lack of control over what they were

buying.
Today, WBGH's 200 members, mostly Fortune 500 companies, include the nation's

most knowledgeable, progressive and successful managers of the health care they

provide for their more than 30 million employees. We often describe the Business

Group as representing the evolution of large employers from passive payers to active

purchasers of health care.

Our membership spans the gamut of big business in America. In fact, at Chair-

man Rostenkowski's December 15th hearing on the effects of health care reform on
the national economy and jobs, two of our member companies—Ford Motor and

PepsiCo—testified on the same panel, but highlighted the diversity in the business

community's reactions to the Clinton plan.
This diversity is a source of strength for WBGH. It means that our member com-

panies suppress their differences to concentrate on the goals that we share. These

goals include: reforming the health care delivery system; maintaining an active role

for employers in health care purchasing; and small market insurance reform.

Achieving these goals will ensure vigorous competition among high quality, afford-

able health plans.

ORGANIZED SYSTEMS OF CARE

For years we have heard a common complaint: Health care in American is more

expensive than anywhere else in the world. Yet, by such straightforward measures
as infant mortality and longevity, we rank nowhere near the top in terms of quality
of care or quality of life. Why is there such a tremendous mismatch between our
health care investment and return?
The reason is that until recently, our health care system has been disorganized,

uncoordinated and unmanaged. Services were provided according to the diverse de-

mands of individual providers and consumers, with perverse incentives introduced

by third-party payers. But they were not provided in a coordinated manner based
on best outcome for the patient and best value for the dollar.

The member companies of WBGH discovered this flaw in the health marketplace,
and set about to fix it. What employers discovered is that they could not solve the

discrete problems in health care—the uncontrollable costs, the variable and often

unknowable quality, and the unequal access—until and unless they fixed the way
that health care services are delivered. This is why WBGH's signature button reads:

It's the delivery system, stupid.
The successes that our member companies enjoyed, as well as what they learned

along the way, comprise the most exciting developments in health care in recent his-
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tory. I say this not just to brag, but to remind the Members of this Committee that
health reform in this country did not begin with the Clinton Administration, or the

presidential campaign, or even with Senator Harris Wofford's campaign in Penn-

sylvania. Health reform in America began, and is going on now at an accelerating
pace, within the business community.
Health reform began because employers with their money and their workers' pro-

ductivity at stake started using their market clout to get better quality health care
at a lower cost.

The secret to our employers' success is what we call organized systems of care or

OSCs.
Our use of the term OSC is comparable to what we understood the White House

to mean by their early use of the term "accountable health plans.
"
(Unfortunately,

the word "accountable" seems to have been dropped along the way.) The concept
means that unified and accountable health care delivery systems serve all Ameri-
cans and replace the fragmented, inefficient, costly and unmanaged fee-for-service

approach that many health consumers still face today.
Organized systems of care integrate financial risk with responsibility for outcome.

These OSCs provide a full continuum of care, and are accountable to patients and
purchasers for its cost and quality.

Largely because of the pressures exerted by large employers as caring, invested
and informed group purchasers, providers are organizing into systems that can de-

liver the highest quality care at the best price. In OSCs, services are integrated and
care is managed for optimal outcome. Waste and redundancy are reduced because

procedures are performed not for their profit but for their efficacy. Consumers are
educated about their role in their own health, and empowered to take control over
the quality of their lives. Iatrogenic or physician-induced problems are drastically
reduced. In fact, the entire focus of care shifts from sickness to health.

THE QUALITY OF CARE

To purchase good care, large employers understood that they had to have good
information. The Committee should appreciate that when employers first started

asking the questions that would allow them to evaluate, monitor and improve the

quality of health care, there were no answers. In the beginning, not even the best

organized health systems could tell purchasers what their Cesarean-section rates
were (let alone the rates of vaginal births after C-sections), or the hospitalization
rates for treating asthma, or the relapse rates after treatment for substance abuse.
To meet the need for this information, employers began an effort that resulted in

the recent publication of HEDIS.2 (the Health Plan Employer Data and Information
Set). As explained in the document, HEDIS.2 helps purchasers to measure the value
of the services they are buying and to implement programs that assure continuous
quality improvement.
Throughout this process, one of the most exciting discoveries was that when pur-

chasers concentrate on improving quality, the cost of care comes down. Actually, this
won't surprise any Members of the Committee who have availed themselves of the
highest quality care in this country, which often comes at the most reasonable
prices, from centers of excellence such as the Mayo Clinic.
There are several reasons for the often inverse relationship between cost and

quality. In medicine, as in other professions, skill develops over time and with expe-
rience. It is not surprising that a physician who has performed hundreds of coronary
bypass procedures is better at it than is a beginner. Expertise also develops with
the increasing experience of surgery support teams and other ancillary personnel.
As is true in other sectors of the economy, high volume reduces per capita cost. In

addition, the symptoms treated by high-tech, highly invasive and high-cost proce-
dures are frequently caused by mental and emotional problems. These symptoms
often disappear with appropriate, low-cost mental health care.

In rural and other underserved areas, organized systems of care, relying on good
information technology and advanced techniques such as telemedicine, provide re-

mote patients and practitioners access to the full range of specialized personnel, di-

agnostic equipment and treatments.

Finally, OSCs provide the best quality care because each consumer has a physi-
cian who coordinates and manages services to achieve the optimal outcome. This
primary care doctor serves as the patient's counselor and advocate. She makes refer-
rals to the best and most appropriate specialists when warranted. She helps to in-

sure that children receive their full schedule of vaccinations, that men are screened
for prostate cancer, and that women get regular pap smears and mammograms.
With access to the patient's full integrated medical record, she protects against re-

dundancy, conflicting treatments, and multiple medications that, when combined,
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could prove toxic. In short, this persons functions as the family physician in the

best, old fashioned sense of the term.

THE ROLE OF EMPLOYERS

Given all that employers have learned, and all that they have accomplished, it

would be a terrible irony if reform excluded them from the purchase and delivery
of health care. Unfortunately, the Clinton proposal offers no recognition of health
care as an employee benefit issue. Instead, it seems to perceive employers as merely
the payers for care.

Under the current Clinton proposal, the costs and other burdens of creating a cor-

porate alliance are too high, and the returns for those who do are too low. We have
found relatively few corporations, even among those large enough to do so, that
would create their own corporate alliance.

Setting the threshold at 5 employees for even the opportunity to choose not to be
in the regional alliance defies the concept of "managed competition." It would leave

only 18 percent of the population eligible for corporate alliances. The Washington
Business Group on Health has long endorsed a threshold of 100, which is also the
recommendation of the Jackson Hole Group. This is why we were delighted to hear

Treasury Secretary Bentsen say recently that the Administration is flexible on this

point.
We must emphasize that simply charging employers a percentage of their payrolls

to finance health care coverage sold to individuals in large regional alliances would
not keep these employers engaged in improving the quality and reducing the cost
of care, nor in the aggressive health promotion programs that have sprung up at
worksites across the country. Giving employers seats on the boards of directors of
these alliances is simply not a substitute. We very much want the continued active
involvement of these skilled, experienced and successful evaluators, negotiators and
purchasers of care. This should be a central goal of health care reform.
The role that employers as purchasers now play cannot be supplanted by the bu-

reaucracy detailed in the Administration's proposal. The very size and cost of this

bureaucracy is incongruous with Vice President Gore's proposal to downsize govern-
ment. Throwing the 41 percent of persons who work for small (1-99), medium (100-
999) and large-but-not-really-large (1,000-4,999) businesses into these public pools
would destroy much of the good that has been accomplished, and waste the value
that employers as purchasers add to the system. It would also eliminate many of
the most successful local purchasing coalitions, such as the New York Business
Group on Health. Instead, all of these people, and all of those in the largest (5,000+)
companies that did not form corporate alliances, would be evaluating, negotiating
and purchasing their plans as individuals. With none of their own money at stake,
and no investment in worker productivity, the alliances could never do what em-
ployers now do. This opinion is shared by many businesses and individuals through-
out the country.

COVERING THE UNINSURED

We need health care reform. But we must take this opportunity to do it right. It

would be a terrible failure if, in the rush to pass some kind of reform, we rearranged
the financing for the current system, destroyed the incentives for continued active
involvement by employers, and did not fix the delivery system.
The Washington Business Group on Health does not think we need the wrenching

changes proposed by the Clinton Administration. In their analysis of the financial

impact of the Clinton proposal, Lewin-VHI concluded that "Overall, about 53 per-
cent of employers will see a change in spending—either an increase or a decrease—
of $1,000 or more per employee."
Toward the goals that we all share, WBGH strongly recommends that we begin

health care reform by preserving and building on the best parts of our current sys-
tem, and reforming the small markets to provide real universal access to quality
care. Some say glibly that we have universal access now, while we still have 37 mil-
lion uninsured persons. But we do not have universal access as long as small groups
with even one high risk person are charged unaffordable premiums or forced to ex-
clude those employees from health coverage who need it most. We do not have uni-
versal access as long as insurers can exclude coverage for preexisting conditions, or
refuse to provide coverage altogether based on medical underwriting. We do not
have universal access as long as even healthy and fully insured Americans fear that
loss of coverage is only one job change or one serious illness away.
Health reform should redesign the purchaser market to pool individuals and small

employers in both the private and public sectors into coalitions that are large
enough to insure access to coverage and achieve economies of scale. We recommend
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that these purchasing pools include persons who buy coverage as individuals or sin-

gle families, and those who work for establishments with 100 or fewer employees.
(One hundred is sufficient to spread risk and achieve economies of scale.) These coa-

litions would serve to organize very small groups into pools large enough to force

increased competition among health plans.
To insure affordability, WBGH supports subsidizing low-income individuals up to

200 percent of poverty. We also strongly support a decoupling of health care cov-

erage from welfare. This would allow people to work and be assured of health care
services for themselves and their children. Most important, Medicaid beneficiaries
and other vulnerable populations must have access to well managed, high quality
care in OSCs that have incentives to provide primary and preventive care in appro-
priate settings, not emergency rooms.
The individuals who purchase through these pools must have access to organized

systems of care or accountable health plans. Such plans should offer comprehensive,
federally-defined coverage. These plans should be prohibited from denying, or pro-
hibitively pricing, coverage for selected individuals or for preexisting conditions.

They must report and make available the full range of information that is necessary
for consumers to be wise purchasers. In effect, the health plans will be forced to

compete on the cost and quality of care, rather than on benefit design and risk
avoidance.
Toward our common goal of insuring all Americans access to the highest quality

health care in the world, WBGH respectfully makes several other specific rec-

ommendations.
Inclusion of Medicare: WBGH strongly believes that health care reform should

benefit all people. Older Americans, who are higher utilizers, are particularly vul-

nerable to the worst aspects of fee-for-service care, including its high cost, low effi-

ciency, shortage of good information, lack of coordination and absence of manage-
ment. Unsurprisingly, older Americans suffer the most from the results of

unmanaged care. An estimated 25 percent of hip replacements are in persons in this

population who have fallen because they were overmedicated.
WBGH strongly recommends that health reform be structured to extend the bene-

fits of organized systems of care to those who could benefit most from them, includ-

ing Medicare and Medicaid beneficiaries. Studies of Medicare beneficiaries who vol-

untarily joined HMOs have shown that overall, consumer satisfaction is high. In a
recent study done by Mathematical Policy Research, Inc., 93 percent of Medicare
HMO enrollees reported that they would recommend their HMO to a friend or rel-

ative.

We think it is particularly ill conceived to add a prescription drug benefit to Medi-
care while specifically excluding the program from reform, as the Clinton proposal
does. Coverage of prescription drugs has been one of the major inducements to

bringing older Americans into managed care, and this approach would take away
this incentive.

Antitrust Reform: WBGH endorses reform of antitrust law to protect and en-

courage the development of vertically integrated health networks. Our vision of or-

ganized systems of care encompasses the close cooperation of a broad range of pro-
viders, the provision of comprehensive services, the availability of all information
useful to the consumer, and administrative ease. The vertical integration of many
different facilities and providers is crucial to achieve this ambitious vision.

WBGH also supports the redesign and enforcement of antitrust law to ensure

competitiveness in the health care marketplace. This may require repeal of the

McCarran-Ferguson Act, the 1945 law through which the federal government ceded
control over the insurance industry to the states, including an effective exemption
for the industry from federal antitrust law. Bringing insurance companies under fair

competition laws would bar anticompetitive insurance practices while furthering the

goal of health system reform: the efficient delivery of affordable, accessible, high-
quality health care.

Enterprise Medical Liability: WBGH strongly believes that the current medical

liability system is in need of fundamental reform. The current system: (1) does not

effectively deter negligent medical care; (2) reduces access to needed services while

increasing utilization of costly, inappropriate care that can actually threaten a pa-
tient's health; and (3) resolves claims in an inefficient and inequitable manner.
WBGH supports the inclusion of enterprise liability in overall tort reform to im-

prove the medical liability system in the context of organized systems of care. Other
elements of = tort reform should include caps on noneconomic damage awards, the
use of alternative dispute resolution mechanisms, and the increased use of practice
parameters. Together, these measures would provide greater incentive for the OSC
or accountable health plan to monitor and improve the quality of care, would lead



59

to a more efficient and equitable compensation system for injuries due to mal-

practice, and would decrease the incidence of negligent care.

Support for Information Technology: "High technology" often gets criticized

as a cost driver in health care. And, in fact, the most complicated, invasive and ex-

pensive treatment is often not the best care. Unfortunately, however, the use of in-

formation technology is in its infancy in health care.

Good health care, including integrated medical records and reliable determina-

tions of cost, quality and outcomes, requires the use of information technology. Nu-

merous demonstrations bear witness to the utility of information technology for:

measuring health plan performance; assisting patients in making informed decisions

about care options; coordinating care across treatment sites; and enhancing service

delivery in rural and urban underserved areas. However, there are few incentives

to integrate information technology into health care delivery. Consumers, group pur-

chasers and policymakers are generally unaware of the contributions to access, cost

and quality that information technology could make, and they have been slow to ad-

vocate its development and use.

Health care reform provides an excellent opportunity to integrate information

technology into emerging health care delivery systems. WBGH hopes that whatever

reform is enacted will address the current barriers to optimal use of information

technology, including provider reluctance, the lack of technology standards and the

absence of reimbursement mechanisms.
Preservation of ERISA Preemption: Multistate employers must be able to pre-

serve and continue their successes in health reform. We cannot return to the "bad

old days," when large employers who wanted to provide health care coverage for

their workers had to contend with 50 different sets of rules and 50 different benefit

plans. If each state is allowed to impose its own system on employers who have
workers in every jurisdiction, then those employers will simply stop providing cov-

erage.

Comprehensive Continuum of Care: WBGH members have learned that to be

high quality and low cost, health care must be comprehensive. WBGH supports com-

prehensive coverage defined by a National Health Board as we move toward provid-

ing treatment based on determinations of medical necessity, efficacy, severity of ill-

ness, and level of functioning. Those individuals who need intensive care should be
able to get it, while the movement of individuals to less institutionalized settings
and less intensive levels of care should be encouraged. OSCs or accountable health

plans must offer a full continuum of services, including preventive, primary, acute,
rehabilitative and chroni' care.

As a nation, the only way we will be able to afford comprehensive health care for

everyone is to encourage prevention and early intervention. More than half of the

illness resulting in early death and disability can be prevented or effectively man-
aged. We can encourage preventive practice through educational efforts, financial in-

centives to seek early treatment, and good communication between primary and spe-

cialty care providers. This can best be done in a system consistent with managed
competition where health plans are held accountable for the cost and outcomes of

care.

Prepared Statement of Diane Rowland

Thank you Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee for this opportunity to

testify on the uninsured and their health care needs. I am Diane Rowland, Senior
Vice President of the Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation and Executive Director

of the Kaiser Commission on the Future of Medicaid. I am also an Associate Profes-

sor of Health Policy and Management in the School of Hygiene and Public Health
of the Johns Hopkins University.

I am pleased to be here to share the results of our analysis of the uninsured in

America prepared for the Foundation's health reform project. This analysis is part
of the national education campaign that the Foundation has co-sponsored with the

League of Women Voters Education Fund to provide the American public with facts

on who is uninsured and the impact of lack of insurance. My testimony today pro-
vides an overview of the size and characteristics of the uninsured population and
the implications of lack of insurance for access to care and health status.

HOW MANY AMERICANS ARE UNINSURED?

Lack of health insurance coverage is a problem for millions of Americans and the

number of uninsured Americans grows each year. In 1988, 32.6 million Americans
were uninsured because they were without either public or private health insurance
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[Figure 1). By 1992, that number had grown to 37.1 million people, representing 17

percent of the non-elderly population [Figure 2).

Almost all Americans without insurance are under age 65 because the Medicare

program provides health insurance coverage to virtually all elderly and most se-

verely disabled Americans. Most non-elderly Americans have private health insur-

ance coverage obtained through their employer or individually purchased. In addi-

tion, Medicaid provides insurance to those on welfare and some related low-income

groups, covering 12 percent of the non-elderly population. The 37 million uninsured
Americans fall through the cracks in the employment-based health insurance sys-
tem and do not meet the income and categorical requirements for Medicaid's welfare

based assistance.

The 37.1 million statistic provides a snapshot of the number of uninsured people
on any given day. It does not, however, capture the changes in insurance status that
occur over the course of a year in which some people gain or lose coverage for part
of the year. In 1993, 51.3 million people—one in five Americans—were uninsured
for some period of time during the year (Figure 3). Of those uninsured during the

year, only 22 percent reported their gap in insurance coverage to have lasted less

than four months. Most were uninsured for a considerable period and over one third

(35 percent) or 18 million people were without health insurance for the entire year
or longer.

WHO ARE THE UNINSURED?

Lack of health insurance is not a problem limited to a small group of Americans.
It touches one in five Americans each year across age, income, and social classes.

The profile of the uninsured is a profile of working Americans and their families.

More than 8 in 10 uninsured Americans are workers or dependents of workers [Fig-
ure 4). They do not receive health insurance coverage through their jobs. Over half
(52 percent) of the uninsured are in families headed by a full-time worker who has
been employed for the full year. Nearly a third of the uninsured (32 percent) are
in families headed by a part-time worker or a full-time worker who was not em-
ployed for the full year. Only 16 percent of the uninsured are in families without
an attachment to the workforce.
The fact that 84 percent of uninsured Americans come from working families is

a product of how health insurance is provided in the workplace. Individuals who
work for larger firms are more likely to be offered coverage through their employers.
Most large firms are able to offer their employees group health insurance coverage
whereas smaller firms have less ability to negotiate favorable group rates. The self-

employed and employees of firms with less than 100 workers make up over half (53

percent) of the uninsured population [Figure 5). Over a quarter (26 percent) of the
uninsured are from families headed by an employee of a firm with fewer than 25

employees.
Because most uninsured Americans are in families with workers, most are not

poor (Figure 6). Seven in ten uninsured Americans (72 percent) are from families
with incomes above the federal poverty level ($11,570 for a family of three in 1992).
Most uninsured Americans are middle-class working families. Although only 29 per-
cent of the uninsured have incomes below poverty, 59 percent have low and mod-
erate incomes between $11 and $45,000 per year for a family of three.

Again, reflecting the dominance of working families in the uninsured population,
8 in 10 uninsured Americans are adults between age 25 and 64 or children [Figure
7). Only 19 percent of the uninsured population falls within the 18 to 24 year old

age group, the age group most likely to be uninsured. Twenty-two percent of the
uninsured are children.

Every state and every region of the United States has an uninsured population,
but in some areas a higher proportion of the population is uncovered. The percent
of the population without insurance ranges from 9 percent in Iowa and Wisconsin
to 28 percent in New Mexico. This variation reflects differences among states in the
nature of employment, with the South and West having a higher percentage of

workers in small firms. It also reflects differences in the scope of coverage of the

poor by Medicaid in the different states. These employment and coverage differences

make the problem of large numbers of people without insurance more significant in

the South and the West. Forty-two percent of the uninsured live in the South and
24 percent live in the West (Figure 8). Thus, any approaches to address coverage
for the uninsured can be expected to have notable regional effects.

WHY ARE PEOPLE WITHOUT INSURANCE?

Most Americans under age 65 receive their health insurance coverage through
their employer. Employers negotiate with insurance companies for coverage on be-
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half of their employees. Most large employers qualify for group insurance coverage,
but many small employers have too few employees to obtain the more favorably
priced group policies. Others elect not to add the cost of health insurance for their

employees to business operating costs and do not offer coverage. Employees of

unionized and manufacturing firms are most likely to be covered while temporary
and part-time workers are most often not covered.

Small firms are less likely to offer coverage to their employees than larger firms.

Less than a third of firms with fewer than 25 workers offer health benefits in con-

trast to over 95 percent of firms with 100 or more workers (Figure 9). Over a quar-
ter of the uninsured (26 percent) are employees or dependents of employees in firms
with less than 25 workers.

If insurance is not offered through the workplace, individuals can still purchase
private insurance coverage on their own. However, such policies are more expensive
than employer-sponsored group coverage and the full premium must be paid by the
individual. Most individuals receiving coverage through their employers also have
an employer contribution which covers some of the premium cost for the policy. The
premium cost of individual non-group health insurance policies varies widely. As an
example, policies offered in the individual market in New York City for family cov-

erage range from $6,000 per year for Empire Blue Cross to $11,000 per year with
National Casualty [Figure 10). In addition individually-purchased policies often

have higher deductible and coinsurance levels and more limited benefit packages
than group coverage obtained through an employer. Most individual policies also ex-

clude coverage of pre-existing health conditions.

Thus, it is not surprising that when the uninsured are asked the primary reason

why they do not have insurance, 6 in 10 uninsured adults (59 percent) say they can-
not afford coverage (Figure 11). Another 22 percent of uninsured adults cite loss of
a job and unemployment or lack of health benefits on the job as the primary reason

they are uninsured. Three percent report they cannot obtain insurance because of
ill health or prior illness. Only 7 percent of uninsured adults report they are unin-
sured by choice or because they do not believe in insurance. For most uninsured
Americans, lack of insurance is an economic, not a personal, choice.

WHAT DIFFERENCE DOES INSURANCE MAKE?

Those without insurance have more difficulty accessing the health care system
and as a result use less care. They are less likely to visit doctors, especially for pri-

mary and preventive care. National survey data show that half of the uninsured did
not see a physician in the past year compared to a quarter of the insured population
(Figure 12). One-third (36 percent) of the uninsured report they have no usual
source of care compared to 17 percent of the privately insured population and 12

percent of the Medicaid population. Having a usual source of care is generally iden-
tified with better coordination of illness episodes and greater likelihood for provision
of preventive care. Lack of a usual care site could result in more fragmented care

delivery for uninsured Americans.
Studies have consistently found lower utilization levels for physician care for

those without insurance in comparison to the insured population. The utilization dif-

ferences occur because the uninsured are less likely to seek care, especially for early
and preventive care, than their insured counterparts. Seventy-one percent of the un-
insured compared to twenty-one percent of the privately insured population reported
that they had postponed seeking care which they felt they needed over the past year
because they could not afford it [Figure 13). More striking, 34 percent of the unin-
sured compared to 7 percent of the privately insured reported going without needed
care in the prior year because of financial reasons.
When the uninsured finally see a doctor, their health problems are likely to be

worse and more difficult to treat. Being uninsured results in higher hospitalization
rates for health problems which generally do not require hospital care. The unin-
sured are twice as likely as those with private insurance to be hospitalized for dia-

betes, hypertension, and immunizable conditions, all health problems which are
amenable to treatment and management in a doctor's office [Figure 14). In contrast,
hospitalization rates for congestive heart failure and ruptured appendix, both emer-
gency admissions without a strong relationship to ambulatory care, are comparable
for uninsured and privately insured people.
The research on differences in care patterns for uninsured versus insured individ-

uals increasingly reveals that the uninsured not only have reduced access to care,
but also are more likely to incur adverse health outcomes [Figure 15). A study of

hospitalized patients found that uninsured patients were up to three times more
likely to die in the hospital than privately insured patients and were less likely to

a'y—Ka.e. _ q/i
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receive procedures subject to discretion, including total hip replacement and coro-

nary bypass surgery.
One of the consequences of lack of insurance is that individuals without insurance

often seek care later, at a more advanced stage of disease, and have higher mortal-

ity rates than the insured population. The risk of death for uninsured people was
25 percent higher than that of the privately insured population in a recently pub-
lished study of the relationship between insurance status and survival rates from

1971 to 1987.

The differences in health outcomes by insurance status are particularly striking
in the case of women with breast cancer. Early diagnosis and treatment of breast

cancer is important to successful management of the disease. However, women with-

out insurance are more likely to be diagnosed at a more advanced stage of the dis-

ease than privately insured women. During the four to seven years following their

initial diagnosis of breast cancer, uninsured women were 49 percent more likely to

die than privately insured women.

WHAT ARE THE CONSEQUENCES OF AN UNINSURED POPULATION?

Health insurance matters to individuals. It affects job decisions, access to care,

and people's health. But lack of insurance and gaps in coverage affect more than

just those without insurance. There is also a societal cost. When an uninsured per-

son goes to a public hospital or clinic, an emergency room, or a private physician
for care and cannot pay the full cost, the bill is passed on to those who do pay. This

practice is referred to as "cost-shifting." Health care providers charge insured pa-
tients more to cover those who cannot pay and health insurers raise their premiums
to cover the cost of care to the uninsured.

Cost shifting also occurs through the tax system. Each year the federal govern-
ment pays billions in subsidies to hospitals to cover treatment for the uninsured.

Increased local taxes cover the cost of public hospitals and clinics. When people who
do not have insurance delay treatment because they cannot afford it, they may end

up requiring more expensive emergency care. This translates to higher costs for ev-

eryone.

CONCLUSION

As the nation debates health care reform and the Congress considers the Presi-

dent's proposal and alternative plans, many choices will be made in determining the

future shape of our nation's health care system. Much of the debate will focus on
how to provide and pay for health insurance for the 37 million uninsured Americans
and the millions more who are only a job change or illness away from losing cov-

erage.
I hope that this summary of who is uninsured, why they are uninsured, and the

consequences to individuals and society of having one in five Americans uninsured
for some period of time during the year will help inform your debate. Thank you.
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Figure 1 : Number of Individuals under Age 65 without

Health Insurance, 1988-1992
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Figure 2: Distribution of the Population under Age 65,

by Insurance Coverage, 1992
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Figure 3: Distribution of Uninsured Population under Age 65,

by Number of Months in a Year without Insurance, 1993
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Figure 4: Distribution of the Uninsured Population

under Age 65, by Work Status of Family Head, 1992
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Figure 5: Distribution of the Uninsured Population
under Age 65, by Size of Family Head's Employer, 1992
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Figure 6: Distribution of the Uninsured Population under

Age 65, by Family Income as a Percentage of Poverty, 1992
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Figure 7: Distribution of the Uninsured, by Age, 1992
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Figure 8: Distribution of the Uninsured Population

under Age 65, by Region, 1992
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Figure 9: Percentage of Firms Offering Health Benefits,

by Firm Size, 1991
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Figure 10: Selected Health Insurance Premiums for

Non-Group Family Policies, New York City, 1993
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Figure 11: Primary Reason for Not Having Insurance, 1993
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Figure 12: Percentage of Population under Age 65
with No Physician Visits, by Insurance Coveraae, 1987
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Figure 13: Percentage of Adult Population Postponing or

Foregoing Needed Medical Care in the Prior Year
for Financial Reasons, 1993
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FIGURE 15: STUDIES EXAMINING THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN HEALTH INSURANCE
AND HEALTH OUTCOMES
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Prepared Statement of Raymond Scalettar

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: My name is Raymond Scalettar,
MD. I specialize in the practice of internal medicine here in Washington, D.C. and
also serve on the Board of Trustees of the American Medical Association. Accom-
panying me today is Carol O'Brien, JD, of the AMA's Division of Federal Legisla-
tion. I appreciate the opportunity to speak to you today not only as a member of

the nations largest physician organization with 300,000 members, but also as a doc-

tor working in the District of Columbia, a region with one of the highest percentages
of uninsured patients in this country. In this capacity, I know all too well that lack

of health care insurance coverage prevents people, sometimes tragically, from get-

ting needed care. This lack of health care coverage and access leads to higher rates

of death and morbidity, much of which could be prevented or alleviated if these pa-
tients simply had been able to see a doctor sooner or had reasonable access to pre-
ventive care. The AMA has long called for comprehensive health system reform to

achieve universal coverage for all Americans. In 1990, we proposed a reform plan
called Health Access America, which called for extensive market-based health care

reforms, including universal coverage that builds on our current employer-based
health care system: insurance reforms, such as community rating and guaranteed
portability; modification of ERISA, the federal Employee Retirement Income Secu-

rity Act of 1974 (ERISA) to require the 65% of all health benefit plans that are self-

insured to play by the same set of rules as state-regulated insurance plans; equi-
table financing of government health programs; and the establishment of state risk

pools to provide affordable insurance to the uninsured and chronically ill with pre-
existing conditions. Today, the nation still awaits action.
The AMA remains committed to working to see that our goal of universal coverage

for all Americans under a standard comprehensive benefits package is achieved. Mr.
Chairman, we agree with the President and Mrs. Clinton, many in Congress, and
other patient advocates who believe the status quo can no longer be tolerated for
the health of our patients and the nation. The statistics are chilling, and the num-
bers are slowly getting worse.

According to the Employee Benefit Research Institute (EBRD in Washington D.C,
an analysis of the U.S. Census Bureau's Survey of Income and Program Participa-
tion (SIPP), found that 32.1 million Americans were not covered by any type of
health insurance on average in any given month of the fourth quarter of 1990. Simi-
larly, the Current Population Survey (CPS) of the U.S. Department of Labor found
that in the aggregate some 35.4 million Americans were uninsured in 1991. Most
recent EBRI data just released last month shows that the ranks of Americans lack-

ing health insurance has now soared from 37 million to 38.5 million in 1992. Al-

though some of the increase was attributed to population growth. EBRI's assess-
ment of the Census figures showed that the percentage of non-elderly persons who
were uninsured and did not receive public assistance increased from 16.1% to 17.4%,
indicating a significant change in insurance status. The decline in employment-
based coverage was attributed to an uncertain economy, accompanied by increases
in unemployment and the continually rising cost of health insurance.
The prospect of no health insurance has numerous policy implications that affect

the number of people on welfare rolls and economic productivity, as well as health.
Last year, a survey commissioned by the Kaiser Family Foundation found that one
in five Americans are locked in their jobs for fear of losing their health insurance.
More middle class and working poor are reluctant to leave current jobs or feel com-
pelled to turn down employment offers because a new job's health coverage is more
expensive or a new employer offered no insurance at all. Despite a basic tenet of
American life that if you work hard, you can move up and better your lot in life,
this study shows that for one in five Americans, the ladder up is blocked by the
health insurance crisis.

These factors have hit patients hardest here in the District of Columbia and the
rural states. In 1992, more than 20% of the population was uninsured in Washing-
ton, D.C, and 12 states, including the President's state of Arkansas, Alabama, Flor-
ida, Louisiana, Georgia, South Carolina, Texas, Nevada, Oklahoma, California, New
Mexico, and Mississippi. Washington, D.C. has the fifth highest proportion of unin-
sured, at 25.5% of the population.

Studies also show, not surprisingly, that the uninsured comprise our most vulner-
able patients. We know that the uninsured disproportionately reflect minorities,
children, young adults, the chronically ill who are so often disenfranchised from
health insurance under our current system, and the working poor. In 1989, 75% of
the uninsured were in families with incomes below $30,000.
The studies also bear out what I and my physician colleagues know from experi-

ence. Patients who lack health insurance are at greater risk for premature death.
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morbidity and higher emergency care and other costs. A study by the U.S. Agency
for Health Care Policy and Research, a division of the Public Health Service, fol-

lowed 4,700 adults representative of the population from initial interviews in 1971

through 1975 until 1987. By 1987, nearly twice as many uninsured patients died

(18.4% versus 9.6% respectively). This study also showed that lack of insurance af-

fected mortality at a risk level similar to the effects of a patient's education level,

income, and self-rated health. These findings echo those of many other studies

which show a correlation between lack of insurance and depleted access and quality
of care. Lives in the Balance, a 1992 study by D. Hawkins of the National Associa-
tion of Community Health Care Centers, found that the 17% of uninsured Ameri-
cans had inadequate access to physicians, reflected in factors such as premature
death and disability caused by controllable illnesses and higher rates of infant and
child mortality. Moreover, the poor are more likely to be more seriously ill when ad-

mitted to the hospital, but more likely to also receive less aggressive care when hos-

pitalized, according to another comparison study, published in The Journal of the

American Medical Association (JAMA) in 1991 by J. Hadley, E.P. Steinberg and J.

Feder.
These findings, among others, prompted the AMA's Council on Ethical and Judi-

cial Affairs last year to reaffirm the ethical obligation of the AMA and of all physi-
cians to assume some individual responsibility for making health care available to

the needy. The AMA's first code of ethics provides that "to individuals in indigent
circumstances, professional services should be cheerfully and freely accorded." More
recently, the AMA called on physicians to "continue their traditional assumption of
a part of the responsibility for the medical care of those who cannot afford essential

health care." Physicians have a long history of providing such care, and we are

pleased to tell you today that this commitment continues. In reviewing the duty of

doctors to provide care for the indigent, however, the AMA does not believe that in-

dividual philanthropy can cure problems that have complex origins and that require
more extensive societal solutions. While doctors and medical organizations must
continue to take steps, as many are doing now, to help relieve the distress and suf-

fering that accompany medical indigency, increasing access to medical care alone
will not solve the health problems of the indigent.

In 1994, as Congress considers a number of health system reform bills, the AMA
is renewing its call for action. In January, 1994, we announced another proposal for

advancement of our health system reform agenda, Providing Health Coverage for All

Americans, which summarizes and underscores the core principles of our health sys-
tem reform vision, and is attached to our statement today. That proposal empha-
sizes our commitment to ensure that health system reform builds upon a foundation
of universal coverage with a standard set of benefits for every American and affirms
the physician's role as patient advocate. Our approach to achieve that goal is multi-

pronged.
First, the AMA advocates that all Americans should have access to a standard

benefits package. The AMA recommendations, attached to our statement today, in-

clude comprehensive coverage for preventive services, based on an medically-devel-
oped age-appropriate periodic screening guidelines, including immunizations,
screening tests, and smoking cessation programs; inpatient hospital care; outpatient
care; and other benefits, including outpatient prescription drugs, skilled nursing fa-

cility services, and hospice care.

We support limiting tax deductibility of employer/employee-provided health insur-

ance to an appropriate ceiling such as 125% to 133% of the geographically-adjusted
costs of the required standard benefits package. We support assistance for smaller

firms, including sequential phase-in of coverage requirements, tax incentives to

make the provision of a benefits package manageable, a choice of benefit plans in

three actuarially equivalent forms as available, including a benefit payment sched-

ule, a pre-paid HMO/PPO approach, or a UCR plan, and the incorporation of mean-
ingful patient cost-sharing (except for preventive care) to encourage prudent health
care decisions.

To advance universal coverage under a standard benefits package, the AMA sup-
ports a variety of financing approaches, including an employer mandate, an individ-

ual mandate, use of health IRAs or medical savings accounts (MSAs), or any com-
bination of these or other mechanisms. While the AMA continues to support a re-

quirement for employers to contribute to the financing of health care coverage for

employees, we also advocate flexibility in emerging health system reform policy to

determine the relative responsibilities of individuals, employers, and government in

achieving universal coverage. We have not endorsed any health system reform legis-

lation, but we believe that all approaches, including the employer mandate con-

tained in the Mitchell/Gephardt bills, S. 1757 and H.R. 3600, and the individual

mandate contained in the Chafee/Thomas bills. S. 1770 and H.R. 3704. should be
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evaluated. We believe legislation to establish MSAs can also be effectively inte-

grated into a health system reform that meets our goal of universal coverage.
A multi-faceted approach that builds on our current private system which now

provides the best quality of health care in the world is the most complete and cost-

effective way to achieve universal coverage in the U.S.—a nation that combines a

high degree of technology with an extremely diverse nation encompassing large geo-

graphic boundaries. A health system reform plan must be adaptable to our nation's

unique needs, its patients and physicians. As the President noted in his State of

the Union address, a workable, long-term approach must be linked with welfare re-

form to ensure that individuals do not have incentives to stay on welfare in order
not lose their health care coverage.

Similarly, health system reform efforts will not be successful unless they are
linked with systemic efforts to end the drain on health care resources caused by the

grave public health problems of this nation—violence, rampant crime, easy access
to handguns and ammunition, AIDS, tobacco, substance abuse,poverty, homeless-
ness and teenage pregnancy.
We applaud the President and Mrs. Clinton for their resolve to address the prob-

lems of lack of health care insurance coverage and access in America, and in taking
the first steps to end the status quo. It is encouraging to physicians that the Presi-

dent and Members of Congress have signalled a willingness to negotiate details of

the plan, so long as compromise does not undermine the basic principle of universal

coverage. We, too, are committed to that vision, and we look forward to working to-

gether with the President, the Congress and others to forge creative solutions to our
health care coverage and access difficulties.

We recommend that in the effort to change the system, one model of U.S. success
should not be overlooked. In the State of Hawaii, where 97% of the population has
health care coverage, universal access has been accomplished to a great extent. Ha-
waii has realized this goal through use of an employer mandate and extensive insur-
ance reforms, including community rating and a waiver from ERISA, which allows
a level playing field for beneficiaries and increased access to affordable insurance.
Public support for Hawaii's system is strong in the state, according to a number of
recent polls conducted by Louis Harris and Associates, and sponsored by the Kaiser
Family Foundation and the Queen Emma Foundation. While Hawaii has unique
population characteristics, its overall health care system, hospital costs, provider
salaries, and standards of care are typical among the states. However, Hawaii's
commitment to universal access, community insurance rating, and primary and pre-
ventive care has paid unexpected cost-containment dividends in addition to the so-
cial rewards. This experience deserves consideration by national policy-makers.
We believe that the Hawaii experience demonstrates that the AMA's vision of

health system reform can succeed. The Hawaii results suggest that:

• an employer—or some other mandate—can be a powerful means of increasing
access without a devastating impact on business;

• fair insurance practices are essential;
• a broad standard benefits package, emphasizing primary, outpatient and com-
munity care, but including a comprehensive spread of benefits extending from
inpatient to catastrophic care, is necessary to contain overall costs;

• universal access is in itself a cost-containment strategy. Hawaii's 20-year expe-
rience demonstrates that ongoing access reduces the need for acute care: utiliza-
tion of high-cost services is well below the rest of the nation;

• ERISA reform to level the playing field among health insurance plans is critical.

The AMA urges Congress to consider the Hawaii model as a positive and non-hy-
pothetical model of health system reform in America. We believe this experience,
properly constructed, can be validated on a national level, while still protecting pa-
tients' access to the physician and health care plan of their choice and to quality
care.

Whatever compromises may be made, certain principles must remain to achieve
health system reform. The AMA advocates that the following principles must be in-

cluded in reform legislation:

• universal coverage offering a standard set of health benefits;
• a private/public system that creates competitive forces to constrain rising health

care costs;
• insurance reform, including guaranteed portability of coverage; and
• affirmation of the physician's role as patient advocate;
• antitrust relief to allow physicians to negotiate without engaging in price-fixing

or boycotts to form physician sponsored/directed health care delivery networks
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and health plans, to determine appropriate clinical protocols and fee schedules,
and to engage in negotiated rule-making.

The task before us to achieve these goals is indeed enormous. The AMA recog-
nizes that the health system reform vision we support and are committed to under-

take with you is of momentous, historic proportions. We agree with many observers

that this task may well be the greatest challenge—and if we reach it—the greatest

accomplishment of the last 25 to 50 years of the 20th Century. The AMA looks for-

ward to working with you to meet this challenge head on as we approach what we
all hope will be a new and improved health care system for our children and for

all Americans in the 21st Century.
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American Medical Association

ngnains dadxawd to Urn hnfth of

roviding Health Coverage for All Americans

Health System Reform Proposal for Action

In 1990, the American Medical Association (AMA) called for comprehensive health system reform

in its proposal, "Health Access America". We're still waiting for action. Many Americans are still

shut out of our health care system; millions of others face the problem of staying in a job simply

because it offers decent health insurance; others are financially ruined because of devastating health

care expenses. Changes in the marketplace are also jeopardizing patients' freedom to reach health

care decisions with their physicians and replacing physicians' clinical judgment and decision-making

expertise with corporate cost-cutting concerns.

To remedy these problems, the AMA urges Congress to pass a health system reform bill that: (1) has

as its centerpiece universal coverage for a standard set of health benefits for every American,

regardless of employment or economic status; (2) creates a health care system where competitive

forces act to constrain rising health care costs; and (3) affirms the physician's role as patient advocate.

We present this current reform proposal to accelerate legislative debate and action. We pledge to

work with the Administration and the Congress in 1994 to advance these goals.

Our proposal also recommends a significant role for physicians as patient advocates in shaping policy,

health care payment and delivery decisions under a revamped health system. If physicians are going

to be successful advocates for their patients in ensuring access to high quality, affordable health care,

they must have a strong voice on issues relating to the delivery of and payment for care. In managed
care and other delivery arrangements, patient-physician decisions must prevail over economic

considerations.

The AMA reform proposal is intended to:

Achieve universal health care coverage for all Americans;

Strengthen the voice of physicians in clinical judgment and decision-making to balance

the ever-increasing corporate domination of health care;

Promote compromise and flexibility to achieve universal coverage and to design the

best approach to shared responsibility of employers, individuals, and government in

paying for health care coverage;

Slow the rate of growth in health spending through competition in the marketplace;

Effect major professional liability reform to reduce the inappropriate cost of defensive

medicine and liability insurance premiums;

Assure that all Americans have choice of health plans and physicians;

Provide individuals with price and quality information to make informed health care

decisions; and

Create a more efficient, streamlined, and coordinated health care system.
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Our proposal recommends the following fundamental changes to our health care system.

Universal Coverage

Health care coverage must be extended to all Americans. We support a variety of approaches to

achieve this goal: an employer mandate, an individual mandate, and health IRAs. As the

congressional debate unfolds, flexibility will be needed in determining the relative responsibilities of

individuals, employers, and government to ensure universal coverage with a standard set of health

care benefits for all Americans.

Insurance Market Reform

To ensure that insurance carriers can no longer deny coverage to individuals with chronic or

other medical problems, or refuse to renew such coverage
- and to even out the affordability

of health insurance premiums - the following insurance market reforms are essential:

• Implement community rating; and

• Eliminate pre-existing condition limitations so individuals with chronic or other

medical problems can secure and keep private health insurance.

Health Insurance Purchasing Cooperatives

• The insurance market reforms we advocate are similar to those that have worked

successfully in Hawaii; specifically community rating, elimination of pre-existing
condition clauses, and portability of coverage. To the extent these reforms are

adopted - particularly community rating which would make insurance available to all

at no more than a community-established premium - then health insurance

purchasing cooperatives would serve primarily to disseminate information to the

public Without such insurance market reforms, voluntary private sector health

insurance purchasing cooperatives are desirable so that small firms and individuals can

benefit from the market power of group purchasing. Under such a purchasing

cooperative approach, competing cooperatives in the same geographic region are

essential to ensure that no one giant purchasing conglomerate could monopolize the

market, thereby reducing competition and consumer control of health care decisions.

Physician Involvement in The Health Care System
Antitrust Relief

Physician-Directed Networks

Negotiated Rulemaking
Self Regulation

Today's health care marketplace is increasingly characterized by corporate, and often for-profit,

organizations and large managed care plans that are taking aggressive action to control the delivery
of health care services and reduce their costs. While efforts to save costs are appropriate and

desirable, excessive concern for costs can interfere with the availability and delivery of health services

to patients and diminish the quality of those services.

If physicians are going to be successful advocates for then patients in ensuring access to high quality,

affordable health care, they must have a strong voice on issues relating to the delivery of and payment
for care to balance the ever-increasing corporate domination of health care.

Under the current antitrust laws, however, physicians who engage in negotiations are threatened with

criminal prosecution or costly civil litigation. This state of affairs is simply unacceptable as a matter

of health care policy and fundamental fairness. To correct this situation and to foster meaningful
reform whereby treatment decisions are made on the basis of what is best for the patient

- not what

is best for the corporate bottom line - we propose the following:
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• Enact legislation that facilitates the formation of physician sponsored/directed health

care delivery networks and health plans. This legislation should authorize physicians

to form these entities and provide exemptions from regulations that interfere with this

activity.

• Reform the antitrust laws to allow for safe harbors similar to those developed by the

Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission, but expand the safe harbors

for the formation of physician groups representing up to 35% of the physicians in a

market in exclusive networks, and 50% in nonexclusive networks. Such percentages

may need to be adjusted upward in rural areas.

• Enact legislation to direct non-physician sponsored health plans to create committees,

similar to a hospital medical staff, of practicing physicians in the plan to provide input
about coverage, medical review criteria for individual coverage decisions and

credentialing of physicians, administrative procedures, physician payment, and other

matters. The legislation would recognize the right of physicians to make presentations
to health plans that has been provided for in federal judicial decisions.

• Legislation also should be established under federal law for negotiated rulemaking,
backed up by binding arbitration for dispute resolution, as the primary method for

developing federal health care regulations, with the AMA acting as the profession's
lead negotiator. Such mechanisms would not establish - nor would it be to the

benefit of patients or physicians to establish - any "right to strike" by physicians.

• Standard setting should be performed by physician organizations in such areas as the

development of practice guidelines, outcomes measurement and reporting, and

performance standards. The development and application of standards for medicine

is an area where the profession has excelled, particularly in the accreditation of

medical education and health care institutions. This method is highly effective on a

performance and cost basis. As part of this, medical societies should be allowed to

conduct medical peer review activities and mediate fee disputes between patients and

physicians for purposes of professional self regulation and discipline.

Professional Liability Reform

Defensive medicine, the ordering of tests and procedures which might not be ordered were it not for

liability concerns, drives up health care costs. Liability insurance premiums and defensive medicine

activities add significantly to the average physician's bill for services. According to Lewin/ICF, the

cost of defensive medicine activities performed by physicians totaled $25 billion in 1991. These

unnecessary costs are passed on to patients and contribute to rising health care spending.

Major liability reforms - similar to those enacted in California in 1974 - must be enacted to control

these costs. California's experience has proven that such reforms significantly reduce physician's

liability insurance premiums. Prior to enactment of California's liability reforms, physician's

professional liability premiums were roughly equivalent in California and New York. Today,

physician's average liability premiums are about 40 percent higher in New York than in California,

with differentials of up to three to five times in some specialties (such as obstetrics and neurosurgery).

Our proposal specifically recommends:

A S250.000 cap on noneconomic damages;

Mandatory periodic payment of future elements of damages;

A mandatory offset of collateral sources, such as health insurance and disability

benefits when computing compensation to prevent double recovery of damages;

A sliding scale limit on attorneys' fees in relation to the size of the award;

A statute of limitations, applicable to adults and minors, to limit the time period for

filing claims;
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A certificate of merit as a prelude to Sling medical liability cases and adopting basic

criteria for medical expert witnesses;

Encouragement of patient safety issues as an integral component of outcome and

quality assessment programs; and

Providers following clinically relevant practice parameters developed by professional

associations should be allowed to raise such compliance as an affirmative defense in

liability actions.

Quality of Care

The quality of health care in the United States remains unsurpassed
~ and is one of the greatest

strengths of the American health care system. To ensure this continued level of excellence,

physicians and their professional organizations should continue to control the standards for quality
care delivered to patients. Such standards will help to assure that only appropriate medical services

are provided, thus impacting favorably on the quality and cost of medical care.

Our approach presents a public/private partnership to enhance quality, rather than creating any new
federal bureaucracy or new systems for accountability that would fail to recognize existing quality

improvement and accreditation programs.

Our reform proposal includes:

• A defined role for organized medicine and practicing physicians on any
national public or quasi-public body dealing with quality issues;

— • A provision for input by the medical profession in the development,

implementation, and evaluation of quality management programs at the state

and health plan levels;

• A provision for input from consumer and patient representatives about quality

issues (eg., access to performance data, confidentiality of medical records,

satisfaction with physicians and other providers);

• Establishment of a private/public partnership to implement a national quality

program that strengthens existing private sector efforts in quality, utilization

and outcomes management - instead of government control over quality

programs. This partnership establishes a national advisory body on quality of

medical care and will provide for the exchange of information among quality

programs, oversee the establishment of performance measurement systems,

and shall have deemed status to accredit and approve quality programs. The

partnership would:

-
Develop principles for quality management;

-
Develop principles for outcomes measurement and reporting,

including the content and format of electronic patient records, and

guiding and coordinating efforts to gather outcomes data;

-
Develop mechanisms, such as provider report cards, to assure the

public availability of information and to inform patients and

purchasers about local health plan performance and to promote both

quality and competition in the marketplace;

-
Develop interventional tools and education programs to change

practice patterns;
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Develop strategies for and coordinating effectiveness research and

technology assessment;

Develop principles of utilization management; and

Establish priorities for guideline development through analysis of

variations in practice.

Freedom of Choice

Currently, too many individuals have only limited choice of health plans offered by their employers
and their access to physicians under these plans also is often restricted. In a reformed system, the

individual - not the employer - should have the right to select from all qualified health plans in their

area, including fee-for-service, HMO. PPO, and benefit payment schedule plans. This will ensure that

individuals are able to choose both their physician and their preferred method of paying for health

care.

Our proposal specifically recommends that:

For Patients

• Individuals shall be entitled to select from any qualified health plan - fee-for-cervice,

PPO, HMO, or benefit payment schedule - offered in their geographic area.

• All health plans, including HMOs, must offer individuals the option of purchasing a

'point of service" rider. This rider, which must be offered by plans at time of

enrollment and at least annually thereafter, would entitle individuals to seek care from

any physician
- whether in or out of the plan

- and have coverage for such care as

defined in the comprehensive benefit package.

• Any health plan restriction of access to services or providers must be disclosed to and

acknowledged by the enrollee.

• All insurers and health plans must pay for case management services/coordination of

care delivered by qualified health care professionals to promote more coordination

of services across specialties for the benefit of patients.

For Physicians

• Physicians shall have the right to apply to any health plan or network and to have that

application approved if it meets physician-developed objective criteria that are

available to both applicants and enrollees and are based on professional qualification,

competence, and quality of care. However, health plans or networks may develop and
use physician-developed criteria to determine the number, geographic distribution, and

specialties of physicians needed.

• Managed care organizations and third-party payers shall be required to disclose to

physicians applying to the plan the selection criteria used to select, retain, or exclude

a physician from a managed care plan, including the criteria used to determine the

number, geographic distribution, and specialties of physicians needed.

• Health plans or networks that use criteria to determine the number, geographic
distribution, and specialties of physicians shall report to the public, on a regular basis,

the impact that the use of such criteria has on the quality, access, costs, and choice

of health care services provided to patients enrolled in such plans or networks.

- In any case in which selection criteria, especially economic criteria, may be
used for consideration of sanction or dismissal, the physician participating in

the plan should have the right to receive profile information and education,
in a due process manner, before action of any kind is taken.
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Managed care plans and medical delivery systems must include practicing physician
involvement in their health care delivery policies similar to those of self-governing
medical staffs in hospitals. Physicians participating in these plans (and no physicians
should be arbitrarily excluded) must be able, without threat of punitive action, to

comment on and present their positions on the plan's policies and procedures for

medical review, quality assurance, grievance procedures, credentialing criteria, and
other financial and administrative matters, including practicing physician

representation on the governing board and key committees of the plan.

Cost Containment

Ruing health care expenditures are driven by many factors: inflation, new and expensive technology,
and health conditions associated with increasing societal problems such as violence, drug abuse,

poverty, and HTV infections. For too many individuals, the rising costs threaten their access to

needed services and their ability to pay for medical care.

Our proposal's approach to cost containment focuses on increasing competition in the marketplace.
The proposal would foster competition by:

• Encouraging cost-conscious decision-making by patients through the provision of

clearly-understandable price information for physician, hospital, and other services and

the extent of insurance payment for covered services. Insurance companies and

physicians that use a relative value scale methodology could make available to the

public their conversion factor and other necessary information so that patients can

determine the extent of insurance payment for a particular service;

• Requiring employers and insurers to offer individuals a choice of health plans and

financing mechanisms.

The AMA proposal would also:

• Establish a negotiated goals approach
- rather than premium caps or strict global

budgets - that involves physicians in establishing reasonable health care spending

goals that take into account demographics, disease, technology, and demand factors.

- Such a negotiated approach is in direct contrast to strict global budgets or

spending caps
- both of which would result in rationing of health care

services and would conflict with society's obligation to ensure that no

American goes without health care coverage

• Utilize practice parameters and utilization guidelines to enhance quality, cost-effective

and outcome-effective care.

• Establish that for those individuals below 200 percent of the federal poverty level,

insurance payment must be accepted as payment in fulL

• Effect major professional liability reform to reduce the inappropriate costs of

defensive medicine and liability insurance premiums.

• Simplify the system through reduction of paperwork and government regulation and

standardization of managed care requirements, claims procedures, review practices,

and disclosure policies.

• Create a level playing field for the self-insured and the insured alike through the

amendment of ERISA to assure provision of secure, standard benefits and fairness

of treatment for alL
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• Cap the deductibility of employer-provided health insurance at an appropriate ceiling

such as 125 percent to 133 percent of the geographically-adjusted costs of the

required comprehensive standard benefit package. This cap would apply to the

employer and the employee and would foster prudent use of services and raise needed

revenue to fund coverage for currently uninsured and undehnsured Americans.

Scope of Practice

The AMA supports appropriate collaboration among physicians and other health professionals within

the scope of their education and training to achieve the best results for patient care. Determinations

of "appropriate' collaboration should be mutually-developed through interdisciplinary discussions.

Standards for determination of scope of practice for various health professionals should be established

at the state level, including provisions that would preclude inappropriate restriction of practice by
those professionals demonstrating educational and clinical competence.

Our proposal specifically recommends:

• National studies to identify those programs where physicians, nurses, and other health

professionals have been working on a collaborative basis both successfully and

unsuccessfully and to disseminate such information broadly.

• These studies should also provide support for the interdisciplinary discussions on a

mutually-acceptable definition of 'collaborative practice' and for discussion of such

issues as reimbursement for services and the identification of advance practice nursing
roles in the hospital and community settings.

Physician Workforce

Currently, there are an inadequate number of physicians in primary care specialties. This problem
needs to be addressed. Our proposal specifically recommends:

• A private sector consortium/initiative, independent of control by any single group, that

would develop positive incentives (eg., loan forgiveness) to increase the proportion
of physicians who enter and remain in primary care specialties and practice in

underserved areas.

• Preservation of student and resident freedom of specialty choice - in contrast to the

imposition of workforce quotas and the use of negative sanctions.

• Participation by all payers in the funding of graduate medical education.

Simplifying the System

The current health care system is fragmented, costly, complicated and characterized by duplicative

and confusing paperwork and government regulations. To allow more time for patient care activities

- and to improve access and help contain health care costs — administrative simplification must be

a core element of any health system reform initiative. Our proposal includes the following specific

changes:

Administrative Changes

• Reduce the complicated paperwork nightmare faced by patients and their families by

requiring that all insurers and the government use a simple, uniform claim form.

• Provide incentives to encourage physicians and other providers to file benefit claims

on behalf of their patients.
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Provide incentives to encourage health insurers to use a standard electronic billing

format and to encourage physicians to utilize this method of filing claims on behalf

of their patients.

Standardize and disclose utilization review criteria to patients and physicians.

Reduce the regulatory and costly burden of unnecessary government programs.

Financing Reform - Who Will Pay?

The provision of health coverage to all Americans could be assured through a variety of approaches,
such as through a blending of responsibilities of employers, individuals, and the government There

is no single best mechanism. Revenue for expanding coverage to all Americans would be generated

by the AMA recommended employee/employer tax cap and an excise tax of at least $2 per pack on

cigarettes. As necessary, additional revenue for financing the government's contribution to universal

health care coverage could be raised from broad-based taxes - rather than inappropriate spending
reductions in the Medicare and Medicaid programs.

In Sum, The Time for Action Is Now

This proposal offers a comprehensive solution to reforming our health care system that blends

competitive forces in the marketplace with societal responsibilities to ensure affordable health care

coverage for all Americans. This proposal would also reaffirm the physician's rote as patient advocate

and reinstate the patient's right to reach health care decisions with their physician unencumbered by

corporate decisions that often place profits above patients.

We call upon all parties to seek common ground in establishing an improved health care system for

aJL We stand so ready. We strongly urge the Congress to pass a health system bill that: (1) has as

its centerpiece universal coverage for a standard set of health benefits for every American, regardless
of employment or economic status; (2) creates a health care system where competitive forces act to

constrain rising health care costs; and (3) affirms the physician's role as patient advocate. We pledge
to work with the Administration and the Congress in 1994 to advance these goals.
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Prepared Statement of Gerald M. Shea

My name is Gerald M. Shea and I am the Director of the Employee Benefits De-

partment of the American Federation of Labor and Congress of Industrial Organiza-
tions. The AFL-CIO is comprised of over 80 affiliated international unions, which
in turn represent over 14 million U.S. workers. Together, the unions of the AFL-
CIO negotiate health benefits for over 38 million people. On behalf of our member-

ship, I want to thank Chairman Moynihan and the other members of the committee
for this opportunity to testify today. I hope that the experience of organized labor's

decades-long battle to extend health coverage to all Americans will be of assistance

to you in your deliberations.

Health care coverage has long been a priority issue for American unions. We
stand squarely behind the principle that health care is the right of all human
beings—that it is a social good of such far-reaching importance that it should be as-

sured by society.
Recent discussions of our health care crisis have focused, understandably, on eco-

nomic aspects of the problem. Most of our comments today will be in this vein. But
we find that the ethical question of health coverage is all too often ignored, and
those discussions are worse off for it. As stated by the Catholic Bishops of the Unit-
ed States, "health care is more than a commodity; it is a basic human right, an es-

sential safeguard of human life and dignity." Access to care when we are sick should
not depend on whether we are young or old, employed or unemployed, rich or poor.
It is this lack of health insurance coverage for all Americans, coupled with runaway
health care cost inflation, that has led us to the crisis in our current system.
The effect that the lack of health coverage has on individuals, their ability to ad-

vance themselves, provide for their families, and contribute to the common good, are
so profound that no country which fails to assure universal coverage can be said to

have met all its obligations.

Beyond the moral basis for universal coverage, there are severe economic con-

sequences for failure to do so. Unions, which play a prominent role in the provision
and financing of health care for workers, have experienced the economic distortions

of our not achieving universal coverage—higher health costs among the insured, an
erosion of wage standards, and uneven competition among economic enterprises,
where irresponsible employers without health plans for their workers enjoy an ad-

vantage over those employers that provide them.
Our belief in the critical importance of adequate health coverage, and our experi-

ence in negotiating wage and benefit packages with employers, led us to the position

long ago that a social insurance program for health coverage would be the most suc-

cessful, most efficient, and economically most equitable. We stand by that position
today.
We were strong supporters of the Murray-Wagner-Dingell bill (S. 1161—H.R.

2861) legislation in the 1940's, and later, of President Truman's proposal for na-
tional health insurance.

Labor's support for a national health care program has remained constant over
the ensuing fifty years. But the country's failure to support such initiatives led us
to concentrate most of our day-to-day efforts on a "second best" approach—private
health insurance plans established through collective bargaining. This was the his-

torical setting for the rise of the employment-based health care system by which the

majority of Americans receive their health care coverage.
Beginning in the years following World War II, unions and employers began to

build a network of coverage which grew steadily through the fifties, sixties, and sev-

enties. At first through sharp industrial conflict and later through labor-manage-
ment cooperation, the number of American workers with health care benefits in-

creased steadily. And coverage was extended to the dependents of workers. As new
medical procedures and new types of insurance coverage became available through
the market, these were added to negotiated health plans.
By 1980, 154 million Americans, or 80 percent of the population received health

benefits through their, or a family members' place of employment. But rapidly rising
health costs ended the growth of employment-based health care by 1985.
The run-up in health costs in the early eighties saw a sharp rise in the number

of strikes over health care. By the late eighties health care had become the number
one strike issue in the country, with the percentage of strikes where health care was
a primary issue rising form 18 to 78 percent from 1986 to 1989.

In reaction to this increase in industrial conflict caused by health costs, a new
pattern of labor-management cooperation also arose, as both sides worked together
to pioneer cost containment strategies such as utilization review, second opinion
programs, and many others. These early steps represented the beginning of the
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managed care era in American health care. While these measures showed some
short term success, they were unable to blunt the long term rise in costs.

Traditionally, unions have played a major role in expanding health coverage by
bringing new groups of workers under health plan coverage through first contracts.

Once covered, workers' health benefits were expanded to include dependents and ad-

ditional benefits. In years past, unions have been able to perform both these func-

tions at the same time as improving the real wages of workers.

High health costs have all but stopped unions from being able to play our tradi-

tional role in improving workers' health care coverage and was a significant factor

in the loss of real wages experienced by most American workers in the 1980's.

It's become all but impossible to bring newly organized groups of workers under

coverage. Companies that provide health insurance coverage to their workers are

simply placed at too much of a competitive disadvantage vis-a-vis companies that

do not provide coverage. Unless an entire industry provides health benefits to their

workers, companies that provide coverage can not compete with companies that do
not. By the same mechanism, when one company in an industry cuts benefits, other

companies come under great pressure to follow suit in order to continue to compete
effectively. One example of this process is the pressure on companies to reduce or

eliminate health care coverage for their early retirees.

Excessively high health costs also have forced unions in every industry into a de-

fensive posture in regard to long-standing health benefits. Gone are the days when
union negotiations regularly produced improved benefits. Instead, unions now ex-

pend large amounts of energy just trying to hold on to benefits negotiated years ago.
Most union members are experiencing a decline in their health care coverage, not

an improvement. Choice has suffered, and with it, a large measure of the control

individuals have traditionally had over their health care. We have been forced to

switch from an offensive strategy of improving benefits and coverage levels, to a de-

fensive strategy of trying to hold on to the gains that we have won in the past.
One casualty of high health costs has been freedom of choice among physicians

and other providers. As indemnity plans have become more expensive, workers have
been forced to switch to HMO and PPO managed care plans. Further, employers
often change health plans from year to year in an effort to negotiate better deals.

This leads to a further restriction of choice as workers are forced to change plans
and providers year after year.
Union members do not have uniformly unfavorable attitudes toward HMO's and

PPO's. In the short run, managed care often allows unions to preserve benefits with-
out increasing costs to the membership. But we also recognize that; in most cases,

savings from managed care plans come from the discounted rates that those plans
pay to providers. Providers make up the difference by shifting those costs onto other

payers with less market power. Employer-by-employer efforts to contain costs don't

work for long, as costs climb in other parts of the system. Only system-wide reform
can bring costs under control and end the cost-shifting among payers.
A second, and even more significant, deterioration in health coverage is in regard

to the affordability of coverage offered by employers. Over the past ten years, work-
ers have had to pay an ever increasing share of their premiums, as well as higher
deductibles, co-payments, and stop-loss amounts. A 1993 survey conducted by the
Service Employees International Union (SEIU) of 400,000 of its members revealed
some startling trends on cost-sharing. The sample included workers in both private
and public employment in various industries.
The study found that the average share of the premium paid by the employee in-

creased from 10.5% in 1987 to 18% in 1993. This means that the employee share
of the total premium almost doubled over a six year period. Meanwhile, annual fam-

ily premiums more than doubled over this six year period, from $2,599 in 1987 to

$5,460 in 1993. Taken together this means that SEIU members with family cov-

erage paid almost $1,000 a year, on average, in premium payments alone, up from
$270 just six years ago. This is a significant amount for low and middle income
workers. (The average wage in the study was under $29,000.)

Projecting this trend to the year 2,000 finds that the average SEIU member would

pay 37 percent of the premium cost by that date—costs commonly predicted to be
between $10,000 and $15,000. The study estimated that this would require some 30

percent of the after tax income of these workers.
While employee premium shares were rising at this astronomical rate,

deductibles, co-payments, and stop-loss amounts were also increasing. For example,
the average stop-loss, the amount a family is liable for before the plan begins paying
at 100%, rose from $1,495 in 1989 to $4,188 in 1993. These cost-sharing increases

are not unique to service workers and are being experienced by most of our AFL-
CIO affiliates. In addition to the increasing share of after tax income that American
workers are having to devote to health costs, monies formerly available for wage in-
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crease are increasingly being used to finance the employer's increases in health pre-
mium contributions.

It's a rare local union leader, regardless of industry, that would say in 1994 that

they've not had to trade one, two, or three percentage points in annual raises to

stave off reductions in health benefits. A recent study by Lewin-ICF concluded that

out of control health care costs over the decade of the eighties equated to a five per-
cent cut in take-home pay of the average American worker in 1992.

The men and women of the AFL-CIO believe that the problem of the uninsured
must be solved if we are to solve our health crisis. We also believe that the solution

to the problem is to assure universal coverage, just as most of our counterpart coun-

tries in the industrialized world have already done. Finally, we believe that the

route to universal coverage is a mandate on all employers to pay the lion's share

of the health costs of their employees. If this option is rejected, we see only two al-

ternatives—abandon the employment based system and in its place create a totally

tax financed system, or abandon all hope of solving the current crisis.

The employer mandate is fundamental to this debate for one essential reason, be-

cause of political constraints, serious consideration is only being given to proposals
that build on the employment based health system.

Opponents of the employer mandate claim that requiring all employers to pay for

insurance will have an extreme negative effect on employment. The same arguments
were made when minimum wage legislation was introduced. No significant employ-
ment effects resulted. The arguments were also made when Hawaii introduced its

health reform legislation, mandating all employers to provide health insurance, yet

employment in Hawaiian non-farm industries since then has skyrocketed.

Opponents of the employer mandate make the claim that mandate is too expen-
sive and that we must build on the current health care system. We will commit over

$1 trillion on health care this year alone.

THE EMPLOYER MANDATE IN THE HEALTH SECURITY ACT. (S. 1757)

The Health Security Act, builds on the strengths of the current system. It couples
the employer mandate with an individual mandate, requiring everyone to join in the

financing of the system. The Health Security Act protects workers and their employ-
ers from the possible effects of this requirement by capping how much businesses
and individuals will have to pay.
When the factors of cost containment and shared financial responsibility take

hold, businesses will benefit. The Congressional Budget Office released its analysis
of the Administration's Health Proposal on Tuesday and revealed that "the total cost

that all businesses together would pay for health insurance for active workers would
be about $20 billion less in the year 2000 if the proposal were implemented that
if the current system were to continue unchanged." This does not factor the addi-

tional $15 billion saved by businesses because of the early retiree provision. And for

working men and women, the CBO study reveals that reductions in cost would
reach over $90 billion in 2004.

SECURITY AND CHOICE

The Health Security Act, unlike other proposals under consideration, would offer

working men and women true security and portability, guaranteeing that their doc-

tors will not change and their bills will get paid
—even if they are unemployed.

Opponents of reform have suggested that the Health Security Act would limit in-

dividuals choice of plans. This is untrue. By our estimates, workers will see an ex-

panded choice of providers because today, a worker's only choice of plans is limited

by what is being offered by employers. In fact, between the years 1988 and 1993,
the number of workers allowed to choose a fee-for-service plan dropped from 89 per-
cent to 65 percent. ["1992 Health Care Benefits Survey," Foster Higgins, 1992;
"Health Benefits in 1993," KPMG Peat Marwick]

COST CONTAINMENT

The Health Security Act, unlike other proposals under consideration, offers real

cost containment. Considering we have added an additional $100 billion dollars to

our health care spending over each of the past 4 years, we can not afford to let our

spending go unchecked. The managed competition approach proposes to hold costs

down to the rate of inflation in the CPI by the year 2000 but offers no explanation
on how it will accomplish this. The Health Security Act, through administrative

simplification, preventive care, increased purchasing clout of consumers, a cap on

premium increases and an employer mandate will hold the rate of increase to the

CPI by the year 1999.
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Tuesday's CBO study found that "over time . . . the combined effects of lowering
the rate of growth of health insurance premiums and the cuts in the Medicare pro-

gram would dominate (over initial cost increases). Thus, the CBO projects that na-

tional health expenditures would fall $30 billion below the current CBO baseline by
calendar year 2000, and would be $150 billion below that baseline in 2004."

For these and other reasons, the AFL-CIO is supporting the Health Security Act
of 1993.

Prepared Statement of Phyllis Torda

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee: Good morning. Thank you for al-

lowing me to testify before you today. Families USA is a national nonprofit organi-
zation that represents consumers on health and long term care issues. The topic of

this hearing today is on the uninsured. We believe that the current crisis state of

Americans loosing and lacking health care coverage can and must be fixed. We
strongly support the President's goal, and his specific proposal, to achieve universal
and comprehensive coverage for all Americans. I will focus my testimony today on

why an employer mandate is the most effective and practical way to achieve univer-
sal coverage. I have attached to my testimony our most recent report which ana-

lyzes the impact of three prominent bills which are before this committee on ten
American families. I hope you find it informative.

IS THERE A HEALTH CARE CRISIS?: MILLIONS ARE LOSING HEALTH INSURANCE

The goal of health care reform must be to assure every person in America that
he or she will never lose his or her health insurance, no matter what. Attached is

a copy of a report we released earlier this year that found that over 2.25 million

people lose their health insurance each month. In the state of New York, for exam-
ple, 130,000 people lo3e their health insurance each month. Most of the people who
lose their coverage will lack insurance for less than five months, yet a significant
portion will lack insurance for six months or more. During this time, families are
at grave financial risk if a member becomes sick or injured. Over the course of a

year, nearly one out of every four Americans lose or lack health insurance for part
of the year.

People lose their health insurance for a variety of reasons. Many people, for exam-
ple, lose their coverage because they lose their jobs, their employer's policy is can-

celed, or they change jobs. While most of them regain coverage in the future, some
never regain their coverage and others will be subject to limitations on coverage for

pre-existing conditions.

American families with a member who has chronic health condition can easily
find themselves in the position of being unable to change jobs because the family
is dependent on the health insurance obtained through one family member's job.
One in five (19%) workers report that they or a family member are locked in their

jobs because new work offers limited or no health insurance.

ACHIEVING UNIVERSAL COVERAGE

We believe that no one should lose or lack high-quality health care coverage.
Health security must be assured for all Americans. Several alternatives to reform
the health care system have been proposed by Members of Congress. They do not
all reach the goal of universal coverage. Three basic approaches could result in uni-
versal coverage: an individual mandate, a single payor system, and an employer
mandate.

Families USA has concluded that the best way to reach universal coverage is

through an employer mandate. Compared to all other solutions, an employer man-
date builds on our employer-based insurance system and would be the least disrup-
tive. It would level the playing field among different employers, most of whom pro-
vide such coverage today. It would also eliminate the large, unpredictable and in-

equitable cost shifts that employers bear today for the uninsured workers of other

employers. It is a practical and fair way to achieve our goal.
I would like to further explain why an employer mandate is the best solution for

our current crisis.

THE STATUS QUO

Today, most businesses provide insurance for their employees. Yet, small business

owners, employees and their families encounter great difficulties obtaining afford-

able health insurance.
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Small groups generally must pay ten to forty percent more for health insurance
than large groups. Those who would purchase health insurance as individuals or as

part of a small business group face another formidable barrier to health coverage
because of medical underwriting practices. Medical underwriting is the process by
which an insurer evaluates the health history and the potential for poor health sta-

tus and high claims for an individual or
group.

Based on current underwriting prac-
tices, approximately 15 percent of all small businesses are ineligible for insurance
or eligible only for restricted coverage.
Some Members argue that changing the rules by which businesses purchase cov-

erage is sufficient reform. In 1992, we prepared a study of insurance market reforms
that concluded that changes in insurance company rules, in isolation, would mean
that many more businesses would see their premiums rise as would see their pre-
miums go down. Market reforms only might result in increased access for some mi-

nority of people who are without coverage but the premiums for most businesses
would continue to soar and even be exacerbated. The major problems of eliminating
the extra costs for uncompensated care and out of control premiums would continue
unabated for all businesses and millions of people would continue to lack coverage.
While we agree that health care reform must change the rules by which insurance

companies operate, insurance reform without comprehensive reform will not work.

INDIVIDUAL MANDATE

One way, in theory, to reach the goal of universal coverage is the individual man-
date. Under this scheme, all individuals, not employers, are required to purchase
their own health insurance. Employers could be required to offer coverage, but
would not be required to pay for any part of the premium.

But, can coverage under this scheme be affordable? In order to make coverage af-

fordable for individuals significant subsidies would have to accompany such a man-
date. We know that most businesses that do not provide coverage are small busi-

nesses, many with low-wage workers. Without employers contributing a portion of
the premium cost, the entire burden becomes the individual's. These are the individ-
uals that can least afford to pay the entire premium for coverage. For example, a
worker making $12,000 a year would have to pay a quarter to a third of his entire
income for health insurance. Without an employer contribution, in order to make
the coverage affordable, taxpayers will have to foot the entire cost of adequate sub-
sidies.

Additionally, employers that now provide financial help for coverage may decide
to drop their contribution if federal subsidies are available for individuals. This
would, in turn, increase the total funds needed to make the individual mandate af-

fordable.

Federal government costs would also increase as a result of increased administra-
tive responsibilities. An individual mandate would necessitate an enlarged bureauc-

racy to keep track of each individual's coverage status.
Given the current budget constraints this country faces, an individual mandate

would create a significant financial burden that the taxpayers and Congress are not

likely to embrace.

SINGLE PAYOR

A single payor, Canadian-style system has been touted by many as the most sim-

ple, straightforward approach to ensuring universal coverage. For Canadians to re-

ceive care, they must present their national card to doctors, who bill their provincial
governments; the provinces fund hospitals directly under set budgets. All this is

paid for from significant provincial and federal revenues collected from citizens and
employers.

Clearly, the goal of providing health security for all Americans would be reached
if this model were enacted in this country. The political, as opposed to the sub-

stantive, practicality of this approach, however, is questionable. The wholesale
redistributional changes, as well as the need for unpopular tax increases makes the
tax-financed option less politically viable.

EMPLOYER AND EMPLOYEE MANDATE

It is clear that an employer mandate which requires all employers and employees
to contribute toward their coverage is a fair and practical way to reach the goal of

universal coverage.
The reasons we support an employer mandate are as follows:

• It is the alternative that is least disruptive to the current system. Since most

employers now provide coverage, an employer mandate would help fill in the
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gaps for working families. It would not unravel a system that does work for

many Americans.
• It levels the playing field. Most employers are contributing toward their employ-

ees' coverage now. Additionally, many employers are paying for the coverage of

working spouses whose employers do not want to pay their fair share. Employ-
ers who pay for coverage also foot the bill for uncompensated care of those peo-

ple who are uninsured and who have jobs that do not provide coverage.
• It requires a smaller tax burden than either an individual mandate which

leaves the whole burden of the cost on the individual and the taxpayers or the

single payor model which requires massive changes in the collection and dis-

tribution of tax dollars.
• Recent polling seems to indicate that Americans are comfortable with building
on the current employer-based system by imposing an employer mandate.

We recognize that some employers and employees will need subsidies to help meet
their financial obligations. Small businesses and low-income individuals specifically
will need such assistance. The federal government, we believe, should provide these

subsidies, which would total far less than under an individual mandate.
A frequently heard criticism that is made of the employer mandate is that jobs

will be lost if this system is imposed. Yet, under the President's health reform bill,

significant subsidies are given to small businesses (and individuals) that will need
financial assistance to meet their obligations. For the worker that makes $12,000,
for example, the employer contribution equals a $.20 and hour increase. Increases
in the minimum wage at even higher levels have never produced the doom and
gloom scenarios of job lose that were predicted. Moreover, for the businesses that

already pay for health care coverage, they will receive relief because they no longer
will need to subsidize the costs of uncompensated care.

CONCLUSION

This year we must enact comprehensive health care reform that will guarantee
that families will never lose their health insurance. The goal is within our reach.

Requiring employers and employees to contribute to coverage can get us to that

goal. We look forward to working with you as we complete this task.

ftP-Rfifi - GA - A
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Losing Health Insurance

very month more than two million

Americans lose their health insurance, and

millions more lie awake at night worrying
that they might be next. During any period

of time Americans must go without health

insurance, they are in a position similar to

skidding on an icy mountain road. It may be over

quickly. They will probably survive it, but their

family may go over the cliff.

Tom L. suffered a heart attack while he was

between jobs. His surgery left him with a

$25, 000 bill to pay out-of-pocket.

Kathleen and Don N. lost their health insurance

when Don lost his job. Shortly thereafter,

Kathleen was diagnosed with cancer. To payfor
her cancer treatment, they ultimately had to sell

their house and move to a small apartment.

This Families USA special report presents the

first state-by-state estimates of the number of

Americans who each month lose their health

insurance and the peace of mind that they will

able to take care of their families' health care

needs.

Nationally, 2.25 million Americans a month

lose their health insurance.

$ The following states have the largest num-

bers of persons who lose their insurance each

month:

California (306,000)
Texas (173,000)
New York (130,000)
Florida (113,000)
Illinois (90,000)
Ohio (89,000)

Pennsylvania (89,000)

Michigan (76,000)
North Carolina

(64,000)

Georgia (62,000)

Virginia (55,000)
Louisiana (51,000)
Massachusetts (50,000)

Why Do Americans Lose Their Health Insurance'

mericans lose their health insurance each

month for a variety of reasons. Many are

laid off from their jobs or have a spouse
or parent who is laid off. They either

cannot afford to continue paying their full health

insurance premiums on their own, or are no

longer eligible to do so.

Ms. H. is a laid off computer technician. To

continue payingfor health insurancefor herself

and two children would have cost her $500 a

month which, without a job, she could not

afford.

Other Americans lose their health insurance

when they change jobs. This can happen because

many jobs require a waiting period before new

employees are eligible for health benefits.

Mrs. S.'s husband recently lost his job at

AT&T. They cannot afford the $464 a month it

would cost to maintain their health insurance

through AT&T. Mrs. S. is a nurse and can only

get insurance through the hospitalfor which she

works beginning January 1, 1994. Mrs. S. has

had meningitis twice and is afraid that, if it

recurs during the period when they are without

insurance, her family will be destroyed

financially.

Often new coverage excludes preexisting

health conditions, leaving individuals unprotected

for those health problems for which they are

most likely to need health insurance.

Larry P. injured his knee at home and required

surgery to remove bone fragments and almost
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all of the cartilage in his knee. When he left his

job that required heavy lifting and took a new

job at a video store, his new health insurance

did not cover his knee.

Many Americans who are self-employed or

work in small businesses lose their insurance

when they can no longer afford the high

premiums insurance companies charge individuals

and small groups.

Patricia P., a self-employed office worker, was

paying $9, 000 a yearfor a major medical policy
with a $1,000 deductible. This policy was her

largest single expense, more than her mortgage.
She had to drop her coverage.

Mrs. A. and her husband run a plumbing
business. They had to drop their insurance

when premiums increasedfrom $350 a month to

$550 a month.

Americans lose their health insurance when
insurance companies take advantage of fine print
to cancel coverage for those who need insurance

the most—those who develop a serious health

condition.

Dr. S. is a dentist. For 15 years he paid

premiums for himself and his family. When he

developed cancer, the insurance company firzt

raised his premium from $2,650 to $10,000 a

year, and then canceled the policy.

Jean and Tom M. own a small grocery store in

rural Tennessee. For eight years they paid their

health insurance premiums. When Tom

developed cancer, the insurance company
canceled his policy because "they were no

longer profitable.

In other cases, insurance companies raise

health insurance premiums for those with a

serious health problem to the point where the

insurance becomes unaffordable for individuals

and for entire groups.

Mrs. B. needed angioplasty. Six months later

her health insurance premiums wentfrom $215

a month to $1,700. She had to drop her

coverage.

Sometimes individuals lose their health

insurance when insurance companies go

bankrupt.

Nancy and Marshall M. paid $500 a month for
their insurance coverage, which had been

recommended by Marshall's professional

organization. In January of 1991, they had

twins and one needed neonatal care because of
a heart problem. Their insurance company was

insolvent and did not pay their $100,000 bill.

77 <"y now have a collection agency breathing

down their necks.

Among the Americans most likely to lose

their health insurance are those who have

graduated from college and are no longer eligible

for coverage through their parents' policies.

Ar. .'m P. graduated from college in 1990. She

came from Los Angeles to Washington D. C. to

find a job. She was covered by her mother's

policy until she turned 25. Now she has two

jobs, neither of which offers health insurance.

Her husband's job provides insurance that

covers him, but it would cost them $300 a

month to cover her. As a young family, they

cc. :ot afford that expense.
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Number of Persons Losing Heal' v Insurance Each Month By State, 1993

State Average Number of

Parsons Losing Hearth

Insurance Each Month

United States

Alabama
Alaska
Arizona

Arkansas
California

Colorado
Connecticut

Delaware
District of Columbia
Florida

Georgia
Hawaii

Idaho

Illinois

Indiana

Iowa
Kansas

Kentucky
Louisiana

Maine

Maryland
Massachusetts

Michigan
Minnesota

Mississippi
Missouri

Montana
Nebraska
Nevada
New Hampshire
New Jersey
New Mexico
New York
North Carolina

North Dakota
Ohio

Oklahoma
Oregon
Pennsylvania
Rhode Island

South Carolina

South Dakota
Tennessee
Texas
Utah
Vermont

Virginia

Washington
West Virginia
Wisconsin

Wyoming

2.255.000
36.000
6.000

41.000
30.000

306.000
41,000
23.000
6.000
6.000

1 1 3.000
62,000
1 1 .000
13.000
90.000
44.000
23.000
20.000
32.000
51.000
11.000
43,000
50,000
76.000
36.000
28.000
43,000
12.000
14,000
15.000
9.000

46,000
21,000

1 30,000
64.000
6,000

89,000
32.000
27.000
89.000
8.000

33.000
6,000

45,000
173.000
24,000
5,000

55.000
49,000
18,000
36,000
6,000

SOURCE: Lewm-VHI estimates based on the 1990 Survey of Income and Program Participation, the 1987 National

Medical Expenditure Survey and four years of pooled March Current Population Survey data.
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Estimating the Number of Americans Losing Health Insurance

he estimates in this special report are

based primarily on data from the 1990

Survey of Income and Program

Participation (SIPP). The SIPP was

conducted by the Bureau of the Census and

contains the most extensive information to date

about families' health insurance coverage on a

month-by-month basis. The 65,369 persons
interviewed as part of the SIPP represent the

civilian, non-institutionalized population of the

United States.

In order to update the estimates from the

1990 SIPP to 1993, Bureau of the Census

estimates of the change in the population from

1990 to 1993 were used.

The state-by-state estimates are based on

state-level estimates of the distribution of persons

with health insurance for part of the year. These

state-level estimates are based on a dataset that

matched four yean of the most recent March

Current Population Survey (CPS) data to data

from the 1987 National Medical Expenditure

Survey (NMES). Due to the sampling frame and

size of the pooled samples, the CPS data allow

for state-level estimates.

The SIPP data allow examination of the

number of persons losing health insurance of any

kind, including private, Medicaid and other

public insurance. Approximately 79 percent of all

persons who lose their insurance were covered

previously by private insurance.

Who Loses Health Insurance?

rj^ his special report focuses on the more than

two million Americans who lose their

health insurance each month. These

Americans are likely to be without

insurance for less than a year and have some
distinctive demographic characteristics.

Based on data collected 1983 to 1986, half

(48%) of those who lost insurance lacked health

insurance for five months or less; 16 percent
lacked insurance for six to nine months; and

eight percent lacked health insurance for 10 to 13

months. 1

Based on 1987 data, 29 percent of those who
lacked health insurance for part of the year
lacked insurance for four months or less. Another

39 percent of those who lacked health insurance

for part of the year lacked insurance for five to

eight months. For those having private insurance

for part of the year in 1987, one-third (34%)
lacked insurance for four months or less. Another

38 percent of those who lost their private health

insurance for part of the year lacked insurance

for five to eight months.2

Based on the 1990 SIPP data, Americans who

lose their health insurance have some distinctive

demographic characteristics. Over one-third

(36%) were full-time workers in the month

before losing their insurance; almost one-third

(30%) had family incomes of $30,000 or more;

and over one-fourth (27%) had at least some

college education. Almost one-third (29%) of

those who lost their insurance were under age

18. Sixteen percent of those who lost their

insurance worked in professional and related

services and 14 percent worked in manufacturing

in the month prior to losing their insurance.

These demographic groups are more highly

represented among those who lost their insurance

at some point during the year than among those

who lacked insurance for the entire year.
3
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Other research has focussed on the

demographic characteristics of those who lose

their health insurance and are likely to experience

relatively short periods without health insurance.

This research shows that those who lose their

health insurance for relatively short periods of

time have the following characteristics

immediately before losing their health insurance:

annual family income above $29,500; a high

school diploma or higher educational level; and

employment in a number of industrial sectors

(manufacturing, trade, utilities, finance/

insurance/real estate, business services and

professional services). Other characteristics of

those who lose their health insurance for

relatively short periods are: working full-time in

the month prior to losing insurance and in the

month of losing insurance; being between the

ages of 18 and 24; living in the Northeast; and

being married.
4

Conclusion

fore

than two million Americans lose their

health insurance each month. These*

Americans are likely to lack insurance

for significantly less than a year. But, as

many Americans have experienced, a period

without health insurance, no matter how brief,

can lead to financial catastrophe.

Americans who lose their health insurance

suffer long-term consequences. When they gain

new insurance coverage, that coverage is likely

to exclude coverage for preexisting health

conditions, the very conditions for which they are

most likely to need insurance.

Endnotes

1. Katherine Swartz, John Marcotte and Timothy McBride, "Spells Without Health Insurance: The

Distribution of Durations When Left-Censored Spells Are Included," Inquiry vol. 30, (Spring 1993),

pp. 77-83.

2. Kathleen Short, Health Insurance Coverage: 1987-1990, U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of

the Census, Current Population Reports, Household Economic Studies, Series P-70, n. 29, (Washington,

D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1992).

3. Lewin-VHI analysis of the 1990 Survey of Income and Program Participation.

4. Katherine Swartz, John Marcotte and Timothy McBride, "Personal Characteristics and Spells Without

Health Insurance," Inquiry vol. 30, (Spring 1993), pp. 64-68.
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PEOPLE WHO WILL LOSE THEIR INSURANCE

Over two million Americans lose their health

insurance each month.
1 Most of these people will lack

insurance for less than five months, yet a significant

portion will lack insurance for six months or more.
2

During this time, families are at grave financial risk if

a member becomes sick or injured.

Jerry and Donna Weldon live in Fenton, Missouri with their two

young children. Jerry is a plumber and the family is covered through

Jerry's union. Every three months, Jerry must work a minimum
number of hours in order to qualify for health insurance coverage.

Lately, work has been slow and the number of hours required by the

union for health insurance yill be increasing. The Weldons
'

eight-

year-old son has leukemia and he had a bone marrow transplant this

fall. After this procedure, he will need ongoing medical care and

prescription drugs. The Weldons are worried that they will lose their

insurance in the future because of Jerry's lack of work and the in-

creasing number of required hours for insurance.

CLINTON:

The We/dons would always
have the same comprehensive
insurance, regardless ofhow
much work Jerry gets.

As of 1998. the Clinton bill would

guarantee that no American would lose

their health insurance, regardless of any

changes in health, employment or

economic status.

Workers and their families would
receive insurance coverage through their

employment. Self-employed or

unemployed people and their families

would purchase coverage directly. Their

insurance premiums would be fully tax

deductible, instead of only 25 percent
deductible as they are now. Discounts

would help businesses and families

afford their premiums.
Families would choose from a

vanety of health plans offered by
regional health alliances where they live.

Employees of firms with more than

5.000 employees could choose from at

least three plans offered by their firm.

COOPER:

The Weldons would still have
to wony about losing health

insurance.

Under the Cooper bill, all individuals,

families and small businesses that

choose to purchase health insurance

would do so through their local

cooperative. Employers would choose
to contnbute or not contribute to their

employees' hearth insurance premiums,
as they do now.

Employees and their families could

still lose their hearth insurance if they
lost their job; if they changed jobs; if

their employer could no longer afford

the premiums; if they retired before age
65; and for a variety of other reasons.

Low-income families and individuals

who choose to purchase insurance

would be eligible for some financial

assistance.

Families and individuals who
purchase insurance on their own could

deduct from their taxes the premium for

the lowest-priced plan.

CHAFEE:

The Weldons would have to

wony about losing health

insurance at least until the year
2005. and possibly longer.

Under the Chafee bill, all individuals,

families and small businesses could

choose to purchase insurance through a

number of local purchasing groups or on
their own. Employers would choose to

continue to contnbute or not contnbute
to their employees' hearth insurance

premiums, as they do now.
In the year 2005, this bill would

require all individuals and families to

purchase insurance. This individual

mandate would go into effect only rf

federal Medicare and Medicaid savings
at that time are sufficient to finance

premium assistance for individuals and
families with incomes up to 240
percent of poverty.

Families and individuals who
purchase insurance on their own could

deduct the premium from their taxes,

up to the average cost of the lowest-

priced one-half of plans.
At least until the year 2005, snd

possibly longer, employees and their

families could still lose their health

insurance if they lost their job; if they

changed jobs; if their employer could no

longer afford the premiums; if they
retired before age 65; and for a variety

of other reasons.

1. Families USA Foundation, Losing Health Insurance (Washington, D.C.: Families USA Foundation, 1993).

2. Kathenne Swartz, John Marcotte and Timothy McBride, 'Spells Without Health Insurance: The Distribution of Durations

When Left-Censored Spells are Included," Inquiry vol. 30, (Spring 1993), pp. 77-83.
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INADEQUATE INSURANCE

Millions ofAmericans have inadequate insurance that can leave them with thou-
sands of dollars in medical bills. Such inadequate coverage is most common for
families who buy non-group coverage and can only afford or qualify for very limited

coverage with high deductibles, high copayments or limitations in benefits. Families
USA estimates that 18 million Americans who have insurance are currently spending
ten percent or more of their pretax income on out-of-pocket health expenses,

excluding expensesfor nursing home care, health insurance premiums, Medicare
payroll taxes, federal, state and local taxes, and wages lost because of their employ-
ers' costs for health insurance.

1
Economists generally consider individuals to be

underinsured ifthey are at risk of spending ten percent or more of their income on
out-of-pocket health costs.

2

Susan and David Mast live in Wheaton, Maryland with their three

young children. David Mast is a self-employed contractor. In 1992,
his income was about $20,000. He paid $4,000 to purchase health

insurance on his own for his family, but couldn 't afford the extra

$4,000 a year maternity coverage would have cost. Even then, the

coverage wouldn't have been effective for one year. Their son,

Joshua, was born in February 1992. Susan Mast worked two jobs
as a proofreader and typesetter and took in babysitting and

accounting work to pay off the $3,300 billfrom that birth.

CLINTON: COOPER: CHAFEE:

The Mast family would have
a choice of health insurance

plans that provide

comprehensive benefits, and
would save about $2,000 a year
in premium costs.

The Clinton bill specifies a

comprehensive benefit package that
would cover a full range of services.

The guaranteed national benefits

have no lifetime limitations on coverage
and would include: hospital services;

emergency services; services of

physicians and other health

professionals; mental health and
substance abuse services; family

planning services; pregnancy-related
services; hospice care; home health

care; extended-care services;

ambulance services; outpatient

laboratory and diagnostic services;

Would not guarantee the

Mast family comprehensive
health benefits.

The Cooper bill would require all

health plans to provide a uniform set of

effective benefits, but the bill fails to

specify what benefits would be covered
within the broad categories of medically

appropriate treatments, the full range of

effective clinical preventive services and
a full range of diagnostic services. The
bill does not specify limits on the

amount families would have to pay in

deductibles and copayments. The bill

leaves these decisions to a Health Care
Standards Commission and then to the

Congress.

Would not guarantee the

Mast family comprehensive
health benefits.

The Chafee bill would require all

health plans to provide a standard
benefits package. The bill includes the

following guidelines: medical and

surgical services; prescription drugs;
preventive services; medical equipment;
rehabilitation and home health care after

an acute care episode; severe mental
illness services and substance abuse
services; hospice care and emergency
transportation services.

The guidelines do not specify annual
limits on the amount families would
have to pay for deductibles and

copayments.
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outpatient prescription drugs and

biologicals; outpatient rehabilitation

services; durable medical equipment,

prosthetic and orthotic devices; vision

and heanng care; dental services; and
health education classes.

A vanety of preventive services

would be available at no cost.

Prescription drug, dental, vision and
mental illness services would be more

generous than many plans today.
No individual would have to spend

more than $1,500 annually for covered

services and no family would have to

spend more than $3,000 annually.

Based on national average

premiums, the Mast family would pay

approximately $2,000 for health

insurance, and that amount would be

fully tax deductible.

The Heath Care Standards

Commission and the Congress could

review annually the uniform set of

effective benefits. Thus, benefits could

be modified or eliminated every year.

Because their family income is under

200 percent of poverty, the Mast family

would be eligible for some assistance to

cover the cost of their premium. Given

their income, the Masts would have to

pay about 1 9 percent of the premium
for the lowest-priced plan, and that

amount would be tax deductible.

Since the Cooper bill does not

specify a benefit package, it is

impossible to determine the amount the

Mast family would have to pay for

premiums, deductibles, copayments and

uncovered sen/ices.

Under this bill, a Benefits

Commission would recommend a

standard benefits package for approval

by the Congress. The Commission could

eliminate any of the categones of

proposed covered items and services.

This benefits package could be

reviewed annually by the Benefits

Commission and the Congress. Thus,

benefits could be modified or eliminated

every year.

Alternatively, health plans could

offer a catastrophic benefit package
that would cover the same services, but

require very high deductibles and

copayments. These plans would leave

most families with high uncovered

health costs.

Furthermore, families and businesses

would have to pay taxes on any
benefits that are not included in the

standard benefits package and on
insurance premiums that are higher than

the average of the lowest-priced one-

half of plans.

Because their family income is under

240 percent of poverty, the Mast family

might be eligible for some assistance to

cover the average cost of the lowest-

priced one-half of plans offered in the

area. Such assistance would be

available only if the federal government
realizes sufficient savings in the

Medicaid and Medicare programs to

fund the premium assistance.

If assistance becomes available,

beginning in 1 999, the Masts would
have to pay about 1 3 percent of the

premium, and that amount would be tax

deductible, up to the average cost of

the lowest-priced one-half of plans.

Since the Chafee bill includes only

guidelines for the standard benefits

package, it is impossible to determine

the amount the Mast family would have

to pay for premiums, deductibles,

copayments and uncovered services.

1 . Families USA Foundation, Half of Us: Families Priced Out of Health Protection (Washington, D.C.: Families USA Foundation,

1993).

2. Pamela J. Farley, "Who Are the Underinsured?" Mi/bank Memorial Fund Quarterly/Health and Society vol. 63, no. 63, (198E

pp. 477-501.
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EARLY RETIREES LOSING HEALTH BENEFITS

One-third (32%) of all retirees who have health insurance coverage through
theirformer employers are under age 65.

'
In light ofskyrocketing health care costs

and new accounting rules requiring employers to report this liability, companies are

cutting health benefits for current andfuture retirees. A recent major survey of larger
corporationsfound that 12 percent of companies responding have eliminated or plan
to eliminate all retiree health benefits. Another 56 percent have reduced or plan to

reduce health benefits covered.
2

Kazimer "Casey
"
Patelski and his wife Bonnie live in Costa Mesa,

California. Casey was a design engineerfor McDonnell Douglasfor
28 years. He helped design various aircraft, missiles, satellites and

the Skylab Space Station. Casey, who sufferedfrom polio as a young
man, turned down numerousjob offersfrom other companies over

the years because of the generous retirement benefits, including
health insurance, promised by McDonnell Douglas. When Casey
retired at age 63, he was assured that he and Bonnie would have

health insurance coverage for the rest of their lives. A year later,

McDonnell Douglas announced that it was eliminating health insur-

ance benefits for all retirees. Current retirees, like the Patelskis,

were allowed to purchase health insurance coverage with their

pension funds.

CLINTON: COOPER: CHAFEE:

The federal government
wouldpay 80 percent of the

Patelskis' health insurance

premiums until Mr. Pate/ski was
eligible for Medicare.

The Clinton bill would provide early

retirees and their families with

guaranteed health coverage. Under this

bill, the federal government would pay
80 percent of premiums for retirees

between the ages of 55 and 65. For

retirees whose previous employers
currently pay retiree health costs, their

employers would now pay the retirees'

share of premiums (20 percent).

The Patelskis would still have
to pay 100 percent of their

health insurance premiums.

The Cooper bill would provide no
federal assistance for early retirees who
are not yet eligible for Medicare, or their

families.

If the Patelskis choose to buy
insurance, under this bill they would buy
that insurance through their local

purchasing cooperative. Their premiums
would probably be less than if they had

to buy insurance on their own, but they
could pay higher premiums than others

in the purchasing cooperative because

of their age.

The Patelskis would still have
to pay 100 percent of their

health insurance premiums.

The Chafee bill would provide no
federal assistance for early retirees who
are not yet eligible for Medicare, or their

families.

If the Patelskis buy insurance under

this bill, they could choose to purchase
it through a number of local purchasing

groups or on their own. Their premiums
might be somewhat less than what

they would pay currently, but they
would pay higher premiums than others

in their area because of their age.

1 . Steven DiCarlo, Jon Gabel. Gregory de Lissovoy and Judith Kasper, Research Bulletin: Facing Up to Postretirement Health

Benefits (Washington, D.C.: Heath Insurance Association of America, 1989).

2. Hewitt Associates, FASB Retiree Health Accounting (Lincolnshire, 1L: Hewitt Associates, October 1993).
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SMALL BUSINESS OWNERS AND THEIR FAMILIES

Small business owners, employees and theirfamilies encounter great difficulties

obtaining affordable health insurance. Small groups generally must pay ten to 40

percent more for health insurance than large groups. Those who would purchase
health insurance as individuals or as part of a small business group face another

formidable barrier to health coverage—medical underwriting practices. Medical

underwriting is the process by which an insurer evaluates the health history and the

potentialfor poor health status, and high claims, for an individual or group. Based
on current underwriting practices, approximately 15 percent of all small businesses

are ineligible for insurance or eligible onlyfor restricted coverage.
'

Ann and Hubert Maddux live in Corpus Christi, Texas with their

four-year-old daughter and infant son. Hubert runs a tackle shop
and makes approximately $25,000 a year. As a small business

owner, the best insurance Hubert could get for himself and his

family was through his alma mater in 1986. At that time his premi-
ums were $1 ,000 a year. After their daughter was born with Downs

Syndrome and serious heart defects, the Madduxfamily s premiums
increased to $1 7,000 annually. For the last two years, the Madduxes
have cut back on their insurance coverage because ofthe high costs.

As of January 1994, the Madduxes pay $8,520 a year for their

insurance. But the policy requires a $5,000 deductible per person,
and payment of half of the first $10,000 in covered expenses per

person. Both children need prescription drugs which the family 's

insurance does not cover. Medicinefor the children costs thefamily
between $100 and $200 per month.

CLINTON:

The Maddux family would
save about $5,700 on health

insurance premiums and would
have a choice of plans that

provide comprehensive benefits.

They would have to spend no
more than $3,000 out ofpocket
annually for their family's health

care.

Under the Clinton bill, most
Americans would obtain their insurance

through consumer-controlled regional

health alliances. This pooling of

individuals and businesses would result

COOPER:

The amount the Maddux
family would pay for premiums
and the coverage they would
have, including deductibles and
copayments. are unknown.

Under the Cooper bill, the Maddux
family and other small businesses and
individuals who choose to purchase
health insurance would purchase it

through their local purchasing

cooperative. Since not all small

CHAFEE:

The amount the Maddux
family would pay for premiums
and the coverage they would
have, including deductibles and
copayments. are unknown.

Under the Chafee bill, the Maddux
family and all others who purchase
health insurance could purchase it

through a number of local purchasing

groups or on their own. Each
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in lower premiums for those who
previously purchased insurance alone as

small businesses or individuals. The
Maddux family would pay the same
premium as all others under age 65

purchasing insurance through the

alliance.

Small businesses and individuals

would no longer see their premiums
skyrocket from year to year. This bill

would limit the amount by which
insurance companies can raise

premiums each year so that, by the end
of the decade, premiums would go up
no faster than inflation.

Insurers would no longer be able to

set the premiums for small businesses

on the basis of that group alone.

Instead, premiums would be based on
health costs for the entire region.
Insurers would no longer be able to

reject businesses or individuals for any
reason.

Small businesses would be eligible

for significant federal discounts on
premiums. No business would have to

spend more than 7.9 percent of its

payroll for health insurance costs.

Businesses with 75 or fewer employees
would pay less rf their average wages
are $24,000 or less. The lowest wage
small businesses would pay only 3.5

percent of payroll.

Many small business owners would
pay less to cover themselves, their

families and their employees than they
now pay just to cover themselves and
their families. Based on national average
premiums, the Maddux family, for

example, would pay no more than

about $2,800 for health insurance

premiums. This amount would be fully

tax deductible. The amount the

Madduxes currently pay for health

insurance would cover the cost for the

Maddux family and two additional

families under the Clinton bill.

businesses and individuals would
choose to purchase insurance, the

purchasing cooperatives would not pool
as much risk or have as much
negotiating power as if all small

businesses and individuals had to

purchase insurance through the

cooperative.
The Maddux family's premiums

would differ from others who purchase
insurance through the cooperative
based on their age. Any plan that

denied coverage to any person, family
or group because of one person's health

condition would not be tax deductible.

This bill does not specify the

standard benefits, or the deductibles

and copayments.
Small businesses and families could

deduct the cost of their hearth

insurance premiums, up to the cost of

the lowest-pnced pjan, and only for the

benefits included in the unspecified
uniform set of benefits. Small

businesses would not receive any
discounts on premiums for low-wage
workers, nor would there be a cap on
the percentage of payroll spent for

premiums.
There are no limits on the amount

premiums could increase each year.

Since this bill provides no subsidies

for small businesses, small business

owners and their families would be

eligible only for individual subsidies.

Families and individuals with incomes
under 1 00 percent of poverty would be

fully subsidized for the cost of the

lowest-priced plan and would pay ten

percent of the difference between the

cost of the lowest-pnced plan and

higher-priced plans. Families and
individuals with incomes between 100
percent and 200 percent of poverty
would pay the percentage of their

income that is above the poverty line

for the lowest-pnced plan and that

same percentage of the difference

between the cost of the lowest-pnced
plan and higher-priced plans.

Since the Maddux family's income is

74 percent above the poverty line, they
would pay 74 percent of the cost of the

premium for the lowest-priced plan. This

amount would be tax deductible.

Since the Cooper bill does not

specify a standard benefits package, it

is impossible to determine the amount
the Maddux family would pay for

premiums, deductibles, copayments and
uncovered services.

purchasing group would therefore not

pool as much nsk or have the same
negotiating power as if everyone in a

region purchased insurance through one

group.
The Maddux family's premiums

would differ from others in their area

based on how they purchase their

insurance and on their age. Rans could

not deny coverage to any person, family
or group because of one person's health

condition.

This bill provides guidelines for a

Benefits Commission to use in

recommending a standard benefits

package to Congress, but the bill does
not specify the amount families and
individuals would have to pay in

deductibles and copayments.
Small business owners and their

families could deduct the cost of their

health insurance premiums, up to the

average cost of the lowest-pnced one-

half of health plans offered in the area.

Small businesses would not receive any
discounts on premiums for low-wage
workers, nor would there be a cap on
the percentage of payroll spent for

premiums.
There are no limits on the amount

premiums could increase each year.

Since this bill provides no subsidies

for small businesses, small business

owners and their families would be

eligible only for individual subsidies. If

federal Medicare and Medicaid savings
are sufficient to fund premium
assistance, this bill would phase in

assistance for families and individuals

with incomes up to 240 percent of

poverty, from 1997 to 2005.
If such assistance becomes

available, as of 2002 the Maddux family

would pay about 53 percent of the cost

of the average of the lowest-priced one-

half of plans offered in the area. This

amount would be tax deductible.

Since this bill includes only

guidelines for the standard benefits

package, it is impossible to determine

the amount the Maddux family would

pay for the premiums, deductibles,

copayments and uncovered services.

Wendy Zellers, Catherine McLaughlin and Kevin Frick, "Small Business Health Insurance: Only The Healthy Need Apply,"
alth Affairs vol. 11, no. 1, (Spring 1992), pp. 174-180.

1

Health
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EMPLOYEES VULNERABLE TO ARBITRARY LIMITS ON BENEFITS

Approximately 40 percent of all employees and theirfamilies are covered by
employer health plans that are self-insured. Self-insured companies do not purchase
health insurancefrom a private insurance company. Instead, they pay the cost of their

employees' medical care directly. The U.S. Supreme Court recently ruled that self-

insured employers may limit or eliminate health insurance benefits at any time, even

after an employee or a family member contracts a serious illness.

John and Joan Cleveland of St. Louis, Missouri had health insur-

ance through Joan s employer, a company that is self-insured. John
was diagnosed with leukemia in September 1990, and he needed a

bone marrow transplant. Even though his insurance had a $500,000

lifetime maximum, the policy capped coverage of organ and tissue

transplants at $75,000. John's transplant cost about $250,000. John
died of complicationsfrom his transplant in June 1993.

CLINTON: COOPER: CHAFEE:

John and Joan Cleveland
would have had to pay no more
than $3,000 out of

pocket for John s medical care

in the year that he had his bone
marrow transplant.

The Clinton bill would prohibit all

employers and insurers from imposing
caps or exclusions on coverage for

specific medical conditions or any
lifetime limit on benefits for covered
services. The bill would require all

businesses, whether they pay for their

employees through a regional health

alliance or through their own corporate
alliance, to provide the comprehensive
benefits specified by federal law. John
Cleveland's bone marrow transplant
would have been covered.

Joan Cleveland's employer
could not impose arbitrary limits

on the CJevelands' health

benefits, but it is impossible to

know if John's bone marrow
transplant would have been
covered. It is impossible to

determine the amount the

Clevelands would have had to

pay out ofpocket for John's
medical care.

The Cooper bill would prohibit all

employers who provide insurance, either

through a purchasing cooperative or on
their own, from limiting any benefits in

the uniform set of benefits.

The bill, however, does not specify
the uniform set of effective benefits

within the broad categories of medically

appropriate treatments, clinical

preventive services and diagnostic
services. The bill also does not specify
the amount families would have to pay
in deductibles and copayments. The
uniform set of benefits could include

limits on benefits for specific treatments

or diseases. The bill leaves these

decisions to a Hearth Care Standards

Commission and then to the Congress.
The Health Care Standards

Commission and the Congress could

review annually the uniform set of

benefits. Thus, benefits could be

modified or eliminated every year.

Joan Cleveland's employer
could not impose arbitrary limits

on the Clevelands' health

benefits, but it is impossible to

know if John 's bone marrow
transplant would have been
covered. It is impossible to

determine the amount the

Clevelands would have had to

pay out ofpocket for John's
medical care.

The Chafee bill would prohibit all

employers who provide insurance, either

through a purchasing group or on their

own, from limiting any benefits in the

standard benefits package.
The bill, however, does not specify

the standard benefits package. The bill

provides guidelines for covered services

that a Benefits Commission would use
in recommending a standard benefits

package to Congress. The bill also does
not specify the amount families and
individuals would have to pay in

deductibles and copayments. The
standard benefits package could include

dollar limits on benefits for specific

treatments or diseases.

The Benefits Commission and the

Congress could review annually the

standard benefits package. Thus, dollar

limits on benefits could be modified

every year.

1. Cynthia B. Sullivan, Marianne Miller, Roger Feldman and Bryan Dowd. 'Employer-Sponsored Health Insurance in 1991,

Health Affairs vol. 11, no. 4, (Winter 1992), pp. 172-185.
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CARE UNAVAILABLE FOR MEDICAID BENEFICIARIES

Low-income Americans face numerous barriers to medical care, even when they
are covered by Medicaid, the government's health insurance program for low-income

persons. Last year, almost one out offive adults receiving Medicaid were turned

away by a hospital or a doctor. Another 20 percent had to go to an emergency room

for care because they did not have a regular doctor.
1

In late 1990, Sherri Wilburn of Blount County, Tennessee learned she was pregnant. Although she

qualifiedfor Medicaid coverage, neither Sherri nor a social worker at the local health department couldfind

a doctor willing to provide Sherri with prenatal care. Sherri was finally able to schedule her first doctor

visitfor in her seventh month ofpregnancy. Three days before her scheduled appointment to begin prenatal

care, Sherri went into labor. Her daughter, Cassandra, suffered brain damage and was hospitalized for

months. Cassandra will need special education and ongoing physical therapy. According to one of
Cassandra s doctors, Sherri s pregnancy was "complicated by a lack ofprenatal care.

"

CLINTON: COOPER: CHAFEE:

Sherri Wilbum would have
her choice of any insurance plan
offered in her region with an

average premium or lower.

Under the Clinton bill, all Medicaid

beneficiaries would have access to the

same plans offered by the regional

health alliances as everyone else.

For individuals like Sherri Wilburn

who are eligible for Aid to Families with

Dependent Children (AFDC) or

individuals who receive Supplemental

Secunty Income (SSI), the Medicaid

program would make payments to the

health alliances and allow beneficiaries

to choose among all health plans with

premiums equal to or below the

average.
Those who receive cash assistance

would be responsible for very small

copayments. They would continue to

receive all mandatory Medicaid benefits

and any optional benefits that the state

chooses to provide that are not included

m the comprehensive benefits package.
Shem's daughter would be eligible

for services through a new federal

program for low-income children with

special needs.

Persons currently receiving Medicaid,

but not receiving cash assistance,

would obtain their health insurance

through their regional health alliance in

the same manner as all other persons.

Persons with incomes below 1 50
percent of poverty would be eligible for

some assistance with their premium
costs.

Sherri Wilbum would be fully

subsidized for only the lowest-

priced plan offered by her local

purchasing cooperative.

Under the Cooper bill, Medicaid

would be replaced. The funds would be

used to pay the premium for the

lowest-priced plan offered by the local

purchasing cooperative for individuals

and families with incomes under 1 00

percent of poverty.
All individuals and families with

incomes between 1 00 and 200 percent
of poverty would be eligible for some
assistance with the cost of the premium
for the lowest-priced plan, based on a

sliding scale. All individuals and families

with incomes under 200 percent of

poverty would be responsible for only a

portion of the difference in premiums
between the lowest-pnced plan and

higher-priced plans and for reduced

deductibles and copayments.
For those with incomes under 1 00

percent of poverty, the Cooper bill

would cover prescription drugs, hearing

aids and eye-glasses and other benefits

currently covered by Medicaid and not

included in the standard benefits

package.

Sherri Wilbum would
continue to be covered through
the Medicaid program. The state

of Tennessee could choose how
to provide her care.

Under the Chafee bill, the Medicaid

program would continue. States could

choose how to provide care. They could

provide vouchers for beneficiaries to

purchase care through a private

purchasing group; enroll beneficianes

directly in a managed care plan; or

develop an alternative way to provide
health care. Whether or not Medicaid

beneficianes would have better access

to services like prenatal care is

uncertain.

The Chafee bill limits the amount
that Medicaid spending could increase,

without limiting how much private

insurance could increase. Private

insurance payments to providers would
therefore be likely to increase faster

than Medicaid payments and providers

would prefer patients with pnvate
insurance to patients with Medicaid.

The access problems of Medicaid

beneficianes would worsen.

1 . Kaiser Family Foundation, 'News Release: New Survey Shows Significant Gaps in Medicaid Safety Net" (Menlo Park, CA:

Kaiser Family Foundation, March 17, 1993).
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HIGH PRESCRIPTION DRUG COSTS

An estimated 72 million Americans currently lack health insurance for pre-

scription drugs.
' Medicare does not cover outpatient prescription drug costs. Elderly

persons take more prescriptions, on average, than younger people and have higher

drug costs, but less than half (49%) of all elderly Americans have prescription drug

coverage.
2 As a result, elderly persons pay almost two-thirds (64%) of their

prescription drug costs out ofpocket.
3

Iona O'Neill is an 83-year-old resident of Spring Hill, Florida.

Iona s incomefrom Social Security is less than $700per month. She

has no insurance covering prescription drug costs. Iona suffered

bladder cancer and now spends $300 per month on medicine. Her

income is too high, however, to qualify for any public assistance

with prescription drug costs..

CLINTON: COOPER: CHAFEE:

Iona O'Neill would not have
to pay more than $ 1, 132 a year
for prescription drugs.

As of January 1, 1996 under the

Clinton bill. Medicare beneficiaries

would be eligible for a new outpatient

prescnption drug benefit.

After an annual deductible of $250

per person. Medicare beneficiaries

would pay only 20 percent of

prescription drug costs up to an annual

maximum of $ 1 ,000 (including the

deductible). After reaching that

maximum, Medicare would cover all

drug costs. The benefit would be part

of Medicare Part 6. Medicare

beneficianes pay Part B premiums that

cover 25 percent of Part B costs. The
additional Part B premium for the

prescnption drug benefit would be

approximately $11 per month. After

1 996. the deductible and out-of-pocket

maximum would increase only for

inflation.

Those Medicare beneficiaries who
purchase Medigap insurance will also

benefit from this new coverage. Three

of the ten Medigap policies on the

market today have prescnption drug

coverage. The most generous

Iona O 'NeW would still have
to spend $3,600 or more a year
for prescription drugs.

The Cooper bill would not expand
Medicare coverage to include

prescnption drugs.
For those under age 65. the Cooper

bill does not require coverage of all

prescnption drug costs. A Hearth Care

Standards Commission would define,

and the Congress would approve, a

uniform set of effective benefits that

provide medically appropriate treatment.

As part of the uniform set of effective

benefits, the Commission also would

specify the level of deductibles and

copayments.
The uniform set of benefits could be

reviewed annually by the Health Care

Standards Commission and the

Congress. Thus, benefits could be
modified or eliminated every year.

The Cooper bill would cover

prescnption drugs for persons with

incomes under 1 00 percent of poverty.

Iona O 'Neitt would still have
to spend $3,600 or more a year
for prescription drugs.

The Chafee bill would not expand
Medicare coverage to include

prescnption drugs.

For those under age 65. the

guidelines for the standard benefits

package include prescnption drug

coverage. However, the Benefits

Commission can eJminate categones
within these guidelines and the

guidelines do not specify the

deductibles and coinsurance individuals

and families would have to pay for this

benefit.

Under this bill, a Benefits

Commission would recommend a

standard benefits package, with

deductibles and copayments, to the

Congress. This benefit package could

be reviewed annually by the Benefits

Commission and the Congress. Thus.
benefits could be modified or eliminated

every year.

Under the Chafee bill, the Medicaid

program would continue. All states

currently provide prescnption drug

coverage for Medicaid beneficiaries.



108

prescription coverage available through

Medigap has a $250 deductible. 50
percent coinsurance and a $3,000
maximum annual benefit. Medicare

beneficiaries who purchase Medigap
insurance with some prescription drug

coverage will be able to save money by
purchasing policies without this

coverage and see their benefits

improve.
All Americans under age 65 also

would have coverage for prescnption

drug costs as of 1 998 under the Clinton

bill. Under the lower cost-shanng plan,

individuals and families would pay only

$5.00 per prescnption. Under the higher

cost-shanng plan, after meeting a $250
deductible per person, individuals and
families would pay only 20 percent of

prescription drug costs. If an individual's

health costs exceeded $1,500 or a

family's costs exceeded $3,000 in a

year, they would no longer have to

make any additional payments for

prescription drugs.

1 . John Rother, "Statement of the American Association of Retired Persons on the Health Care Crisis in America: A Growing
Threat to Economic Security," Testimony before the Joint Economic Committee, U.S. Congress (Washington, D.C.: AARP,
September 15, 1993).

2. American Association of Retired Persons Public Policy Institute, "Older Americans and Prescription Drugs: Utilization,

Expenditures and Coverage," Issue Brief Number Nine (Washington, D.C.: AARP, September 1991).

3. Families USA Foundation, Prescription Costs: America's Other Drug Crisis (Washington, D.C.: Families USA Foundation.

1992).



109

JOB LOCK

American families with a member who has a chronic health condition can easily

find themselves in the position of being unable to change jobs because the family is

dependent on the health insurance obtained through one family member's job. One in

five (19%) workers report that they or a family member are locked in theirjobs
because new work offers limited or no health insurance.

'

Melanie and Randy Wood live in Houston, Texas with their three

children. After her third child was born, Melanie intended to leave

her job to become a full-time mother. At the time, the family had
health insurance coverage through Melanie 'sjob. Jordan, now ten,

was born with Sturge-Weber syndrome, a congenital neurological
disorder. Jordan also has hydrocephalus and needs a shunt to drain

excess fluid from his brain. Melanie started calling insurance

companies immediately after Jordan 's birth and found that Jordan

was uninsurable. Since Randy is self-employed, Melanie wasforced
to return to work in order to keep health insurance for herfamily.

CLINTON: COOPER: CHAFEE:

Melanie Wood could become
a full-time mother and the

Wood family would have a
choice of health insurance plans
for the same premium as

everyone else, approximately
$2,000 a year.

The Clinton bill would eliminate job
lock because it guarantees all

Amencans affordable, comprehensive
health coverage.

As of 1 998, all employers would
contribute 80 percent of average
premium costs for health insurance for

workers and their families, or more if

they choose. As a result, workers
would no longer have to choose

// Melanie Wood became a
full-time mother, the family
could purchase insurance and
would be eligible for assistance

with premium costs, but there is

no way of knowing what
benefits their premiums would
cover and what out-of-pocket

expenses they would have. This

bill would not eliminatejob lock

for workers who wish to change
from a job with health benefits

to a job that does not have
health benefits.

The Cooper bill would not eliminate

job lock. Since employer contributions

to health insurance would remain

voluntary, most employers who do not

contribute to health insurance now
would not in the future. Thus, workers

would still have to choose between jobs
that offer hearth insurance benefits and

those that do not
Individuals and small businesses

could purchase insurance through their

If Melanie Wood became a
full-time mother, the family
could purchase insurance and

might be eligible for assistance

with premium costs, but there is

no way of knowing what
benefits their premium would
cover and what out-of-pocket

expenses they would have. This

bill would not eliminate job lock

for workers who wish to change
from a job with health benefits

to a job that does not have
health benefits.

The Chafee bill would not eliminate

job lock. Since employer contributions

to health insurance would remain

voluntary, most employers who do not

contribute to health insurance now
would not in the future. Thus, workers

would still have to choose between jobs

that offer health insurance benefits and

those that do not.

Individuals and small businesses

could purchase insurance on their own
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between jobs that offer health benefits

and those that do not.

This insurance would be affordable

for small businesses and individuals

because low-wage businesses and

individuals would be eligible for

discounts on premiums; because no

business or self-employed individual

would have to spend more than 7.9

percent of their payroll on premiums;
and because premiums could increase

no faster than inflation by the end of

the decade.

Immediately upon enactment, the

Clinton bill would prohibit insurers from

excluding pre-existing conditions for

individuals and their families who were
insured within the previous 90-day

period. For individuals and their families

who were not previously insured,

insurers could limit coverage for pre-

existing conditions for no more than six

months. This bill also would require

insurers to accept immediately all

newly-hired, full-time employees and
their families added to groups currently

insured. By 1998, this bill would

prohibit exclusions for pre-existing

conditions under any circumstances.

If Melanie Wood stayed home with

her children, the Wood family would

purchase their insurance through their

regional health alliance ahd have the

same choices as everyone else in the

region. They would be eligible for

significant discounts on their premiums
based on their income. Based on

national average premiums, the Wood
family would pay approximately $2,000
a year tor comprehensive health

insurance. Since Randy Wood is self-

employed, that amount would be fully

tax deductible.

local purchasing cooperative. The

premium cost would be tax deductible,

but only up to the cost of the lowest-

pnced plan. Insurance premiums would

vary by age. Any plan that denied

coverage to any person, family or group
because of one person's health

condition would not be tax deductible.

For individuals and families who lacked

insurance coverage for three months,
insurers could limit coverage for six

months for any pre-existing condition

that appeared in the last three months.

The Cooper bill would not limit the

amount insurance premiums could

increase each year. It would not provide

any discounts to small businesses or

self-employed persons, or limit the

percentage of payroll they could spend
on premiums.

Under this bill, individuals and

families with incomes under 1 00

percent of poverty would be fully

subsidized for the cost of the lowest-

pnced plan and would pay ten percent
of the difference between the cost of

the lowest-priced and higher-pnced

plans. Individuals and families with

incomes between 1 00 and 200 percent

of poverty would pay a percentage of

the premium equal to the percentage
their income is above the poverty line

for the lowest-priced plan and that

same percentage of the difference

between the cost of the lowest-pnced

plan and higher-pnced plans.

Since Randy Wood is self-employed,

the Woods could purchase insurance

through their local purchasing

cooperative. Since the Woods' income

from Randy's business is 1 9 percent

above the poverty line, the Woods
would pay about 1 9 percent of the

premium of the lowest-pnced plan.

Since Randy Wood is serf-employed,

this cost would be tax deductible.

Since the Cooper bill does not specify a

standard benefits package, it is

impossible to determine the amount the

Woods would have to pay for

premiums, deductibles, copayments and

uncovered services.

or through a number of local purchasing

groups. The premium cost would be tax

deductible, but only up to the average
cost of the lowest-priced one-half of

plans offered in the area. Insurance

premiums would vary by age. Plans

could not deny coverage to any person,

family or group because of one person's
health condition. For individuals and

families who lacked insurance coverage
for three months, insurers could limit

coverage for six months for any pre-

existing conditions that appeared in the

last three months.

The Chafee bill would not limit the

amount insurance premiums could

increase each year. It would not provide

any discounts to small businesses or

self-employed persons, or place any
limit on the percentage of payroll they

could spend on premiums.
Under this bill, individuals and

families with incomes under 1 00

percent of poverty would be fully

subsidized for the cost of the lowest-

pnced one-hatf of plans offered in the

area, and individuals and families with

incomes between 1 00 and 240 percent

of poverty could be eligible for some
assistance with the cost of premiums.
Such assistance would be available only

if the federal government realizes

sufficient savings in the Medicare and

Medicaid programs to fund the premium
assistance.

The Woods could purchase hearth

insurance coverage through a number of

local purchasing groups or on their own.

The premium cost would be tax

deductible, but only up to the average

cost of the lowest-pnced one-half of

plans offered in the area.

Since the Woods' income from

Randy's business is 1 9 percent above

the poverty line, as of 1 999 the Woods
would pay about 1 3 percent of their

premium cost, up to the average of the

lowest-priced one-half of the plans

offered in the area, if premium
assistance becomes available. Since

Randy Wood is self-employed, this cost

would be tax deductible.

Since the Chafee bill includes only

guidelines for a standard benefits

package, it is impossible to determine

the amount the Wood family would
have to pay for premiums, deductibles,

copayments and uncovered services.

1 . Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation and Louis Harns and Associates.

"News Release: One in Five American Families Victim of 'Job Lock.'

High Cost and Lack of Insurance Top Reasons" (Menlo Park, CA: Kaiser

Family Foundation, October 15, 1993).
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LONG TERM CARE AT HOME

At any given time, there are an estimated three and one-half million Americans

who have great difficulty taking care of themselves. These persons require assistance

with three or more of the five most basic activities of daily living—eating, bathing,

toileting, dressing and getting out of a bed or chair. The services that they need are

largely non-medical in nature and, as a result, options forfinancial assistance or

insurance coverage are very limited. Approximately halfof these Americans currently

do not receive any paid home care services.
'

Roz and Harold Barkowitz live in North Miami Beach, Florida.

Harold is a 72- year-old retired shoemaker who had to give up his

business six years ago to care for Roz, age 67, who has multiple

sclerosis. They had to sell their house and move into an apartment

because Roz could no longer climb the stairs. They get no outside

assistance caring for Roz, only someone who comes to clean once

a week. Harold's greatestfear is that something will happen to him

and he will no longer be able to care for Roz. He currently spends

24 hours a day taking care of her.

CLINTON:

Mr. and Mrs. Barkowitz

would be eligible for services to

assist Mr. Barkowitz with caring

for his wife. The new program
would ensure such care is

affordable.

The Clinton bill establishes a maior
new program to provide services to

individuals with severe disabilities

without regard to age. Beginning in

1 996, the federal government would

provide significant new funds for states

to develop plans of care for, and

provide services to, persons with severe

disabilities.

These persons would be eligible for

services that include personal assistance

and a wide variety of other services

that would help them continue to live in

their homes and community. This new
program would be fully phased in by the

year 2003. Individuals would be

responsible for modest copayments
based on income.

COOPER:

The Barkowhzes would
receive no assistance.

The Cooper bill does not provide

families any new assistance wrth

providing long term care at home.
Under this bill, states would become

entirely responsible for long term care

expenses currently financed |omtly by
the federal government and states

through the Medicaid program. Thus,

fewer services could be available than

currently.

CHAFEE:

The Barkowhzes would
receive no assistance.

The Chafee bill does not provide

families any new assistance with

providing long term care at home.

1 . Data provided by Lewin-VHI, Inc. This estimate includes persons with physical disabilities only. Due to limitations

in the data, it does not include persons with cognitive impairments.
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EMPLOYERS WITH SKYROCKETING PREMIUMS

The amount American families and businesses are chargedfor health care has

far outpaced increases in family income and business profits. Today, business

spending for health care nearly equals the amount corporations make in after-tax

profits. By contrast, in 1980, business health care spending amounted to 41 percent

of corporations' after-tax profits.
1

Ifhealth care inflation had been held to the same
rate of inflation as the rest of the economyfirm 1980 to 1992, health care costs for
businesses today would be one-third less than they are. This difference averages about

$1 ,000 per worker.
2

Roger Flaherty owns a small company, Floor Covering Resources,

in Kensington, Maryland. He has two employees, and they are

covered by a small group health insurance plan. Both employees
have ongoing health problems. In 1987 Roger paid $285 a month to

cover these employees. In November 1993, his premiums increased

to $885 a month. The business pays the full cost of the insurance.

Roger is committed to providing health insurancefor his employees,
but doesn 't know ifhe can continue to afford it.

CUNTON: COOPER: CHAFEE:

Mr. Flaherty would see his

health insurance premiums for

his employees go up no faster

than inflation by 1999.
The Clinton bill would limit the

amount by which all insurance

companies could raise premiums. By
1 999, American families would no

longer have to swallow health insurance

premium increases that are larger than

general inflation. American families

would see larger wage increases and
more disposable income and businesses

would see less of their profits eaten up
by health cost increases and have more

money to invest and to create new
jobs.

Mr. Flaherty and other

employers would see their

health insurance premiums
continue to climb uncontrollably.

The Cooper bill does not limit the

amount hearth insurance premiums
could increase annually. Mr. Flaherty's

expenses could continue to increase far

faster than inflation. Employers and
workers would not be protected from
the devastating economic effects of

rapidly rising health insurance

premiums.

Mr. Flaherty and other

employers would see their

health insurance premiums
continue to climb uncontrollably.

The Chafee bill does not limit the

amount health insurance premiums •

could increase annually. Mr. Flaherty's

expenses could continue to increase far

faster than inflation. Employers and
workers would not be protected from
the devastating economic effects of

rapidly rising hearth insurance

premiums.

1 . Cathy A. Cowan and Patricia A.

Care Financing Review vol. 14, no.

McDonnell, "Business, Households and Governments — Health Spending 1991,

3, (Spring 1993), pp. 227-248.

Health

2. Service Employees International Union, Out of Control, Into Decline: The Devastating 12-Year Impact of Healthcare Costs or.

Worker Wages. Corporate Profits and Government Budgets (Washington, D.C.: SEIU, October 1992).



Communications

Statement of the American Association of Neurological Surgeons and the
Congress of Neurological Surgeons

The American Association of Neurological Surgeons and the Congress of Neuro-
logical Surgeons, which represent nearly 4,000 neurosurgeons in the United States,
are increasingly concerned about the huge gaps in access to health care and the mis-
directed programmatic priorities in our Medicaid program. This concern is in part
influenced by the large number of citizens we treat who are coverage poor. The
other factor is the larger societal problems associated with providing care to the un-
insured and long term care patients. We have given these issues great thought and
propose a public/private structure to address the problems. We know designing such
a plan will not be an easy task, nor one to which all parties to the debate will agree.
It will require all the courage and acumen available to individual Members of Con-
gress and the Administration. Our professional societies stand ready to be a re-
source in this effort. To that end, we offer the following three tiered approach to

deal with the nation's current near crisis health care problem.

I. Expand the current job-based and public coverage system for acute care access
for the uninsured.

II. Reform the public Medicaid system.
III. Adopt a plan for long term care coverage.

I. UNINSURED COVERAGE

It is important to address this problem in an urgent manner. While for 85 percent
of Americans the current combined job-based and public approach to health care

coverage works, there are 32 million Americans without health care coverage. These
numbers are increasing and adversely impacting the health care delivery system at
all levels. One need only look at the data on the impact of uncompensated care on
the inner city hospital, or suffer with the mother who needs care for a child, but
lacks the resources to seek help with dignity, to know we have a profound problem.
Our analysis of the make-up of the uninsured population provides us with valu-

able insights into possible solutions.
Small employers face increasingly formidable barriers in the private insurance

market and large employers are decreasing benefits to limit costs.

Three fourths of America's uninsured are workers or their dependents.
Over two thirds of the working uninsured are employed by firms of 25 or fewer

employees. Forty-four percent (6.2 million) work in firms with less than ten employ-
ees. Traditionally, firms with less than ten employees account for 11 percent of the
nations work force. However, only 33 percent (1 in 3) of these firms provide health
insurance. Six million workers are employed by firms of 25 to 100 employees with-
out employer provided coverage.
Eleven percent of the uninsured are self-employed.
It seems therefore, that the best approach to insure coverage of the uninsured

population would be to build upon the strengths of the existing system of job based
and public coverage.
There needs to be a reassessment of the federal tax treatment of health benefits.

The current tax on health benefits is inequitable. We subsidize those in generally
better paid positions by providing health benefits with no tax. We do not assist
those in the most need of obtaining coverage. The small businesses, the self-em-

ployed, the farmer, and those working below 200 percent of the federal poverty level

are taxed for health benefits. Under the 1986 Tax Reform Act, small firms and the

unincorporated self-employed can only deduct 25 percent temporarily. Incorporated
businesses deduct the full costs and the employees receive the benefits as a subsidy.

(113)



114

• Unincorporated business and the self-employed should be allowed to deduct the
costs of health insurance premiums.

• There should be a tax cap or limit on tax free insurance. The Congressional
Budget Office estimated that if the government taxed annual family health in-
surance premiums in excess of $3,000 ($1,500 for singles), it would raise an av-

erage of $10 billion per year.
• In addition to changing the tax laws, specific insurance subsidies should be

given to low income workers to encourage the purchase of coverage.
• Insurance reforms should be enacted to eliminate any disincentives to small em-

ployer provided coverage.
(a) Certain enrollment and rating practices in the small group market are im-

peding the availability of affordable benefits for small employers. These prac-
tices must be reformed by the state governments and/or the federal government.

(b) Develop a private market reinsurance system to assure that the small em-
ployer groups who present a high actuarial health risk might obtain a basic set
of benefits from a private carrier at a rate, for example, no higher than 50 per-
cent of the applicable average market premium.

(c) Establish state pools for uninsured individuals. The pool losses could be
funded by general revenues so as to spread the costs.

(d) The Internal Revenue Code (ERISA) must be amended in order for states
to require self insured companies to participate in state operated risk pools.

II. MEDICAID REFORM

The second approach we offer is reform of the public Medicaid system of medical

coverage for the medically needy. There will always be a population of people that
will not be able to get employer provided coverage. Their unemployment or income
level will not permit purchase of insurance coverage. There is evidence that family
income must be 250 percent of poverty before discretionary income is available to

spend on health care.

Public programs fail to cover millions of those at poverty levels because of limited

budgets and categorical restrictions for eligibility. For example, in 1987 Medicaid
covered only 42 percent of those with incomes below the federal poverty level. Even
in families with incomes less than 25 percent of federal poverty level, nearly one
fourth were not covered by Medicaid or any other program.
There are two reasons low income people cannot get Medicaid: (1) asset tests, and

(2) Medicaid is categorically determined and designed to cover the welfare popu-
lation, not the medically needy.

In order to be eligible to be screened for the asset eligibility levels an applicant
must fit one of the following categories: aged, blind, disabled (SSI), or eligible for

aid to families with dependent children. If the categories are not met, the patient,
no matter how destitute or ill, with few exceptions, is not eligible for Medicaid cov-

erage.
Three out of four Medicaid recipients are welfare supported. Single people and

childless couples are completely omitted, even if penniless. An intact two parent
family, headed by a full time worker cannot be covered. In addition to categorical
exclusions, tremendous variations in financial standards exist from state to state.

Some states set Medicaid asset entry as low as 15 percent of federal poverty level.

Over the years, the federal government and the various states have expanded
Medicaid benefits to cover an increasing number of procedures, providers, and serv-
ices. The number of mandates has increased dramatically to hair transplants, acu-

puncture, in vitro fertilization, chiropractors, marriage counselors, professional herb

prescribers (naturopaths), and podiatrists, among others. There are now some 800
state laws mandating benefits, providers, and services.

• Medicaid needs to be separated from the welfare system. Medicaid needs to

have a specified minimum benefit package to include primary care, preventive
care, and physician and hospital care. There should be uniform, medically
needy, asset determined standards. State mandated benefits add about 20 per-
cent to health care costs and a standard benefit package should override added
mandates.

• Long term care coverage should be removed from Medicaid, publicly supported
long term care in the United States is financed primarily by the Medicaid pro-

gram. In the U. S. today Medicare finances less than 2 percent of nursing home
care, and private insurance finances about 1 percent. Medicaid finances more
than 90 percent of the pubic financing of nursing home care.

In most states, 40 to 50 percent of the Medicaid budget is going for nursing home
care which comprises as little as 4 percent of the eligible Medicaid population in
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some states. The elderly are competing with the under 65 uninsured adults and chil-

dren for the available health care dollars. If Medicaid continues to provide long term
care coverage 30 years from now on the same terms as today, its expenditures,
measured as a net of general inflation, will be triple of what they are now. Add the
number of increased medically needy to the system and Medicaid will eventually
crumble from the incompatibility and weight of both components.

III. LONG TERM CARE

The third tier of needed medical care concerns a separate long term care program.
To that end, we offer the following long term health care plan. We have reviewed

many of the Congressional proposals, those of the non-profits, and the plans of the

private sector. From our collective experience as neurosurgeons and the insights
gained from review of the literature, we believe any plan should include certain
basic principles. We suggest:

• There should be universal long term care for institutional and home coverage;
therefore, no means test associated with coverage.

• Coverage should be available for those citizens under age 65 who meet eligi-

bility requirements.
• The plan should be structured to include private, supplemental insurance re-

form.
• There should be an administrative requirement for state management, utiliza-

tion review, training, and certification of home health providers. The federal

government would establish minimum standards.
• Existing community-based services should be supported and no disincentives

should be created to mitigate against their involvement.

Long term care (LTC) represents the most important, uncovered catastrophic ex-

pense facing the elderly population of the United States. In the next two decades,
the number of older people will grow rapidly and the number of the very elderly
even faster. Because of greater longevity more of the population over 65 will be dis-

abled.

Despite the billions of dollars spent on LTC in the U. S. the system is best known
for its inadequacies. Public funded services are limited largely to acute and institu-

tional care. There is a strong bias toward institutionalization and away from home
care. In-home supportive care, crucial and most desired by the elderly, is costly and
if available not reimbursed by Medicare or Medicaid.

Although LTC is identified with nursing homes, the predominant provider of LTC
in the U.S. is the family. Families devote enormous time and resources to the care
of disabled relatives. It is estimated that more than 27 million unpaid days of care

are provided each week in the U.S. to the disabled elderly. However, in coming dec-

ades as the need for LTC rapidly escalates, the number of caregivers able and will-

ing to provide services will decline.

A decrease in birth rates, an increase in divorce rates, and the rapidly expanding
proportion of working women will make fewer people available to provide family
caregiving services.

LTC is paid for either out-of-pocket by using family income and assets or by wel-

fare. Out-of-pocket spending accounts for about 52 percent and Medicaid accounts
for approximately 48 percent of all spending for nursing home care in the U.S.
At an average cost of $22,000 per year, the cost of an extended stay in a nursing

home exceeds the financial resources of most elderly. Fifty-four percent of new nurs-

ing home admissions in 1986-90 depended on welfare for their care. The average
person placed in a nursing home "spends down" to Medicaid eligibility in less than
13 weeks.

Establishing a viable LTC program will require significant fundamental changes
in the current structure, financing, and delivery of LTC services. Hopefully, such
measures can draw upon both the private and public sectors to share financial re-

sources and responsibility for LTC.

Private Sector

LTC insurance should be developed to assist in financing LTC. As of December

1989, there were 1,500,000 people owning LTC insurance policies, with 118 compa-
nies offering LTC insurance either through group or individual plans.

In a recent report, the Health Insurance Association of America profiled the pri-

vate insurance market as follows.

• The long term care market virtually began in 1985-86 when the number of com-

panies in the marketplace doubled from previous years. Most of the growth in
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the past two years can be attributed to the entrance of Blue Cross and Blue
Shield plans in the field.

• About 87 percent of all long term care insurers sold individual or group associa-
tion policies which covered 96 percent of 1.5 million persons who purchased a

plan. The average purchase age for individual plans was 72 years while the av-

erage age for group association plans was 70 years.
• Only nine insurers had sold coverage to employer-sponsored groups, and only

3 percent of all persons were covered under such arrangements. The number
of employers offering this coverage, however, has grown exponentially from 2
in 1987 to 47 in 1989 and another 64 to become effective in 1990. The average
age of active employees electing the coverage was 43 years.

• Long term care riders to life insurance policies, which were first introduced in

1988, represented 13 percent of insurers and only 1 percent of persons covered
at the end of 1989. The average age of persons purchasing the rider was 51

years. The average face value of life insurance policies purchased with this type
of rider was $88,053, although it ranged from $31,560 to $100,000.

It is clear that private insurance companies cannot carry alone the burden of LTC
financing. As of 1988 only 1 percent of the elderly owned LTC policies. Few elderly
are willing or able to buy policies because of expensive premiums. Premiums for

low-option policies range from $318 to $728 per year; high option policies range from

$684 to $1,496 per year. Eligibility restrictions are prohibitive as insurance compa-
nies tend to screen out those who most need policies.

Studies repeatedly show that public as well as private insurance is needed. Pri-

vate insurance should be developed to supplement LTC insurance, with co-pay-
ments, deductibles, and additional coverage items for those willing to pay. We are

encouraged that a large number of states are adopting uniform LTC coverage provi-
sions.

There has been reluctance on the part of the private sector to take the necessary
risk in making financial options available for LTC. LTC insurance has been an

open-ended risk. It is unpredictable in regards to future inflation and payouts. The
elderly may receive fixed indemnity payments in the future which are inadequate
to cover LTC expenses due to inflation.

If a public insurance system set limits for co-payments and deductibles for nurs-

ing home stays and home health benefits, private insurance would have greater ac-

tuarial accuracy in setting premiums for LTC policies. This option should allow par-

ticipation in an HMO, a continuing care retirement community (CCRC), or a private
insurance program. The government would make a fixed payment that reflected the

actuarially expected cost had the person stayed in the regular public program.

Public Sector

All LTC services should be incorporated into one public entitlement program that

would be a part of Medicare. The federal government should not continue to rely
on a welfare program to finance LTC for only low income people. LTC for the elderly
should be covered by Medicare and social private insurance, but not by a welfare

program.
Everyone should contribute to the program and all who contribute are entitled to

benefits. Comprehensive benefits for LTC under Medicare should include substan-

tial cost-sharing and other controls on utilization. Cost sharing is appropriate since

a large part of LTC is residential care, i.e., room and board the patient would be

expected to pay anyway.
Using a social insurance program for LTC spreads the risk of catastrophic LTC

expenses and the cost per person over the largest available population. Universal

coverage, available to all who meet eligibility requirements, would prevent private
insurers from underwriting only those with little risk. The federal government
would not become the insurer for only the most costly.

Coverage
In reviewing various proposals for LTC it appears that certain health and sup-

portive services are universally endorsed as essential. Central to these commonly
endorsed coverage provisions is support services for the informal caregivers in the

home and community. These include respite care for the home caregiver from the

rigors of what is often 24 hours a day care. Periodic respite from the burden would

help avoid costly institutionalization. Other accepted home health services are:

• homemaker services
• chore services—home and yard care
• occupational therapy—to develop or maintain reliance
• speech therapy
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• physical therapy—to develop and restore function

Hospice care should be included because of potential savings over hospitalization.
In addition, the hospice has demonstrated successfully that it offers a humane and
caring environment for patients based on a volunteer model. It is essential that cov-

erage include case management and re-assessment in order that the multiple needs
of the patient are met and delivered in a cost-effective manner.

Financing Options
Our assumption is that the LTC program would be managed by Medicare; thus

the current commitment of the federal government to Medicaid could be transferred
to Medicare. Likewise, the current expenditures of Medicare for skilled care could
be reallocated to the LTC fund.

• We propose a flat premium for every beneficiary with specified enrollment
dates, e.g., age 50 and 65. We recommend a premium waiver for those individ-
uals under 150 percent of the poverty level.

• Entitlement under the program would have a first year of coverage exclusion.
The first 360 days of home care or nursing home coverage would be the respon-
sibility of the beneficiary. Private insurance would provide reasonable rates and
conditions to cover the first year costs or families would opt to do so themselves.

• Once the federal government entitlements become available (year two and all

subsequent years) a co-payment of 30 percent would be required. Our rationale
for the co-payment is based on the fact that the beneficiary would require room
and board in any event.

• In the case of home care benefits, we would recommend a $500.00 deductible
after the first year exclusionary period and every year thereafter.

SUMMARY

Organized neurological surgery has embarked on this effort because of its deep
concern regarding the serious access problems experienced by far too many of our
citizens, the spotty adherence to quality standards by the industry, and the escalat-

ing costs and unavailability of long term care to many of our citizens in need. We
believe that the recommendations proposed will help provide that access to those
in need both for acute care and long term care and make the Medicaid system avail-
able to the medically needy. These reforms would provide a basic level of financial

protection, quality care, and access for everyone and we are willing to lend our ef-

forts and resources to work towards that end.
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